# Optical control of the spin of a magnetic atom in a semiconductor : hybrid hole-Mn spin and Cr spin

**Alban Lafuente-Sampietro** 

January 2018

# Optical control of the spin of a magnetic atom in a semiconductor : hybrid hole-Mn spin and Cr spin

Alban Lafuente-Sampietro Doctoral Program in Nanoscience and Nanotechnology

Submitted to the Graduate School of Pure and Applied Sciences in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Engineering at the University of Tsukuba





## Communauté UNIVERSITÉ Grenoble Alpes

## THÈSE

Pour obtenir le grade de

### DOCTEUR DE LA COMMUNAUTE UNIVERSITE GRENOBLE ALPES

préparée dans le cadre d'une cotutelle entre *la Communauté Université Grenoble Alpes* et *l'Université de Tsukuba* 

Spécialité : **Physique** Arrêté ministériel : le 6 janvier 2005 – 25 mai 2016

Présentée par

## Alban LAFUENTE-SAMPIETRO

Thèse dirigée par L. BESOMBES et S. KURODA co-encadrée par H. BOUKARI

préparée au sein de l'Institut Néel et de l'Université de Tsukuba

dans l'École Doctorale de Physique de Grenoble et the School of Pure and Applied Science de l'Université de Tsukuba

## Contrôle optique du spin d'un atome magnétique dans un semiconducteur : spin hybride trou-Manganèse et Chrome

Thèse soutenue publiquement le **26 janvier 2018**, devant le jury composé de :

Mme. Maria CHAMARRO Professeur, INSP, Rapporteur M. Aristide LEMAÎTRE Directeur de Recherche CNRS, C2N, Rapporteur M. Bernhard URBASZEK Directeur de Recherche CNRS, LPCNO, Examinateur M. Etienne GHEERAERT Professeur, Université Grenoble-Alpes, Président

M. Yasuhiro TOKURA
 Professeur, Faculty of Physics, Université de Tsukuba, Invité
 M. Takashi SUEMASU
 Professeur, Faculty of Applied Physics, Université de Tsukuba, Invité
 M. Kazuaki SAKODA
 Managing Researcher, NIMS, Invité



## Acknowledgement

I could not have finished this PhD without the help of a lot of persons. I could not have done it alone, and I would like to begin this manuscript taking a step backward and thanking everyone that has been there for me, through those times that have not always been easy.

Let's begin with the most obvious ones. I want to express my more sincere gratitude to all my thesis supervisors. First, Lucien Besombes, who have been the first one to believe in me, and never let me get content with me. He always asked me to get the best of myself, and even pushed me to do more. Although not always easy to hear, his advices were always precious and helped me to get better, be it while doing experiment or writing my thesis. I also want to thank Pr. Shinji Kuroda, who offered me the possibility to do this double degree PhD, and did a lot so my stay in the University of Tsukuba would be as simple as possible. He helped me pass through the different demands of the university, and really supported me during my research in his laboratory. And finally, I should not forget Hervé Boukari, who gave me a lot of advice on the growth side, and, along with Pr. Shinji Kuroda, really helped me to do the link between the two universities. The double degree would have been a lot more difficult without him, if not impossible. And he always had some reassuring words, nice to hear after a discussion with Lucien.

The PhD would not have been completed without the juries to judge it. I want to deeply thank the members of my juries, both on the French side and on the Japanese side. The discussion we had during the questions on my defence was really interesting and challenging. I want to express my sincere gratitude to Pr. Maria Chamarro and Aristide Brian for having read this thesis and given their honest opinion on it. I also want to thank Pr. Etienne Gheeraert, who has always been there to support me doing the link between Grenoble and Tsukuba, and kindly accepted to preside the jury. And finally for the French side, I want to thank Bernhard Urbaszek to have accepted to be part of the jury and asked some really interesting questions. On the Japanese side, I want to thank Pr. Yasuhiro Tokura, Pr. Takashi Suemasu and Kazuaki Sakoda to have agreed to be part of my jury.

#### A cknowledgement

But the supervisors and the jury are only a part of the people surrounding you during a thesis. Some many more persons make the working environment, and the thesis would be quite different without them. I would like to thank first the people of the NPSC team. I think I was not the most well integrated PhD student, due in part to my long absences caused by my double degree with a Japanese university, but also due to my office being a bit far from the usual offices of the team, and my usual difficulties to socialize. Nonetheless, it was always interesting to meet people of the team and discuss with them, be it about physics or other subjects. Among them, I want to extend a special thank to some PhD students: Valentin Delmonte, Mathieu Jeannin, Alberto Artioli, Thibault CRémel and Kimon Moratis, with whom I had quite a lot of discussion on a lot of subjects, and who where always interesting. In the permanent members of the team, I especially want to thank Joel Cibert, always smiling and helpful, and Henri Mariette, really supportive and always willing to discuss around a nice table in Japan.

As I said, my office was a bit far from the main offices of the team NPSC. It made the contact with my team a bit more difficult, but it also gave me the opportunity to meet a lot of PhD student from other teams. Among them, I especially want to thank Yann Périn, André Dias and Dayane De-Chouza-Chaves, with whom I shared an office for two or three years. It was a really lively, and always fun to be here. We had some great discussion, and often some great laugh. I will with no doubt miss the atmosphere of this open space. The arriving of Hawa Abdul-Latiff in the office was quite a good surprise too, and I want to thank her particularly. We bonded quite quickly, in part thank to our shared experience being double degree students between the university of Grenoble and the university of Tsukuba. This year and a half we shared seems way to short and it would be pleasure to meet again to continue our discussion. Speaking of encounter started in Grenoble thanks to my Japanese experience, I do not want to forget Ryogen Fujiwara. It was really nice to be able to discuss our two countries and to exchange about our experiences.

The Tsukuba side is not to be neglected. I meet several great persons during my time there. First, I want to thank the whole Kuroda team. I had some really great moments with them, and everyone have always been helpful every time I had a problem. They also were really accepting about the small errors I did in Japanese etiquette, and I was able to learn a lot thank to them. I especially want to thank the whole dot team in the Kuroda lab: Hayato Utsumi, Masahiro Sunaga and Kenji Makita. It was a pleasure to work with them, and also to meet them outside of work. Even though the language was sometimes a problem, we found ways to have nice discussions. I also want to deeply thank Ryo Ishikawa and Takuma Nakamura. They did a lot to help me while I was there, and to go through the Japanese administrative side. I could not have done anything without them.

The completion of this PhD and all these travels would not have been possible without the help of the administrative staff. I would like to thank especially Aurélie Laurent on Grenoble side, which always was of great help to prepare my travel, even though I was not always on time myself. In the University Grenoble-Alpes, Sandrine Ferrari has always been of great help, always being patient and giving quick answer to any question I had. On Tsukuba's side, I want to thank Shiromi Kikawada. She helped me with the paper needed for the University of Tsukuba, and was always really welcoming, even when I did small errors.

This travels would not have been possible save for the help of several organism on the financing side. The LANEF paid for three travels, the Région Rhônes-Alpes for one and the CNRS for the last one. I want to thank these three entities to have agreed to help for the realisation of this thesis.

The working environment is essential for the completion of a thesis, but people supporting you in your everyday life is at least as much important. And for that, I thank all my family to have been so supporting during this three last years. Thank you to my mother, my father, my grand parents, my father's girlfriend, Florence, and my aunt, Sylvie, to have always been here to support me, especially during the hardest time of my thesis. Friends are also particularly important in those periods, and I would like to thank all of them. First and foremost, I want to especially thank Gael Fatou, for all the discussions and good times we had together. And not to forget these great RPG sessions we had. Those really helped me to let out of some stress. I also want to deeply thank Florent Auvray. He was the one who convinced me I could do things with Japan. Without his initial impulse, I would not even had thought of doing a PhD between France and Japan. I am really thankful of B. Matten for all the advice in English he gave me, and all the rant he allowed me. My gratitude also goes to Nicolas "Kabu" Ludières, for all the great discussion we had about animation that helped me change my mind during hard times, and for covering for me when I was not able to fulfil my role as president of Nijikai. More globally, I want to thank all the person who have been here for me during time of needs: Adrien Daubois, Amaury Josse, Céline "Nobody" Gallien, Avatar Z. Brown and Rebecca Wright. And finally, I would like to thank all the member of the non-profit organisation Nijikai, who have been really understanding when I had to step back as a president during a pre-convention rush because I had to work on my thesis.

## Introduction

Building a quantum computer is one of the challenges of this century. The core component of such a computer is the *qubit*, the quantum bit. Instead of regular bits, which can take the states (values)  $|0\rangle$  and  $|1\rangle$ , the *qubits*, being quantum devices, can also be in a superposition of states,  $\alpha|0\rangle + \beta|1\rangle$ . An important step in the realization of the computer is to find a system to store and control these quantum states, which do not exist yet. The two main criteria for this system are its characteristic time, that must be long enough to do the operation and store the result, and the speed of preparation in a given state, determining the speed of each operation. Moreover, it has to be possible to build gate of one or two *qubits*. The system has also to be scalable, in order to be able to build quantum component with a large number of *qubits*.

Several approaches exist for the fabrication of a *qubit*, such as cold atoms, superconductors... A promising system for their realization is a single quantum dot (QD), nanometer-sized objects designed to confine carriers in all three dimensions. This confinement leads to a quantization of the carriers energy, akin to the energy levels of the electrons in an isolated atom.

Multiple methods exist to form such devices: gate trapping of single electron between electrodes, nanometer-sized grains formed by the precipitation of semiconductors in a solution (colloidal dots), thickness variation of a quantum well, strain relaxation of a semiconductor layer... I will focus in this thesis on the latter type of QDs, usually grown by Molecular Beam Epitaxy (MBE). They are formed by small islands, with a characteristic size of a few nanometers, of a small gap semiconductor inserted in a wide gap semiconductor. Well-known examples are InAs/GaAs (for III-V semiconductors), CdSe/ZnSe or CdTe/ZnTe (for II-VI semiconductors). More specifically, in this thesis, I studied optically active QDs: carriers can be injected in the QD by a laser excitation, and their relaxation occurs with the emission of a photon.

The spin of the carriers injected in a QD is a good candidate for the realization of a two level quantum system. For a single gate *qubit*, coherence time of the electrons as long as 1  $\mu$ s was found [1]. Moreover, it has been demonstrated that QDs can be used to control electrically (for the gate *qubit*) or optically (for the optically active dots) the spin of the injected carriers [2, 3]. Finally, the optical preparation of the carrier spin state takes only a few nanoseconds. All of this makes the spin of carriers trapped in a QD a promising system for the fabrication of *qubits* [4–7]. However, the dephasing time of an ensemble of QDs is a lot shorter than the coherence time of single QD, falling to about 10 ns [8–10]. This is too short to do any significant data storage or processing.

Exiting the world of QDs, several systems were proposed to get longer spin coherence time, such as Nitrogen-Vacancy (NV) centers in diamond [11] or atomic spins directly inserted in the semiconductors [12]. In NV centers, electronic spin coherence time in the milliseconds range was found in ultrapure isotopically purified diamonds [13]. However, the preparation of the electronic spin of the NV center takes hundreds of nanoseconds, which would slow the calculations down [11]. The same kind of coherence and manipulation time can be expected for the atomic spins.

Another approach comes from the Diluted Magnetic Semiconductors (DMS). In these materials, a low density of magnetic atoms is inserted in the semiconductor lattice. The semiconductor keeps its conventional optical and electrical properties and new ones arise from the presence of the magnetic atoms. It was shown that there is a strong exchange interaction between the carriers and the magnetic atom spins. When inserting magnetic atoms in a quantum dot, the carriers are confined with them. Their interaction is enhanced, enabling the control of the magnetic atoms spins via the injected carriers. In this thesis, this reasoning is pushed to its limit, inserting a single magnetic atom in a QD, and controlling its spin optically. Such individual spins are promising for the implementation of emerging quantum information technologies in the solid state |14-16|. They are expected to present many desirable features for the realization of spin *qubits*, such as reproducible quantum properties, stability, and potential scalability by coupling dots [17]. Thanks to their point-like character, a longer spin coherence time (compared to carriers' spins) can also be expected at low temperature. All of this makes single magnetic dopants in QDs a good candidate to store quantum information.

The control of the spin state of individual [18–23] or pairs [24, 25] of magnetic atoms has been demonstrated. The spin of a magnetic atom in a QD can be prepared by the injection of spin polarized carriers and its state can be read through the energy and polarization of the photons emitted by the QD [26–28]. The insertion of a magnetic atom in a QD where the strain or the charge states can be controlled also offers degrees of freedom to tune the properties of the localized spin such as its magnetic anisotropy [29].

Tab. 1 lists some magnetic atoms that can be inserted in a semiconductor lattice. Each of those atoms has a unique set of electronic spin, nuclear spin and orbital momentum. For a given semiconductor structure, those properties

Inserted atom	$V^{2+}$	$Cr^{2+}$	$Mn^{2+}$	$\mathrm{Fe}^{2+}$	$Co^{2+}$	Ni <sup>2+</sup>	$Cu^{2+}$
<i>d</i> -shell	$d^3$	$d^4$	$d^5$	$d^6$	$d^7$	$d^8$	$d^9$
Electronic spin	3/2	2	5/2	2	3/2	1	1/2
Nuclear spin	7/2	0	5/2	0	7/2	0	3/2

Table 1: List of different possible transition metals and their key properties in the context of our study.

change the magnetic atom behaviour. Each can be used for different applications, such as the realization of a spin mechanical *qubit* for the elements with an orbital momentum. The first atom to have been inserted in a quantum dot is the Mn, first in II-VI (2004) [18], and then in III-V (2007) [20]. Since then, other magnetic atoms have been embedded in II-VI QDs and studied: Co (2014) [30] and Fe (2016) [31]. They have not been inserted successfully in III-V semiconductors yet.

Mn in II-VI semiconductors has been widely studied in the last decades. In bulk semiconductors, its relaxation time was found to reach the milliseconds range, for vanishing Mn concentration [32, 33]. Inserted in II-VI QDs, it was demonstrated that a single Mn spin could be optically prepared in a few tens of nanoseconds, depending on the laser power [34]. At the same time, a relaxation time of the Mn spin of a few microseconds was found [26]. The dynamic of a Mn spin was also probed in a positively charged QD, forming a hybrid spin by coupling with the resident hole [35], and in a strain-free environment [36].

Single Cr atom in a QD is also of particular interest: thanks to its orbital momentum, it should be very sensitive to strains. This opens new ways to manipulate the spin state of this magnetic atom without having to use optical excitation. It also opens the possibility to realize spin mechanical systems where the Cr is used as a *qubit* coupled to an oscillator. Cr could be used to probe the movement of the oscillator, cool the oscillator down or create non-classical states of the oscillator. Moreover, the Cr atom in a II-VI matrix presents no nuclear spin. There is therefore no hyperfine interaction for Cr atom in a CdTe/ZnTe QD in 90% of the cases. This simplifies the Cr spin structure and leads to an expected longer coherence time.

In this thesis, I will present a detailed study of the hole-Mn hybrid spin, and start the study of a single Cr atom in a QD. Those two systems are promising for the realization of spin *qubit* coupled to strains. Growth of the Mn-doped QDs was done in Grenoble, in the INAC-CNRS joined team NPSC, by Hervé Boukari. The Cr-doped QDs were grown in Tsukuba, in the team of Pr. Shinji Kuroda, by Hayato Ustumi, Masahiro Sunaga and myself. The optical study of the magnetic QDs was performed at the Néel Institut in Grenoble, where an optical setup for the study of single quantum dots doped with a single magnetic atom had been developed.

This thesis is organized as follows:

- Chapter I This chapter focuses on the theoretical background of this thesis. I begin to discuss the properties of a semiconductor crystal. This discussion is then used as a basis to present the physics of the QDs and their properties. Then the interaction between carriers and magnetic atom in a diluted magnetic semiconductor is presented. Particular attention is given to the interaction between the carriers and the two atoms studied in this thesis: the Mn and the Cr. I also show how the inclusion of these magnetic atoms in a crystal affects their spin energy structure. Finally, I present a short example of application of these theories on CdTe/ZnTe QDs doped with single Mn.
- **Chapter II** The growth of Cr doped QDs was an important part of this thesis. I present here the techniques used to grow the samples studied optically. I begin with a general explanation of the MBE process. I then explain how the Cr-doped QDs were grown and how they are formed using Stranski-Krastanov (SK) relaxation. I also present some tests that were done for the growth of two other kinds of Cr-doped samples: charge tunable sample, and strain-free dots formed by the thickness variation of a quantum well. For each kind of sample, I present basic optical characterization.
- **Chapter III** I discuss in this chapter the dynamics of the hole-Mn hybrid spin. I show that spin states form optical A-level systems. Two hole-Mn ground states are connected to one X<sup>+</sup>-Mn excited state via two transitions of opposite polarizations. They were used to study the dynamics of the hole-Mn hybrid spin. A fast hole-Mn spin relaxation, in the nanoseconds range, caused by the interplay between acoustic phonons and the hole-Mn exchange interaction is evidenced. I also show that two X<sup>+</sup>-Mn level can be coupled by the in-plane strain anisotropy and study this strain induced coherent dynamics.
- **Chapter IV** In this chapter, I show that it is possible to include single Cr spin in CdTe/ZnTe QDs and probe its spin optically. The Cr spin structure is deduced from magneto-optical experiments. It is confirmed that the Cr spin is strongly coupled to strains. A value of the magnetic anisotropy  $D_0$  between 2 and 3 meV is extracted. This is two orders of magnitude higher than what is found in Mn-doped QD or in NV centers in diamond. The sign of the hole-Cr exchange interaction is also extracted from these experiments and found to be anti-ferromagnetic.
- **Chapter V** This chapter explore the dynamics of the Cr spin in a QD. The study begins with photon correlation experiments. In order to get more precise

results, resonant optical pumping experiments were performed. The optical setup is first presented, before discussing the results. The success of this experiment shows the possibility to prepare the Cr spin by spin pumping. A strong influence of phonons on the Cr spin dynamics is evidenced. A Cr spin relaxation time under excitation in the 10 nanoseconds range is extracted from the experiments. In the dark, the relaxation time of the Cr is found to be in the microsecond range. Finally, I also demonstrate the possibility to tune the energy of the Cr spin by optical Stark effect.

Introduction

## Contents

Ackno	wledge	ement	
Introd	uction		
I			
Dilute	d mag	netic semiconductor quantum dots	
I.1	II-VI	semiconductor quantum dots	2
	I.1.1	Band structure of CdTe and ZnTe	2
	I.1.2	Lattice mismatch and the Bir-Pikus Hamiltonian $\hfill \ldots \hfill \ldots$	11
	I.1.3	The quantum dot: confining the carrier in 3 dimensions	14
	I.1.4	Electron-hole exchange in quantum dots	18
	I.1.5	Valence band mixing	20
I.2	Excha	$\alpha$ ange interaction between carrier and a magnetic atom $\ldots$ $\ldots$	24
	I.2.1	Exchange interaction in diluted magnetic semiconductors $\ . \ .$	24
	I.2.2	Insertion of Mn or Cr atom in a semiconductor lattice	32
I.3	Fine and hyperfine structure of a magnetic atom in II-VI semicon-		
	ducto	rs	36
	I.3.1	Mn atom in II-VI semiconductors	36
	I.3.2	Cr atom in II-VI semiconductor	39
I.4	The X	K-Mn system	42
II			
Growt	h and	first characterization of Cr-doped CdTe quantum dots	
II.1	The N	Aolecular Beam Expitaxy	46

II.2	Self-as	sembled $CdTe/ZnTe$ quantum dots doped with single Cr atoms	48
	II.2.1	Substrate preparation	48
	II.2.2	Stranski-Krastanov quantum dots growth	49
	II.2.3	Optical characterization	53
II.3	Charge	e tunable samples and strain-free samples $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$	55
	II.3.1	Charge tunable samples	55
	II.3.2	Strain-free quantum dots	57

### III

### Spin dynamics in Mn-doped positively charged quantum dots

III.1 Mn in a positively charged CdTe quantum dot 6	34
III.1.1 Spin structure of a positively charged Mn doped quantum dot $\epsilon$	34
III.1.2 Resonant PL of $X^+$ -Mn	70
III.2 Hole-Mn spin dynamics under resonant excitation	72
III.2.1 Cycling in and escaping from the $\Lambda$ -level system	72
III.2.2 Resonant optical pumping of the hole-Mn spin $\ldots \ldots \ldots $	75
III.2.3 Modelling of spin relaxation mechanism: hole-Mn flip-flops	
mediated by a lattice deformation $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 7$	79
III.2.4 Model of the carrier-Mn spin dynamics under resonant exci-	
tation	33
III.3 Strain induced coherent dynamics of coupled carriers and Mn spins	
in a quantum dot $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$	<i>)</i> 1

## IV

### Magneto-optical study of Cr-doped CdTe quantum dots

IV.1 Strained QDs containing an individual Cr atom
IV.1.1 Energy structure of X-Cr in a quantum dot 100
IV.1.2 Excited states of a Cr-doped QD $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 104$
IV.1.3 Magneto-optics of QDs doped with a single Cr atom $\ldots$ 108
IV.2 Modelization of a Cr-doped QD
IV.3 Charge fluctuation of a Cr ion in the vicinity of the QDs $\ldots \ldots 118$

### V Dynamics and optical control of an individual Cr spin in a CdTe QD

V.1	Probing the spin fluctuations of the Cr				
V.2	Resonant optical pumping of a Cr spin				
V.3	Dynamics of a Cr spin under optical excitation				
	V.3.1 Optical pumping induced by h-Cr flip-flop				
	V.3.2 Cr heating by non-equilibrium phonons				
V.4	Cr spin relaxation in the dark				
V.5	Optical Stark effect on an individual Cr spin				
Conclu	sion				
Bibliog	raphy				

## Chapter I

## Diluted magnetic semiconductor quantum dots

### Contents

I.1	II-V	I semiconductor quantum dots	<b>2</b>	
	I.1.1	Band structure of CdTe and ZnTe $\ldots$	2	
	I.1.2	Lattice mismatch and the Bir-Pikus Hamiltonian	11	
	I.1.3	The quantum dot: confining the carrier in 3 dimensions	14	
	I.1.4	Electron-hole exchange in quantum dots	18	
	I.1.5	Valence band mixing	20	
<b>I.2</b>	Excl	nange interaction between carrier and a magnetic		
	aton	1	<b>24</b>	
	I.2.1	Exchange interaction in diluted magnetic semiconductors	24	
	I.2.2	Insertion of Mn or Cr atom in a semiconductor lattice .	32	
I.3 Fine and hyperfine structure of a magnetic atom in				
	II-V	I semiconductors	36	
	I.3.1	Mn atom in II-VI semiconductors	36	
	I.3.2	Cr atom in II-VI semiconductor	39	
I.4	$\mathbf{The}$	X-Mn system	<b>42</b>	

This chapter aims to present the system we will study as well as the main theoretical tools one needs to understand it. We begin presenting the semiconductor physics, and especially the CdTe crystal and electronic structure, and the interaction between carriers and light. We then see how the strains affect the energy levels of the carriers. We then reduce the dimensions of the system, confining the carriers in three dimension, creating what is called the quantum dots (QDs). We describe the effect of the confinement on the carriers, before explaining how they interact with each other inside the QD. We finish the section with the effect of the shape and strains anisotropy on the carriers and, thus, the photo-luminescence (PL) of the QDs.

In the second section, we introduce magnetic atoms in the semiconductor matrix and see how they interact with the semiconductor carriers. We begin describing the interaction between localized electrons on the outer shell of a magnetic atom, and carriers of interest in the semiconductor. We then present the carriers interaction with the two magnetic atoms studied in this thesis: Manganese (Mn) and Chromium (Cr).

In the third section, it is shown how the insertion of the magnetic atom in the semiconductor matrix affects its spin. We begin by describing the case of the Mn, weakly coupled to the crystal field. We continue with the case of Cr, which is strongly affected by the crystal field and its modification by the strains.

We finish this chapter by applying the different concepts we described so far to a simple system: an exciton coupled to a Mn atom in a neutral quantum dot.

### I.1 II-VI semiconductor quantum dots

### I.1.1 Band structure of CdTe and ZnTe

CdTe and ZnTe are II-VI semiconductors, meaning they are composed of an anion from the column VI of periodic table (Te), and a cation from the column II (Cd or Zn). They both naturally crystallize in a zinc-blende structure when grown in Molecular Beam Epitaxy (MBE, see Chap. II for more informations on this technique). As shown in Fig. I.1 (a), in this structure, each species are organized in a face-centered lattice, one of them being shifted from the other by a quarter of the [111] diagonal. Each ion is then in a tetragonal environment. In other words, the zinc-blende structure is of the  $T_d$  space-group.

The external orbitals for the cation are s ( $4d^{10}5s^2$  for Cd,  $3d^{10}4s^2$  for Zn) and p for the anion ( $4d^{10}5s^25p^4$  for Te). In the crystal, their orbitals hybridize to form the conduction band and the valence band of the semiconductor. It is the well-known *sp*-hybridization. A good and more simple picture of this construction can be given considering the hybridization of two elements of the column IV of the periodic table. A single unit of the crystal contains 8 valence electrons, coming from the *s* and *p* levels of the ions. The *s* and *p* orbitals of these atoms hybridize to form 8 levels, 4 bonding and 4 anti-bonding.

The lowest band of the bonding levels, coming from s orbitals, will be filled by two valence electrons. Six will be taken to fill the three bonding bands of higher



Figure I.1: (a) Zinc-blende crystal elementary cell. Both CdTe and ZnTe crystallize in this structure. (b) Bonding and anti-bonding state arising from the hybridization of s and p orbitals.

energy, formed by the hybridization of p orbitals. Those bonding states form the valence band. At higher energy, the anti-bonding states form the conduction band. Since all the available electrons are used to fill the valence band, the conduction band is empty in the ground state. The lower energy band of the conduction band is formed by the anti-symmetric combination of the s orbitals. At higher energy, the anti-symmetric hybridization of p orbitals form three other bands.

The energy needed to excite one electron from the higher energy state of the valence band to the lower energy state of the conduction band is called the gap. The gap is really important for the opto-electronic properties of the semiconductor. In the ZnTe and CdTe cases, they are equal to  $E_{g,ZnTe} = 2.40$  eV and  $E_{g,CdTe} = 1.60$  eV at 5K [37].

The promotion of an electron to the conduction band leaves in the valence band a quasi-particule called a hole. The hole represents the absence of an electron, and has thus the opposite characteristic (spin, charge, wave vector...) as the missing electron. Aside from the promotion of an electron to the conduction band, holes can also be injected in the semiconductor via the introduction of p-type defect.

When growing two semiconductors of different band gap on top of each other, a band offset appears at the interface. This offset is distributed between the valence band and the conduction band. It can be distributed in three different ways,



Figure I.2: Different type of heterojunctions between two semiconductors.

depending of the relative energies of the conductions bands and valence bands. Those configurations are illustrated in Fig. I.2. CdTe grown over ZnTe is a type I heterostructure. In this case, both the electrons and the holes are confined in the semiconductor of smaller gap (since holes have the opposite energies as the missing electrons, they are confined in the higher energy part of the valence band). For CdTe on ZnTe, the valence band offset is of about 0.1 meV [38]. The conduction band then takes most of the band gap offset. The confinement of the electrons in the conduction band is thus far more efficient than confinement of the hole.

#### Band structure near the center of the Brillouin zone (k = 0)

The optical properties of direct gap semiconductors such as CdTe and ZnTe are controlled by their symmetry at the center of the Brillouin zone, corresponding to an electron wave vector  $\mathbf{k} = 0$ . At this point, the conduction band has the  $T_d$  group  $\Gamma_6$  symmetry. As discussed, this band comes from the overlap of atomic s orbitals, meaning the conduction electron will have no orbital momentum, and a total angular momentum  $J = \frac{1}{2}$ .

The valence band is formed from p orbitals, presenting an orbital momentum L = 1. It couples at k = 0 with the electron spin S = 3/2 through the spin-orbit coupling. L and S are then not good quantum number anymore. We can show that  $\mathbf{J} = \mathbf{L} + \mathbf{S}$ , however, commute the hamiltonian presented in the following sections. This composition gives two sub-bands of total angular momentum J = 1/2 and J = 3/2. In the  $T_d$  group, the quadruplet J = 3/2 is of  $\Gamma_8$  symmetry, and the doublet J = 1/2 is of  $\Gamma_7$  symmetry. Those bands are split by the spin-orbit interaction, with an energy  $\Delta_{SO}$ . The eigenstates  $J^2$ ,  $J_z$  are chosen as a basis for

the system at k = 0.

The conduction band and valence band states can now be written from the composition of the two uncoupled basis:

$$\Gamma_{6}: \begin{array}{cc} u_{\Gamma_{6},\frac{1}{2}} &= |\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}\rangle &= |S\rangle|\uparrow\rangle \\ u_{\Gamma_{6},-\frac{1}{2}} &= |\frac{1}{2},-\frac{1}{2}\rangle &= |S\rangle|\downarrow\rangle \end{array}$$
(I.1)

$$u_{\Gamma_{8},\frac{3}{2}} = |\frac{3}{2},\frac{3}{2}\rangle = |1\rangle|\uparrow\rangle$$

$$\Gamma_{8}: \begin{array}{c} u_{\Gamma_{8},\frac{1}{2}} = |\frac{3}{2},\frac{1}{2}\rangle = \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}}|0\rangle|\uparrow\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}}|1\rangle|\downarrow\rangle$$

$$u_{\Gamma_{8},-\frac{1}{2}} = |\frac{3}{2},-\frac{1}{2}\rangle = \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}}|0\rangle|\downarrow\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}}|1\rangle|\uparrow\rangle$$

$$u_{\Gamma_{8},-\frac{3}{2}} = |\frac{3}{2},-\frac{3}{2}\rangle = |-1\rangle|\downarrow\rangle$$

$$(I.2)$$

$$\Gamma_{7}: \begin{array}{c} \left|\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle &= \sqrt{\frac{2}{3}}|1\rangle|\downarrow\rangle - \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}}|0\rangle|\uparrow\rangle \\ \left|\frac{1}{2},-\frac{1}{2}\right\rangle &= -\sqrt{\frac{2}{3}}|-1\rangle|\uparrow\rangle + \sqrt{\frac{1}{3}}|0\rangle|\downarrow\rangle \end{array}$$
(I.3)

with:

$$|1\rangle = -\frac{|X\rangle + i|Y\rangle}{\sqrt{2}}$$
$$|0\rangle = |Z\rangle$$
$$-1\rangle = \frac{|X\rangle - i|Y\rangle}{\sqrt{2}}$$

where  $|X\rangle$ ,  $|Y\rangle$  and  $|X\rangle$  are the wave function of the valence band top at k = 0. They are calculated from the hybridization of the atomic orbital  $p_X$ ,  $p_Y$  and  $p_Z$ .

Since  $\Delta_{SO} \simeq 0.9$  eV for CdTe and ZnTe, the  $\Gamma_7$  band is far enough in the valence band to be able to limit our study to the interaction between the  $\Gamma_6$  and  $\Gamma_8$  bands. The electrons in the conduction band have a spin  $\sigma = \frac{1}{2}$ . The spin operator can therefore be written using the Pauli matrices. For a quantization along the growth axis of the semiconductor, noted z:

$$\sigma_x = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad ; \quad \sigma_y = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix} \quad ; \quad \sigma_z = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix} \quad (I.4)$$

5

In the same way, we can define the operators at the top of the valence band. For an angular momentum  $J = \frac{3}{2}$  quantized along the z axis, we have in the basis (3/2, 1/2, -1/2, -3/2):

$$J_{x} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \frac{\sqrt{3}}{2} & 0 & 0\\ \frac{\sqrt{3}}{2} & 0 & 1 & 0\\ 0 & 1 & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{3}}{2}\\ 0 & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{3}}{2} & 0 \end{pmatrix} ; \quad J_{y} = i \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{3}}{2} & 0 & 0\\ \frac{\sqrt{3}}{2} & 0 & -1 & 0\\ 0 & 1 & 0 & -\frac{\sqrt{3}}{2}\\ 0 & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{3}}{2} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ J_{z} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{3}{2} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \frac{1}{2} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & -\frac{1}{2} & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{3}{2} \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.5)

Finally, for any spin operator O ( $O = \sigma$ , **J** or any other angular momentum operator of this document), we can define the ladder operator, flipping the considered spin by one unit, such as  $O_+|O\rangle \propto |O+1\rangle$  and  $O_-|O\rangle \propto |O-1\rangle$ . They read in the general case as:

$$O_{+} = O_{x} + iO_{y} \tag{I.6}$$

$$O_{-} = O_x - iO_y \tag{I.7}$$

We are mainly interested in two light matter interaction in the semiconductor: absorption of a photon of energy equal to or higher than the band gap by an electron of the valence band, to reach the conduction band; or emission of photon by an electron relaxing from the conduction band to the valence band. However, angular momentum conservation rules forbid some transitions. In order to find them, we consider the coupling between a conduction band electron  $|\Psi_c\rangle$  and a valence band hole  $|\Psi_v\rangle$  through, in the dipolar approximation, the hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{dip} = -\mathbf{d}.\mathbf{E}$  with  $\mathbf{d}$  the dipole operator and  $\mathbf{E}$  the electric field, that can also be written  $\mathcal{H}_{dip} = -\frac{e}{m}\mathbf{p}.\mathbf{A}$  with  $\mathbf{p}$  the electron momentum and  $\mathbf{A}$  the potential vector [39]. In this section, we go with the later. We then get:

$$\langle \Psi_v | \mathcal{H}_{AF} | \Psi_c \rangle \propto \langle u_{\Gamma_8, J_z} | \mathbf{p} | u_{\Gamma_6, \sigma_z} \rangle$$
 (I.8)

Considering that  $|\uparrow\rangle$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle$  are orthogonal states, we can easily deduce the authorized transitions:

- Between  $|u_{\Gamma_8,+\frac{3}{2}}\rangle$  and  $|u_{\Gamma_6,+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  (corresponding to a hole  $J_z = -\frac{3}{2}$ ), coupled by  $p_- = p_x - ip_y$ , corresponding to a  $\sigma$ - photon absorption or emission.
- Between  $|u_{\Gamma_8,-\frac{3}{2}}\rangle$  and  $|u_{\Gamma_6,-\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  (corresponding to a hole  $J_z = +\frac{3}{2}$ ), coupled by  $p_+ = p_x + ip_y$ , corresponding to a  $\sigma$ + photon absorption or emission.

- Between  $|u_{\Gamma_8,-\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  and  $|u_{\Gamma_6,+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  (corresponding to a hole  $J_z = +\frac{1}{2}$ ) coupled via a  $\sigma$ + photon absorption or emission.
- Between  $|u_{\Gamma_8,+\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  and  $|u_{\Gamma_6,-\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  (corresponding to a hole  $J_z = -\frac{1}{2}$ ) coupled via a  $\sigma$  photon absorption or emission.
- Between  $|u_{\Gamma_8,\mp\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  and  $|u_{\Gamma_6,\pm\frac{1}{2}}\rangle$  coupled via a  $\pi_z$  photon absorption or emission.

Those transitions are summarize on Fig. I.3, with their respective relative probability calculated from the oscillator strength of each of these transitions.



Figure I.3: Selection rules for optical transitions between valence band and conduction band in a quantum well. They are presented in this confined environment in order to have a clear separation between the heavy holes  $(J_z = \pm \frac{3}{2})$  and the light holes  $(J_z = \pm \frac{1}{2})$ . Circularly polarized transition are noted  $\sigma \pm$  and  $\pi_z$  stands for a linear polarization along z axis.

#### $k \neq 0$ : the k.p approach

The whole CdTe band structure is presented on Fig. I.4. We see that the maximum of the valence band and the minimum of the conduction band are both reached at the point  $\Gamma$ , center of Brillouin zone, corresponding to an electron wave vector  $\mathbf{k} = 0$ . This is characteristic of a direct band gap semiconductor.

Near this band edge, we can describe the curvature of the energy  $E(\mathbf{k})$  of the band using an effective mass for the carrier on it:

$$E_{\{c,v\}}(\mathbf{k}) = -\frac{(\hbar k)^2}{2m_{\{c,v\}}(\mathbf{k})}$$
(I.9)

As we move away from the  $\Gamma$  point, the valence band split into two branches: the one with small curvature, meaning a high effective mass for the carriers on it, is called the heavy-hole (hh) band; the one presenting the highest curvature and smallest effective mass is called the light-hole (lh) band.



Figure I.4: CdTe band structure

One way to understand this evolution is to apply the  $\mathbf{k}.\mathbf{p}$  approximation, as proposed by Kane in 1957 [40]. This model gives an estimation of the electronic band structure starting from the exact solution of the Schrödinger equation at the center of the Brillouin. The hamiltonian to resolve is then :

$$\left(\frac{p^2}{2m_0} + U(\mathbf{r})\right) |\psi_{n,\mathbf{k}}\rangle = E_{n,\mathbf{k}} |\psi_{n,\mathbf{k}}\rangle \tag{I.10}$$

with *n* the band index,  $\mathbf{p} = -i\hbar\nabla$ ,  $U(\mathbf{r})$  the potential of the crystal,  $m_0$  the mass of a free carrier and  $|\psi_{n,\mathbf{k}}\rangle$  the Bloch wave, separated between a periodic part  $u_{n,\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{r})$  and plane-wave part  $\exp(i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{r})$  as follow:

$$|\psi_{n,\mathbf{k}}\rangle = u_{n,\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{r})\exp(i\mathbf{k}.\mathbf{r}) \tag{I.11}$$

After development of the gradient of  $\psi_{n,\mathbf{k}}$ , it is possible to rewrite Eq. I.10 as a

function of the periodic part only:

$$\left(\frac{p^2}{2m_0} + U(\mathbf{r}) + \frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m_0} + \frac{\hbar}{m_0} \mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{p}\right) u_{n,\mathbf{k}} = E_{n,\mathbf{k}} u_{n,\mathbf{k}}$$
(I.12)

To find the solutions around k = 0, we develop the  $u_{n,\mathbf{k}}$  on the basis of the  $\{u_{n,0}\}_n$  as:

$$u_{n,\mathbf{k}} = \sum_{n'} c_{n'} u_{n',0}$$

Assuming that the  $u_{n,0}$  are known, we can calculate the matrix elements of Eq. I.12. The resolution of this hamiltonian is often done in the books [41], and gives, taking into account the  $\Gamma_6$  and  $\Gamma_8$  bands only:

$$E_{c}(k_{z}) = E_{c} + \frac{\hbar^{2}k_{z}^{2}}{2m_{c}}$$

$$E_{v,\pm\frac{1}{2}}(k_{z}) = E_{v} - \frac{\hbar^{2}k_{z}^{2}}{2m_{lh}}$$

$$E_{v,\pm\frac{3}{2}}(k_{z}) = E_{v} + \frac{\hbar^{2}k_{z}^{2}}{2m_{0}}$$
(I.13)

with  $E_c$  (respectively,  $E_v$ ) the energy of the conduction band (respectively, the valence band),  $m_c$  the effective mass of the carrier in the conduction band and  $m_{lh}$  the effective mass of the light hole. One can see that the splitting of the valence band separate the carrier with a spin  $J_z = \pm \frac{3}{2}$  (hh) from the one with a spin  $J_z = \pm \frac{1}{2}$  (lh). However, the hh presents a positive curvature in this results, meaning a positive effective mass. This contradict the schema given on Fig. I.4. Taking into account the coupling with the higher energy band, hh are found to have indeed a negative curvature [41]. Considering only two bands is too rough to really model the system.

#### $k \neq 0$ : the Luttinger hamiltonian

Another way to obtain the matrix describing the  $\Gamma_8$  band is to use symmetry consideration. Luttinger showed in 1956 [42] that the only Hamiltonian fulfilling the cubic symmetry is:

$$\mathcal{H}_{L} = -\frac{h^{2}}{2m_{0}} \left( \gamma_{1}k^{2}I_{4} - 2\gamma_{2}\sum_{i=x,y,z}k_{i}^{2} \left(J_{i}^{2} - \frac{1}{3}J^{2}\right) - 2\gamma_{3}(k_{x}k_{y}(J_{x}J_{y} + J_{y}J_{x}) + c.p.) \right)$$
(I.14)

with  $\gamma_1$ ,  $\gamma_2$  and  $\gamma_3$  the Luttinger parameters,  $I_4$  the 4 × 4 identity matrix, **k** a vector of the Brillouin zone, **J** the angular momentum operator with  $J_x$ ,  $J_y$  and

 $J_z$  being 4 × 4 matric satisfying  $[J_x, J_y] = iJ_z$  and circular permutation (c.p), such as the one defined on Eq. I.5. This hamiltonian can be simplified using the parameters:

$$A = \gamma_1 + \frac{5}{2}\gamma_2$$
  

$$B = 2\gamma_2$$
  

$$C = 2(\gamma_3 - \gamma_2)$$
  
(I.15)

The Luttinger hamiltonian can then be rewritten:

$$\mathcal{H}_L = -\frac{h^2}{2m_0} (Ak^2 I_4 - B(\mathbf{k}.\mathbf{J})^2 + C(k_x k_y (J_x J_y + J_y J_x) + c.p.))$$
(I.16)

The *B*-term lifts the degeneracy of the  $\Gamma_8$  band into two lh and hh sub-bands, and is invariant under arbitrary rotations. The *C*-term describes the warping of the valence band.

In the spherical approximation, the Luttinger hamiltonian has two eigenvalues, giving us the value of the lh and hh effective mass:

$$E_{hh} = -\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m_0 (A - 2.25B)^{-1}} = -\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m_0 (\gamma_1 - 2\gamma_2)^{-1}} = -\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m_{hh}}$$

$$E_{lh} = -\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m_0 (A - 0.25B)^{-1}} = -\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m_0 (\gamma_1 + 2\gamma_2)^{-1}} = -\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m_{lh}}$$
(I.17)

We find that the hh presents a negative curvature, as was found in other works [41].

The parameters and carriers effective masses are given in the Tab. I.1.

In matrix form, using the basis  $(u_{\Gamma_8,+\frac{3}{2}}, u_{\Gamma_8,+\frac{1}{2}}, u_{\Gamma_8,-\frac{1}{2}}, u_{\Gamma_8,-\frac{3}{2}})$ , the Luttinger hamiltonian can be written as:

$$\mathcal{H}_{L} = -\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m_{0}} \begin{pmatrix} a_{hh} & b_{Lutt} & c_{Lutt} & 0\\ b_{Lutt}^{*} & a_{lh} & 0 & c_{Lutt}\\ c_{Lutt}^{*} & 0 & a_{lh} & -b_{Lutt}\\ 0 & c_{Lutt}^{*} & -b_{Lutt}^{*} & a_{hh} \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.18)

with:

$$a_{hh} = (\gamma_1 - 2\gamma_2)k_z^2 + (\gamma_1 + \gamma_2)k_{\parallel}^2$$
  

$$a_{lh} = (\gamma_1 + 2\gamma_2)k_z^2 + (\gamma_1 - \gamma_2)k_{\parallel}^2$$
  

$$b_{Lutt} = -2\sqrt{3}\gamma_3(k_x - ik_y)k_z$$
  

$$c_{Lutt} = -\sqrt{3}(\gamma_2(k_x^2 - k_y^2) - 2i\gamma_3k_xk_y)$$

10

	CdTe	ZnTe
$E_g$	1606 meV	2391 meV
$\varepsilon_r$	10.6	9.7
$a_0$	6.48 Å	6.10 Å
$\Delta_{SO}$	$0.90   \mathrm{eV}$	$0.91  \mathrm{eV}$
$\gamma_1$	4.8	4.07
$\gamma_2$	1.5	0.78
$\gamma_3$	1.9	1.59
$m_{hh,z}$	0.556	0.398
$m_{hh,\perp}$	0.159	0.206
$m_{lh,z}$	0.128	0.178
$m_{lh,\perp}$	0.303	0.303
$m_e$	0.096	0.116

Table I.1: Physical parameters for CdTe and ZnTe.

### I.1.2 Lattice mismatch and the Bir-Pikus Hamiltonian

ZnTe crystal has a lattice parameter of  $a_{ZnTe} = 6.10$  Å, while CdTe one is of  $a_{CdTe} = 6.48$  Å. Since we grow CdTe on a ZnTe substrate epitaxially, this lattice mismatch results in strains in a CdTe layer grown on a ZnTe substrate:

$$\varepsilon_{\parallel} = \frac{a_{ZnTe} - a_{CdTe}}{a_{CdTe}} = -5.8\% \tag{I.19}$$

In order to represent these strains and see their effects on the bands, we need to define a hamiltonian representing them. Strains deform the structure, so let's begin the representation with a volume  $V = x\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{x}} + y\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{y}} + z\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}}$ , with  $(\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{x}}, \mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{y}}, \mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}})$  an orthonormal basis. This volume will transform into another one  $V' = x\mathbf{u}'_{\mathbf{x}} + y\mathbf{u}'_{\mathbf{y}} + z\mathbf{u}'_{\mathbf{z}}$ , where, for  $\varepsilon'_{ij}$  an expansion of the vector i in the direction j:

$$\mathbf{u}'_{\mathbf{x}} = (1 + \varepsilon'_{xx})\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{x}} + \varepsilon'_{xy}\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{y}} + \varepsilon'_{xz}\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}} 
 \mathbf{u}'_{\mathbf{y}} = \varepsilon'_{yx}\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{x}} + (1 + \varepsilon'_{yy})\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{y}} + \varepsilon'_{yz}\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}} 
 \mathbf{u}'_{\mathbf{z}} = \varepsilon'_{zx}\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{x}} + \varepsilon'_{zy}\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{y}} + (1 + \varepsilon'_{zz})\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}}$$
(I.20)

They are small deformation of the lattice, so we choose  $|\varepsilon'_{ij}| \ll 1$ . Such transformation can be decomposed in a symmetric part, the strain tensor, and an

11

antisymetric one. We note the strain tensor  $\overline{\overline{\varepsilon}}$ , defined such as:

$$\varepsilon_{ii} = \varepsilon'_{ii} \tag{I.21}$$

$$\varepsilon_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \varepsilon'_{ij} + \varepsilon'_{ji} \right) \tag{I.22}$$

In the linear regime, the strain tensor  $\overline{\overline{\varepsilon}}$  is proportional to the stress tensor  $\overline{\overline{\sigma}}$ , where  $\sigma_{ij}$  describe a force parallel to *i* applied on a surface perpendicular to *j*. Therefore,  $\sigma_{ii}$  will describe an elongation or compression stress, while  $\sigma_{ij}$   $(i \neq j)$ represents a shear stress. Since these tensor are symmetric, we can reduce the number of coefficient from nine to six:  $\sigma_{xx}$ ,  $\sigma_{yy}$ ,  $\sigma_{zz}$ ,  $\sigma_{xy} = \sigma_{yx}$ ,  $\sigma_{xz} = \sigma_{zx}$  and  $\sigma_{yz} = \sigma_{zy}$ . Since *x*, *y* and *z* are physically equivalent, as well as *xy*, *xz* and *yz*, only two diagonal coefficient are needed:  $C_{11}$  and  $C_{44}$ . In the linear regime and for a cubic crystal, we can now write the Hooke's law:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \sigma_{xx} \\ \sigma_{yy} \\ \sigma_{zz} \\ \sigma_{xy} \\ \sigma_{xz} \\ \sigma_{yz} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} C_{11} & C_{12} & C_{12} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ C_{12} & C_{11} & C_{12} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ C_{12} & C_{12} & C_{11} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 2C_{44} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 2C_{44} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 2C_{44} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \varepsilon_{xx} \\ \varepsilon_{yy} \\ \varepsilon_{zz} \\ \varepsilon_{xy} \\ \varepsilon_{xz} \\ \varepsilon_{yz} \end{bmatrix}$$
(I.23)

These coefficient coupling strains in a direction to a force in the same direction are obviously positive.

When the aforementioned cube is compressed in one direction (e.g.  $\varepsilon_{zz} < 0$ ), it will expand in the other direction in order to minimize elastic energy ( $\varepsilon_{xx}, \varepsilon_{yy} > 0$ in the example). If we do not allow strain in these other directions ( $\varepsilon_{xx} = \varepsilon_{yy} = 0$ ), a stress in the x and y directions had to be applied to keep the cube from expanding in these directions ( $\sigma_{xx}, \sigma_{yy} < 0$  in the example). We can therefore physically expect  $C_{12} > 0$ .

The strain hamiltonian can be constructed noticing that the strain tensor  $\overline{\varepsilon}$ induces a shift in the energy band, and that any  $\varepsilon_{ij}$  has the same symmetry as  $k_i k_j$ . The hamiltonian should then be formarly identical to the Luttinger hamiltonian. In the  $\Gamma_8$  subspace, we can then use the Luttinger Hamiltonian, written in Eq. I.14, replacing the  $k_i k_j$  by  $\varepsilon_{ij}$ . We obtain the Bir-Pikus Hamiltonian by replacing the  $\gamma_j$  parameters by the Bir-Pikus parameters  $a_{\nu}$ , b and d for the four levels at the top of the valence band [41]:

$$\mathcal{H}_{BP} = a_{\nu}\varepsilon + b\sum_{i}\varepsilon_{ii}\left(J_{i}^{2} - \frac{1}{3}J^{2}\right) + \frac{2d}{\sqrt{3}}\sum_{i>j}\varepsilon_{ij}\{J_{i}J_{j}\}$$
(I.24)

with  $\varepsilon = Tr(\overline{\overline{\varepsilon}}) = \varepsilon_{xx} + \varepsilon_{yy} + \varepsilon_{zz}$  and  $\{J_i J_j\} = \frac{1}{2}(J_i J_j + J_j J_i)$ 

The  $a_{\nu}$  term, called the hydrostatic term, shifts the  $\Gamma_8$  energy. In case of nonequal  $\varepsilon_{ii}$  (shear strains), the *b* term will split the two  $\Gamma_8$  sub-bands as did a  $k \neq 0$ in the Luttinger hamiltonian. The *d* term, the pure shear strain (i.e  $\varepsilon_{ij}$  with  $i \neq j$ ), has the same effect on the  $\Gamma_8$  band. For CdTe, Bir-Pikus parameter are  $a_{\nu} = 0.91$ eV, b = -1.0 eV and d = -4.4 eV [43].

One can notice that the Bir-Pikus hamiltonian is completely independent from **k**, meaning that the valence band hamiltonian of a strain semiconductor is simply the sum of the Luttinger hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_L$  (Eq. I.14) and the Bir-Pikus hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{BP}$  (Eq. I.24).

Let see how this apply to a CdTe layer deposited on a ZnTe layer. As previously, we define z as the growth direction. Since both semiconductors crystallize in a cubic lattice, the strains are the same in the x and y direction. We can then write the strains in the xy plane:

$$\varepsilon_{xx} = \varepsilon_{yy} = \varepsilon_{\parallel} = \frac{a_{ZnTe} - a_{CdTe}}{a_{CdTe}} \tag{I.25}$$

In the z direction, however, no stress applies: the crystal is free to expand in this direction in order to reduce the elastic energy. Therefore, we can write  $\sigma_{zz} = 0$  and, according to Hooke's law in Eq. I.23:

$$\sigma_{zz} = C_{12}\varepsilon_{xx} + C_{12}\varepsilon_{yy} + C_{11}\varepsilon_{zz} = 0$$
(I.26)

Using equality I.25, we can then deduce:

$$\varepsilon_{zz} = -\frac{2C_{12}}{C_{11}}\varepsilon_{\parallel} = -\frac{2C_{12}}{C_{11}}\frac{a_{ZnTe} - a_{CdTe}}{a_{CdTe}}$$
(I.27)

Since we grow CdTe over a ZnTe substrate, the CdTe lattice is compressed in the plane, i.e.  $\varepsilon_{\parallel} < 0$ . Since  $C_{11}$ ,  $C_{12} > 0$  and  $\varepsilon_{\parallel} < 0$  for CdTe over ZnTe (see Eq. I.25), one can easily deduce that  $\varepsilon_{zz} > 0$ . In the hypothesis of no defect created by the lattice mismatch, all the other strain terms are equal to zero. We can then decompose this strain into two component: a hydrostatic part  $\overline{\varepsilon_{hyd}}$  describing the volume variation without breaking the cubic symmetry, and a shear part  $\overline{\varepsilon_{sh}}$ introducing an anisotropy, breaking this symmetry:

$$\overline{\overline{\varepsilon_{hyd}}} = \frac{1}{3} (\varepsilon_{xx} + \varepsilon_{yy} + \varepsilon_{zz}) I_3 \tag{I.28}$$

$$\overline{\overline{\varepsilon_{sh}}} = \overline{\varepsilon} - \overline{\overline{\varepsilon_{hyd}}} \tag{I.29}$$

One can notice that  $Tr(\overline{\varepsilon_{hyd}}) = Tr(\overline{\varepsilon}) = \varepsilon$ . Since in the case of a hydrostatic compression, such as for CdTe over ZnTe,  $\varepsilon_{hyd} < 0$ , we then have  $\varepsilon < 0$  and, according to the Bir-Pikus hamiltonian (Eq. I.24), the gap of CdTe increase.

13

Seeing that  $\varepsilon_{ij} = 0$  for  $i \neq j$ , we can rewrite the Bir-Pikus hamiltonian without the shear strain term. Moreover, since  $J^2 = J_x^2 + J_y^2 + J_z^2$  and  $\varepsilon_{xx} = \varepsilon_{yy} = \varepsilon_{\parallel}$ , we can simplify this hamiltonian to:

$$\mathcal{H}_{BP,biax} = a_{\nu}\varepsilon I_4 + \frac{b}{3}(\varepsilon_{\parallel} - \varepsilon_{zz})(J_x^2 + J_y^2 - 2J_z^2) \tag{I.30}$$

And, since we are in the valence band with  $J = \frac{3}{2}$  and  $J_x^2 + J_y^2 + J_z^2 = J(J+1)I_4$ , we can simplify the Bir-Pikus hamiltonian to its final form in the case of biaxal strains:

$$\mathcal{H}_{BP,biax} = \left(a_{\nu}\varepsilon + \frac{5}{4}b(\varepsilon_{\parallel} - \varepsilon_{zz})\right)I_4 - b(\varepsilon_{\parallel} - \varepsilon_{zz})J_z^2 \tag{I.31}$$

Using Eq. I.25 and I.27, we can easily calculate  $\varepsilon_{\parallel} - \varepsilon_{zz}$ . Since  $J_z |n\rangle = n |n\rangle$ , we can find the hh/lh splitting:

$$\Delta_{lh} = E_{\pm\frac{3}{2}} - E_{\pm\frac{1}{2}} = -2b\left(1 + \frac{2C_{12}}{C_{11}}\right)\frac{a_{ZnTe} - a_{CdTe}}{a_{CdTe}}$$

$$= 2b\left(1 + \frac{2C_{12}}{C_{11}}\right)\frac{a_{CdTe} - a_{ZnTe}}{a_{CdTe}}$$
(I.32)

We find that, in a fully strained CdTe layer over a ZnTe substrate, the hh band is 300 meV above the lh one, and we could thus neglect the lh bad in first approximation. However, to describe the valence band in QDs, one should take into account more complex effects, such as a coupling of the confined heavy hole with ground state light holes in the barriers [44], or the the effective reduction of hh/lh splitting due to supercoupling via a dense manifold of hh like QD states lying between the confined heavy hole and light hole levels [45]. These effects can drastically change the hh/lh effective splitting, creating energy levels between lh and hh ones and will be needed to understand the dynamics of a hole coupled to an atomic atom presented in Chap. III and V.

### I.1.3 The quantum dot: confining the carrier in 3 dimensions

Embedding a semiconductor in another one of larger band gap confines spatially the carriers in one or multiple directions. Using the procedure we will describe in Chap. II, we can create nanometre size islands of CdTe in a ZnTe lattice, effectively confining electrons in all three directions. This lead to a quantization of the carriers energy levels and a discretization of the optical properties. This confinement being analogue to the Coulomb interaction of an isolated atom, such a structure is often dubbed "artificial atom". The hole and the electron also interact through the Coulomb interaction, consisting of an attractive term, shifting energy levels, and an exchange interaction (discussed in Sec. I.1.4). The electron-hole system has a hydrogen-like behaviour and is called an exciton.



Figure I.5: AFM image (AFM image  $(250 \text{ nm} \times 250 \text{ nm})$  of CdTe/ZnTe quantum dots before caping. The dot density is estimated to be in the  $10^{10} \text{ dots.cm}^{-2}$  range.

The effects of confinement on the carrier are generally described in the envelop function formalism. To define these envelop functions, we develop the carriers wave-functions on all the Bloch states:

$$\Psi(\mathbf{r}) = \sum_{n,\mathbf{k}} c_{n,\mathbf{k}} \psi_{n,\mathbf{k}} = \sum_{n,\mathbf{k}} c_{n,\mathbf{k}} u_{n,\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{r}) \exp(i\mathbf{k}.\mathbf{r})$$
(I.33)

Since we are in a confined environment, we can consider only the states around  $\mathbf{k} = 0$ . Since we consider the band extrema, we neglect for this part the inter-band wave function mixing and use the effective-mass approximation. We can then limit the expansion of Bloch state to an expansion on the  $u_{n,0}(\mathbf{r}) \exp(i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{r})$ , with  $n = \Gamma_6$  for the conduction band and  $n = \Gamma_8$  for the valence band. The sum on  $\Gamma_8$  is equivalent to a sum on the  $J_z = \{\pm \frac{3}{2}, \pm \frac{1}{2}\}$ . We can then write:

$$\Psi_c(\mathbf{r}) \simeq \sum_{\mathbf{k}} u_{\Gamma_6,0} c_{\Gamma_6,\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{r}) \exp(i\mathbf{k}.\mathbf{r}) = u_{\Gamma_6,0} F_e(\mathbf{r})$$
(I.34)

$$\Psi_{v}(\mathbf{r}) \simeq \sum_{J_{z} = \{\pm\frac{3}{2}, \pm\frac{1}{2}\}, k} u_{\Gamma_{8}, J_{z}} c_{J_{z}, \mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{r}) \exp(i\mathbf{k}.\mathbf{r}) = \sum_{J_{z} = \{\pm\frac{3}{2}, \pm\frac{1}{2}\}} u_{\Gamma_{8}, J_{z}} F_{J_{z}}(\mathbf{r}) \qquad (I.35)$$

with  $F_e(\mathbf{r}) = \sum_{\mathbf{k}} c_{\mathbf{k}} \exp(i\mathbf{k}.\mathbf{r})$  the electron envelop function and  $F_{J_z}(\mathbf{r}) = c_{J_z,\mathbf{k}} \exp(i\mathbf{k}.\mathbf{r})$ ,  $J_z = \{\pm \frac{3}{2}, \pm \frac{1}{2}\}$  the hole envelop functions.

The effective mass approximation allows us to replace the periodic crystal potential and the free-electron kinetic energy by the effective hamiltonians representing the band extrema. Considering the effective mass is the same in CdTe and ZnTe, we can now work with the simple picture of an effective mass carrier with the envelop function defined in Eqs. I.34 and I.35, trapped in a potential  $V_e(\mathbf{r})$ for the conduction band or  $V_h(\mathbf{r})$  for the valence band, created by the band offset between the two semiconductors. We write the Schrödinger equations for these particles:

$$\left(\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e}\Delta\right)F_e(\mathbf{r}) + V_e(\mathbf{r})F_e(\mathbf{r}) = E_eF_e(\mathbf{r}) \tag{I.36}$$

$$(\tilde{\mathcal{H}}_{L} + \tilde{\mathcal{H}}_{BP} + V_{h}(\mathbf{r})) \begin{pmatrix} F_{+\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbf{r}) \\ F_{+\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbf{r}) \\ F_{-\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbf{r}) \\ F_{-\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbf{r}) \end{pmatrix} = E_{h} \begin{pmatrix} F_{+\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbf{r}) \\ F_{+\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbf{r}) \\ F_{-\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbf{r}) \\ F_{-\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbf{r}) \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.37)

with  $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}_L$  and  $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}_{BP}$  the hole hamiltonians. For those hamiltonians, we have to take the opposite of the electron hamiltonian defined in Eq. I.14. In  $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}_L$ , the k-terms transform into a gradient of the envelop function with the form  $i\nabla$ . For simplicity, the  $\tilde{}$  will be dropped in the next equations. The derivation of the effective mass approximation can be found in reference [46].

As pointed out in the end of Sec. I.1.2, the gap between lh and hh is of about 300 meV, wide enough to neglect the lh contribution in first approximation. This is called the heavy hole approximation, decoupling the four differential equations defined in Eq. I.37. Only the ground states  $|\pm \frac{3}{2}\rangle$  are considered, with the effective mass given by the diagonal term of  $\mathcal{H}_L$ , noted  $m_{h,\parallel}$  in the plane and  $m_{h,z}$  along the growth axis. The spin operator  $J_x$ ,  $J_y$  and  $J_z$  can then be redefined in the heavy-hole space as  $j_x$ ,  $j_y$ ,  $j_z$ , written with the Pauli matrices like  $\sigma_x$ ,  $\sigma_y$  and  $\sigma_z$ .

Even with those two approximations, the problem is not solvable analytically. However, it is possible for some chosen potentials. Let's consider a lens like quantum dot, with a radius in the xy plane, noted R, much larger than its height  $L_z$ . We can therefore define two different harmonic oscillators: a 2D oscillator  $V_{c,v}(R)$ in the plane, and a 1D oscillator  $V_{c,v}(z)$  along the growth axis:

$$V_{c,v}(R) = 4\Delta E_{c,v} \frac{R^2}{L_z^2}$$
(I.38)

$$V_{c,v}(z) = 4\Delta E_{c,v} \frac{z^2}{L_z^2}$$
(I.39)

with  $\Delta E_{c,v}$  the band offset between the two conduction (resp. valence) bands. The potential of the whole quantum dot will then be  $V_{c,v}(\mathbf{r}) = V_{c,v}(R) + V_{c,v}(z)$ . Separating the potential in those two parts means we are searching for solution of the form  $F(z, R, \theta) = \chi(z)\phi_{n,m}(R, \theta)$ , with  $\theta$  the angle between the position vector and the x axis.

We write the characteristic spatial width  $\sigma$  and characteristic frequency  $\omega$  of

the 2D harmonic oscillator felt by the hole:

$$\Sigma_R^h = \sqrt{\frac{\hbar}{m_{h,\parallel}\omega_R^h}} \tag{I.40}$$

$$\omega_R^h = \sqrt{\frac{8\Delta E_v}{m_{h,\parallel} L_R^2}} \tag{I.41}$$

We can write the same equality along z replacing  $\rho$  by z and  $m_{h,\parallel}$  by  $m_{h,z}$ . The same can be done for electron, replacing the  $m_{h,\parallel}$  or  $m_{h,z}$  by  $m_e$  and  $E_v$  by  $E_c$ .

We can find in textbook such as ref. [47] the eigenstates of a harmonic oscillator from which we can deduce the eigenstates for the ground state (GS) and the first two degenerated excited states. The first excited state is found to have an angular momentum  $l_z = \pm 1$ , and is then noted  $Exc, \pm 1$ . The envelop functions and energy are then found to be:

$$F_{c,v}^{GS}(z,R,\theta) = \frac{1}{(\sqrt{\pi}\Sigma_z)^{\frac{1}{2}}} \exp\left(-\frac{z^2}{2\Sigma_z^2}\right) \frac{1}{(\sqrt{\pi}\Sigma_R)^{\frac{1}{2}}} \exp\left(-\frac{R^2}{2\Sigma_R^2}\right)$$
(I.42)

$$E_{e,h}^{GS} = \hbar \frac{\omega_z^{e,h} + \omega_R^{e,h}}{2}$$
(I.43)

$$F_{c,v}^{Exc,\pm1}(z,R,\theta) = \frac{1}{(\sqrt{\pi}\Sigma_z)^{\frac{1}{2}}} \exp\left(-\frac{z^2}{2\Sigma_z^2}\right) \frac{1}{(\sqrt{\pi}\Sigma_R)^{\frac{1}{2}}} \exp\left(-\frac{R^2}{2\Sigma_R^2}\right) \frac{R}{\sigma_R} \exp(\pm i\theta)$$
(I.44)

$$E_{e,h}^{Exc,\pm 1} = \hbar \frac{\omega_z^{e,h} + 3\omega_R^{e,h}}{2}$$
(I.45)

We see that these energy levels are quantized in a way looking like an isolated atom. In reference to the atomic notation, the ground state, lower energy level, is noted S and the two first degenerated level are noted P, even though atomic p-states usually are 3 fold degenerated.

One remarkable feature of the envelop functions is that both GS and the two first excited states present the same envelop along the z axis. The cause is directly the symmetry of the QD: since  $L_z \ll L_R$ ,  $\omega_z^{e,h} \gg \omega_R^{e,h}$ , and since  $E_{osc.\ harmo.} = (n + \frac{1}{2})\hbar\omega$ , the next possible envelop function along the z axis is at higher energy than the next one in the plane. This geometry is also responsible for the 2 fold degeneracy of the *P*-states.

Both the GS and the excited states are once again degenerated due to the spin of the electron and the hole. The electron is in the conduction band with the  $\Gamma_6$  symmetry: its spin along the z axis is  $\sigma_z = \pm \frac{1}{2}$  (noted  $|\uparrow\rangle$  for  $+\frac{1}{2}$  and  $|\downarrow\rangle$ for  $-\frac{1}{2}$ ). Since we are in the hh approximation, considering that the lh are far enough from the band edge to be negligible, the hole spin can only take the values  $J_z = \pm \frac{3}{2}$  (noted  $| \uparrow \rangle$  for  $+ \frac{3}{2}$  and  $| \downarrow \rangle$  for  $- \frac{3}{2}$ ). As pointed ahead, the hole is defined with the opposed characteristic of the missing electron. For instance, a hole  $| \downarrow \rangle$  corresponds to the absence of a valence electron  $\Psi_v(\mathbf{r}) = u_{\Gamma_8,\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbf{r})F_{\frac{3}{2}}(\mathbf{r})$ .

From the selection rules found in Sec. I.1.1, we can see that the only excitons able to recombine optically in the hh approximation are either formed by

- an electron of spin  $\sigma_z = -\frac{1}{2}$  and a hole of angular momentum  $J_z = +\frac{3}{2}$  (exciton of total angular momentum  $X_z = +1$ , recombining in  $\sigma$ + polarization)
- an electron of spin σ<sub>z</sub> = +<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> and a hole of angular momentum J<sub>z</sub> = -<sup>3</sup>/<sub>2</sub> (exciton of total angular momentum X<sub>z</sub> = -1, recombining in σ- polarization). Excitons of total angular moment X<sub>z</sub> = ±2 (electron spin σ<sub>z</sub> = ±<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> with hole spin J<sub>z</sub> = ±<sup>3</sup>/<sub>2</sub> exists, but cannot recombine optically.

The addition of envelop functions in the carriers wave function adds another selection term:

$$|\langle \Psi_v | \mathbf{p} | \Psi_c \rangle|^2 = |\langle F_v | F_c \rangle|^2 |\langle u_{\Gamma_8, J_z} | \mathbf{p} | u_{\Gamma_6, \sigma_z} \rangle|^2 \tag{I.46}$$

The first term is the overlap of the envelop function, making sure the hole and the electron are of the right state. For instance, a transition between a S state of the valence band and a P state in the conduction band is then forbidden. The second term is the same as the one studied earlier, and from which we deduced the selection rules.

Approximating the QD potential as a harmonic potential usually overestimate the confinement, and thus the single-particle energy. But the wave-functions found in this chapter can still be used as trial wave-functions for variational calculations in other potential, in order to calculate the correct energy level.

### I.1.4 Electron-hole exchange in quantum dots

Electrons are fermions, and thus are subjected to the Pauli exclusion principle. Being charged particles, they also interact with each other via the Coulomb interaction. Both of those have to be considered to write the interaction between the carriers in the semiconductor. It was shown by Wardzyński et al. [48] that the interaction between a conduction electron and all the electrons of the valence band can be written as an interaction between the considered electron and the corresponding hole. It can be separated into two terms: the direct Coulomb interaction, independent of the particles spins, and the exchange Coulomb interaction.

In excitons, the direct Coulomb term is attractive, as classically expected from an electric interaction between two opposite charges. However, more complex systems can exist in a semiconductor: charged excitons  $X^+$  (hole-hole-electron complex) and  $X^-$  (hole-electron-electron complex), or biexciton  $X^2$  (two excitons of opposite total angular momentum). Higher order multi-exciton or charged biexciton might also exists but they are not discussed in this thesis. In those multi-excitons, the total Coulomd interaction and the confinement make the system stable.

Taking into account the symmetry of the crystal, Bir and Pikus demonstrated [49] that the exchange hamiltonian between an electron of the conduction band and hole in the valence band can be decomposed in two different components:

i) For an electron and a hole in the same Brillouin zone, the short-range exchange interaction has to be considered. It can be written:

$$\mathcal{H}_{eh}^{sr} = I_{eh}^{sr} \boldsymbol{\sigma}. \mathbf{j} + \sum_{i=x,y,z} b_i^{exch} \sigma_i j_i^3 \tag{I.47}$$

The first term lift the degeneracy between exciton of total angular moment X = 2 and X = 1. The second one takes into account the reduction of symmetry in a cubic lattice and gives the dark states a fine structure. This splitting is expected to be much smaller than the lift induced by  $I_{eh}^{sr}$ , but has never been observed experimentally in bulk semiconductor.

ii) Carriers in different Brillouin-zone might be affected by the long-range exchange interaction. In bulk semiconductors, the long range term doesn't affect the bright exciton at k = 0. Since the radiative recombination we study occurs at k = 0 in the studied semiconductors, the effects of the long range interaction are not visible via this probe.

In a quantum dot, the confinement of the carrier leads to a better overlap of the wave function and thus greater short range exchange energies. Moreover, in an anisotropic potential, such as the one of Stransky-Krastanov dots (see Sec. II.2), the long-range interaction mixes the bright excitons, splitting them in two levels. It is usually written as a  $\delta_1$  term in the exchange hamiltonian.

Taking into account all these effects, we can the write the total exchange hamiltonian in the heavy hole exciton subspace  $(X_z = |+2\rangle, |+1\rangle, |-1\rangle, |-2\rangle)$ :

$$\mathcal{H}_{eh} = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} \delta_0 & 0 & 0 & \delta_2 \\ 0 & -\delta_0 & \delta_1 \exp(-2i\phi_1) & 0 \\ 0 & \delta_1 \exp(2i\phi_1) & -\delta_0 & 0 \\ \delta_2 & 0 & 0 & \delta_0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.48)

with  $\delta_0 = \frac{3}{2}I_{eh}$ , representing the splitting between dark and bright exciton,  $I_{eh} < 0$ being the electron-hole exchange constant;  $\delta_1$  the splitting between the bright exciton states; and  $\delta_2$  the fine structure of the dark exciton states. The value of  $\delta_0$  is controlled both by long-range and short-range interaction, and is typically about 1 meV in CdTe/ZnTe.  $\delta_1$  only appears in anisotropic QDs and is induced by the long-range interaction, varying between a few tens and a few hundreds of  $\mu$ eV. Finally,  $\delta_2$  primarily arise from the short-range interaction.
Calculating the eigenstate of the hamiltonian I.48, we find that the long range interaction induce a linear polarization of the PL of the optically active states along  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_1 + 90^\circ$  as follows:

$$|\pi_{\varphi_1}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left( \exp(-i\varphi_1) |+1\rangle + \exp(i\varphi_1) |-1\rangle \right)$$
(I.49)

$$|\pi_{\varphi_1+90^\circ}\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left(\exp(-i\varphi_1)|+1\rangle - \exp(i\varphi_1)|-1\rangle\right) \tag{I.50}$$

where  $\varphi_1 = \frac{\pi}{4}$  corresponds to a polarization of the emission along the 110 axis.

This model works well for quantum dots with an elongated lens shape  $(C_{2v}$  symmetry), the shape taken for ideal QDs. However, more realistic self-assembled QDs can have symmetries which can deviate quite substantially from the idealized shapes of circular or ellipsoidal lenses. For a  $C_s$  symmetry (truncated ellipsoidal lens), additional terms coupling the dark and the bright excitons have to be included in the electron-hole exchange Hamiltonian. Following ref. [50], the general form of the electron-hole exchange hamiltonian in the heavy-hole exciton basis for a low symmetry quantum dot  $(C_s)$  and a polarization along 110 is:

$$\mathcal{H}_{eh} = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} \delta_0 & e^{-i\pi/4} \delta_{11} & e^{i\pi/4} \delta_{12} & \delta_2 \\ e^{i\pi/4} \delta_{11} & -\delta_0 & e^{-i\pi/2} \delta_1 & -e^{i\pi/4} \delta_{12} \\ e^{-i\pi/4} \delta_{12} & e^{i\pi/2} \delta_1 & -\delta_0 & -e^{-i\pi/4} \delta_{11} \\ \delta_2 & -e^{-i\pi/4} \delta_{12} & -e^{i\pi/4} \delta_{11} & \delta_0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.51)

## I.1.5 Valence band mixing

We showed that the long range exchange interaction split the neutral exciton bright states in two linearly polarized lines, with a 90° angle between them. However, this simple picture doesn't fit well with the data, such as presented in Fig. I.6. It is clear for the neutral species  $(X, X^2)$  that the angle between the polarization of the two lines is different from 90°. Moreover, the charged species  $(X^+, X^-)$ present linear polarization dependencies. In those systems, the presence of two carriers (hole for X<sup>+</sup>, electron for X<sup>-</sup>) with opposite spin cancel out the electronhole exchange interaction. Their linear polarization dependencies arise then from another phenomena.

In order to understand the linear polarization dependency, we have include the light hole contribution. Looking at the general form of the Luttinger hamiltonian I.18, we see that it mixes heavy hole and light hole through its non-diagonal term  $b_{Lutt}$  and  $c_{Lutt}$ . The Bir-Pikus hamiltonian I.24 presents the same symmetry and the same form as the Luttinger hamiltonian and thus also induces a coupling between the lh states and the hh states.



Figure I.6: PL intensities of the bi-exciton  $(X^2)$ , the charged excitons  $(X^+, X^-)$ and the neutral exciton (X) of a CdTe/ZnTe QD as the function of the angle of the linearly polarized detection. To simplify the reading, the intensities were also plotted on polar graph (bottom). Picture taken from Yoan Léger PhD thesis [51].

In general, we can write the hamiltonian describing the influence of shape and strain on the valence structure in the  $(|\frac{3}{2}, +\frac{3}{2}\rangle, |\frac{3}{2}, +\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\frac{3}{2}, -\frac{1}{2}\rangle, |\frac{3}{2}, -\frac{3}{2}\rangle)$  basis as:

$$\mathcal{H}_{VBM} = \begin{pmatrix} p+q & s & r & 0\\ s^* & p-q & 0 & r\\ r^* & 0 & p-q & -s\\ 0 & r^* & -s^* & p+q \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.52)

The induced hh/lh mixing is called Valence Band Mixing (VBM).

Supposing a VBM only caused by strain anisotropy, its parameters can be written as function of the Bir-Pikus parameters and the crystal strain  $\varepsilon_{ij}$  (i, j = x, z)

y, z). The VBM parameters then writes [41]:

$$p = a_v Tr(\varepsilon) \tag{I.53}$$

$$q = b\left(\varepsilon_{zz} - \frac{\varepsilon_{xx} + \varepsilon_{yy}}{2}\right) \tag{I.54}$$

$$r = b \frac{\sqrt{3}}{2} (\varepsilon_{xx} - \varepsilon_{yy}) - id\varepsilon_{xy} \tag{I.55}$$

$$s = d(\varepsilon_{xz} - i\varepsilon_{yz}) \tag{I.56}$$

The splitting between the hh states and the lh states can now be calculated in function of the Bir-Pikus parameters:

$$\Delta_{lh} = E_{\pm\frac{3}{2}} - E_{\pm\frac{1}{2}} = (p+q) - (p-q)$$
  
=  $2b\left(\varepsilon_{zz} - \frac{\varepsilon_{xx} + \varepsilon_{yy}}{2}\right)$  (I.57)

If we now suppose a system with pure in-plane strain anisotropy  $(r \neq 0 \text{ and } s = 0)$ , for an origin of the energy at the top of the valence band, i.e. the hh band, we can rewrite the VBM hamiltonian in the same basis as above as:

$$\mathcal{H}_{VBM}^{in\ plane} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & \rho_s \exp(-2i\theta_s) & 0\\ 0 & \Delta_{lh} & 0 & \rho_s \exp(-2i\theta_s)\\ \rho_s \exp(2i\theta_s) & 0 & \Delta_{lh} & 0\\ 0 & \rho_s \exp(2i\theta_s) & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.58)

with  $\rho_s$  the strain coupling amplitude and  $\theta_s$  the angle between axis of the strain induced anisotropy in the QD plane and the x axis. One can notice that in the case of pure in-plane anisotropy,  $|+\frac{3}{2}\rangle$  only mixes with  $|-\frac{1}{2}\rangle$  and  $|-\frac{3}{2}\rangle$  with  $|+\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ . An anisotropy along the z axis, growth axis of the dots, is needed to mix  $|\pm\frac{3}{2}\rangle$  with  $|\pm\frac{1}{2}\rangle$ . With this notation, in the limit of weak VBM, we can now rewrite the ground state of the holes as pseudo-spin in order to take the hh/lh mixing into account:

$$|\tilde{\uparrow}\rangle \propto |+\frac{3}{2}\rangle - \frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}} \exp(2i\theta_s)| - \frac{1}{2}\rangle$$
 (I.59)

$$|\tilde{\Downarrow}\rangle \propto |-\frac{3}{2}\rangle - \frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}} \exp(-2i\theta_s)| + \frac{1}{2}\rangle$$
 (I.60)

And we can define new angular momentum operator for these pseudo-spin:

$$\tilde{J}_{+} = \frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -2\sqrt{3}\exp(-2i\theta_s) \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.61)

$$\tilde{J}_{-} = \frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0\\ -2\sqrt{3}\exp(2i\theta_s) & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.62)

$$\tilde{J}_z = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{3}{2} & 0\\ 0 & -\frac{3}{2} \end{pmatrix} \tag{I.63}$$

 $\tilde{J}_{\pm}$  are the ladder operators, flipping the hole spin, whereas  $\tilde{J}_z$  return the spin value. This last operator shows these states are mainly hh. This pseudo spin description is usually enough to understand the effect of the VBM, and we will use it to study how it modifies the emission of the quantum dot.

In order to do so, we begin to consider the emission of the negatively charged state X<sup>-</sup>. Since, as explained earlier, the exchange interaction is zero in such systems, because of the opposite spin of the two electrons, it will allow us to focus on the effects of the VBM. We can ignore the envelop function, testing mainly the overlap of the carriers wave function and thus not affecting the polarization of the emission. We write the polarization of the detection  $\mathbf{e} = \cos(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_{\mathbf{x}} + \sin(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_{\mathbf{y}}$ . We then can find the oscillator strength of the transition:

$$\Omega(\alpha) \propto |\langle \uparrow | \cos(\alpha) p_X + \sin(\alpha) p_Y | \uparrow \downarrow \tilde{\uparrow} \rangle|^2 = 1 + \frac{1}{3} \frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}}^2 + \frac{2}{\sqrt{3}} \frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}} \cos(2(\theta_s - \alpha))$$
(I.64)

with  $\mathbf{p} = -i\hbar \nabla$ . Contrary to what is expected in the hh approximation, we see that the charged exciton can have a strong linear component, depending on the strength of the lh/hh mixing.

In the QD presented in Fig. I.6, the linear polarization rate  $\rho_l = \frac{2A}{1 + A^2} \approx 40\%$ , with  $A = \frac{\rho_s}{\sqrt{3}\Delta_{lh}}$ . It corresponds to a very strong lh-hh mixing, with  $\frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}} \approx 0.75$ . Experimentally, no correlation were found between the polarization axis of different QDs, neither with the crystallographic axis, nor between QDs close to each other. Such a behaviour can be explained considering the anisotropic relaxation of strains occurring during the growth of the QDs [52]. This behaviour was also observed in III-V compounds at low QD density (near the 2D-3D transition), also attributed to the effect of strains [53]. For the III-V system, this hypothesis is supported by AFM studies showing that, in such growth conditions, the dots are preferentially nucleating near structural defects [54]. In the case of II-VI materials, a strained induced hh/lh mixing is not surprising as the dislocation formation energy is lower in those material, as shown in ref. [55]. For the charged states  $X^+$  and  $X^-$ , only the VBM leads to this linear polarization. However, in X and  $X^2$ , the VBM and the long range exchange interaction are in competition for the polarization of the emission. The strain tends to polarize linearly the PL along  $\theta_s$  and  $\theta_s + 90^\circ$ , whereas the long range exchange interaction favour linear emission along  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_1 + 90^\circ$ . This explains that the angle between the two linearly polarized exciton lines is not equal to 90°. Moreover, the valence band mixing results in a fine structure splitting through the short range exchange interaction that can either enhance or decrease the fine structure splitting due to the long range exchange interaction. In order to illustrate our point, we consider only the isotropic part of the short range electron-hole exchange interaction described in Eq. I.47:

$$\mathcal{H}_{eh}^{sr,iso} = I_{eh} \mathbf{\sigma}.\mathbf{J} \tag{I.65}$$

where  $\frac{3}{2}I_{eh}$  gives the energy splitting between bright and dark excitons due to the short range exchange interaction. The coupling between the bright states  $|\downarrow \tilde{\uparrow}\rangle$  and  $|\uparrow \tilde{\downarrow}\rangle$  through  $\mathcal{H}_{eh}^{sr,iso}$  can be calculated using the electron spin ladder operator defined in I.1.1 and the pseudo-spin ladder operator defined in I.61 and I.62:

$$\langle \downarrow \tilde{\uparrow} | \mathcal{H}_{eh}^{sr,iso} | \uparrow \tilde{\downarrow} \rangle = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{3}} I_{eh} \frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}} \exp(-2i\theta_s) \tag{I.66}$$

Hence, the valence band mixing through the short range exchange interaction splits the bright states into two linearly polarized states along axis defined by the strain angle  $\theta_s$ . The competition between this effect and the long range exchange interaction results in an angle between the two linearly polarized states different from 90°, as observed in the emission of CdTe/ZnTe QDs [56] and in InAs/GaAs ones [57]. Dark states are also coupled to bright ones in second order, giving them a weak oscillator strenght, with a dipole along z. A more in depth investigation of these effects was done in Yoan Léger's PhD thesis [51].

## I.2 Exchange interaction between carrier and a magnetic atom

## I.2.1 Exchange interaction in diluted magnetic semiconductors

We are interested in thesis to introduce a low density of either Manganese (Mn) or Chromium (Cr) atoms in the crystal. A semiconductor doped this way is called Diluted Magnetic Semiconductor (DMS). The magnetic atoms interact with the semiconductor electrons via its localized electrons on its outside d shell, via the

exchange interaction. Specific properties of the DMS arise from this interaction. In this thesis, we are at the limit of what is considered a DMS: the density of magnetic atom (Mn and Cr) is about the same of the density of QDs, in order to statistically get a single magnetic atom in some of the QDs.

In this section, we will express the interactions between the different electrons of the semiconductor as "Heisenberg" interactions:

$$\mathcal{H}_{Heisenberg} = I \boldsymbol{\sigma}. \mathbf{S} \tag{I.67}$$

with I the interaction constant,  $\sigma$  the electron spin and  $\mathbf{S}$  the spin of the magnetic atom. This interaction represents the Pauli exclusion principle through the interaction between two spins. Since the same form will be used for all the interactions in this section, the different physical processes will be represented by different interaction constants I.

#### Hamiltonian of a DMS

Let's first defined the wave functions considered in a DMS. The conduction electron wave function can be written as  $|\psi_{\mathbf{k}}\rangle|\sigma;\sigma_{z}\rangle \equiv |\psi_{\mathbf{k}};\sigma_{z}\rangle$ ,  $|\psi_{\mathbf{k}}\rangle$  being the Bloch function of the electron. First, we only consider electrons of the conduction band. On the other side, considering a magnetic atom at  $\mathbf{r} = \mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{d}}$ , we write the spatial component of the wave function  $\Phi_d(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{d}})$ . Its total electronic spin, sum of the electron spins on its *d* orbital, is noted  $|S; S_z\rangle$ . The whole wave function of the magnetic atom is then  $|\Phi_d; S_z\rangle$ .

For simplification, let's begin with a single magnetic atom in the semiconductor lattice. Using Born-Oppenheimer approximation, separating the movement of the electrons from the one of the nuclei, we can write the hamiltonian of this material:

$$\mathcal{H}_{BO} = \sum_{i} \left( \frac{p_i^2}{2m_c} + V_c(\mathbf{r}_i) \right) + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j} \frac{e^2}{4\pi\varepsilon_0 |\mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}_j|}$$
(I.68)

The first term is a single particle hamiltonian, taking into account the kinetic energy of the electron and the crystal potential  $V_c(\mathbf{r}_i)$  felt by the electron at the position  $\mathbf{r}_i$ . This potential includes the impurities' potential. The final term represents the Coulomb interaction between the electrons.

We can rewrite this hamiltonian using second quantification. We define the destruction (resp. creation) operator of a particle in the conduction band at the wave vector **k** and the spin  $\sigma$  as  $a_{\mathbf{k},\sigma}$  (resp.  $a_{\mathbf{k},\sigma}^{\dagger}$ ). In the same way, we define the destruction (resp. creation) operator of the electronic level of an impurity as  $a_{d,S}$  (resp.  $a_{d,S}^{\dagger}$ ). Assuming the number of electrons on the *d* orbital of the considered

magnetic atom does not change, the hamiltonian I.68 then becomes:

$$\mathcal{H}_{SQ} = \sum_{\mathbf{k},\sigma} E_{\mathbf{k}} a_{\mathbf{k},\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{\mathbf{k},\sigma} + \sum_{S} E_{d} a_{d,S}^{\dagger} a_{d,S} + \sum_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}'} U_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}'} a_{\mathbf{k},\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{\mathbf{k}',\sigma} + \sum_{\mathbf{k},\sigma,S} V_{kd} (a_{\mathbf{k},\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{d,S} + a_{d,S}^{\dagger} a_{\mathbf{k},\sigma}) + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j,m,n} V_{i,j,m,n} a_{i}^{\dagger} a_{j}^{\dagger} a_{n} a_{m} \quad (I.69) = \mathcal{H}_{0} + \mathcal{H}_{d} + V_{d} + \mathcal{H}_{hyb} + \mathcal{H}_{Coulomb}$$

with  $E_{\mathbf{k}}$ ,  $E_d$ ,  $U_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}'}$ ,  $V_{kd}$  and  $V_{i,j,m,n}$  the interactions constant. The constant electron number assumption is good enough for the picture we want to draw since most of the spin-driven interactions do not induce a change of this number.

 $\mathcal{H}_0$  represents the energy of the unperturbed wave function of the semiconductor, with  $E_k$  the energy of an electron with the wave vector **k**.

 $\mathcal{H}_d$  is the same as  $\mathcal{H}_0$  but for an electron of the *d* orbital of the considered magnetic impurity, with  $E_d$  the energy of an electron on this orbital. It is included in  $\mathcal{H}_0$  in the following.

 $V_d$  represents the impurity potential, allowing the semiconductor electrons to scatter on it. In CdTe, both Mn and Cr are isoelectric impurities, replacing Cd atoms. Their modification to the host semiconductor potential is negligible [58]. Therefore,  $|\psi_k\rangle$  remain a good description for the electrons of the semiconductor.

 $\mathcal{H}_{hyb}$ , also called the Anderson hamiltonian, mixes the semiconductor states with the states of the impurities. This mixing leads to an exchange interaction between an electron of the semiconductor and one of the *d* orbital of an impurity.

 $\mathcal{H}_{Coulomb}$  is a two particles hamiltonian which represents the direct and the exchange Coulomb interaction between the electrons of the semiconductor and of the impurity. i, j, m and n each represents a full wave function, both spatial and spin part, and can be either an electron of the semiconductor or one of the impurities.

#### The Coulomb interaction in DMS

We first focus on the action of  $\mathcal{H}_{Coulomb}$ . It can be separated in three different terms depending on the value of i, j, m and n as illustrated in Fig. I.7.

Let's begin with the interaction noted  $J_1$  on the diagram, between two states belonging to the continuum of the semiconductors. This is the hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{eh}$ introduced in Sec. I.1.4.

The next interaction we consider is the one of two electrons from a localized atom. It represents internal transitions of the atom, given by the Hund rule. It is written:

$$\mathcal{H}_U = \sum_{d,S,S'} U a_{d,S}^{\dagger} a_{d,S'}^{\dagger} a_{d,S'} a_{d,S}$$
(I.70)



Figure I.7: Carrier interactions with no change of the number of electrons on the impurity, derived from the hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{Coulomb}$ . Picture from Laurent Maingault PhD thesis [59].

with  $U = \int d\mathbf{r} d\mathbf{r}' \frac{e^2}{4\pi\varepsilon_0 |\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}'|} |\Phi_d(\mathbf{r})|^2 |\Phi_d(\mathbf{r}')|^2$  the Coulomb interaction between two electrons on the same orbital with different spins. Due to this term, it costs more energy to add an electron on the same orbital state than on another. The Hund rule is verified, with electrons first filling all orbital states with parallel spin before adding an electron to an orbital with second one, with opposed spin.

The third interaction is the one between an electron from the magnetic atom and an electron from the semiconductor. Similarly to the carriers of the bulk, it can be separated in two terms that will be developed in the next paragraphs: a direct Coulomb interaction between the two electrons, and an exchange interaction arising from the fermionic nature of electrons.

The direct Coulomb interaction can be written:

$$K = +\sum_{\mathbf{k},\sigma,\sigma'} K_{\mathbf{k}} a^{\dagger}_{\mathbf{k},\sigma} a^{\dagger}_{d,\sigma'} a_{d,\sigma'} a_{\mathbf{k},\sigma}$$
(I.71)

with

$$K_{\mathbf{k}} = \int \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r}' |\psi_k(\mathbf{r})|^2 \frac{e^2}{4\pi\varepsilon_0 |\mathbf{r}' - \mathbf{r}|} |\Phi_d(\mathbf{r}')|^2$$

It is clear that the spin  $\sigma$  (resp.  $\sigma'$ ) of the **k** electron (resp. d electron) are not involved in this interaction: they are not changed by it. The wave vector **k** is also not affected by this interaction. The direct Coulomb interaction therefore only acts on the total energy of the system. The origin of the energy axis can be redefine to ignore it.

The second term, the exchange interaction, written in second quantification,

reads:

$$J = +\sum_{k,k',\sigma,\sigma'} I^{ex}_{kk'} a^{\dagger}_{k',\sigma} a^{\dagger}_{d,\sigma'} a_{k,\sigma'} a_{d,\sigma} = -\sum_{k,k',\sigma,\sigma'} I^{ex}_{kk'} a^{\dagger}_{k',\sigma} a_{k,\sigma'} a^{\dagger}_{d,\sigma'} a_{d,\sigma} \qquad (I.72)$$

with

$$I_{kk'}^{ex} = \int \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r}' \psi_{k'}^*(\mathbf{r}) \psi_k^*(\mathbf{r}') \frac{e^2}{4\pi\varepsilon_0 |\mathbf{r}' - \mathbf{r}|} \Phi_d^*(\mathbf{r}) \Phi_d^*(\mathbf{r}')$$
(I.73)

As can be seen on Eq. I.72, this interaction exchange the spin  $\sigma$  and  $\sigma'$  of both electrons, as suggested by its name. Eq. I.73 shows that the spin interaction comes from a Coulomb interaction between two fermions.

We define:

$$\sigma_{kk'}^{z} = a_{k,\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{k',\sigma} - a_{k,-\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{k',-\sigma}$$

$$\sigma_{kk'}^{+} = a_{k,\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{k',-\sigma}$$

$$\sigma_{kk'}^{-} = a_{k,-\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{k',\sigma}$$
(I.74)

Considering now that this interaction does not change the number of electrons on the d orbital of the considered magnetic atom, we can write the interaction as a Kondo hamiltonian [60]:

$$\mathcal{H}_{sd} = -\sum_{k,k'} I^{ex}_{kk'} \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{k,k'}.\mathbf{S}$$
(I.75)

Since  $I_{k,k'}^{ex}$  is positive, the negative sign in front of the Kondo hamiltonian shows that the energy minimum is reached when the spins of both electrons are aligned, and is therefore ferromagnetic.

We can write the total hamiltonian I.69, breaking the hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{Coulomb}$  into its different parts:

$$\mathcal{H}_{SQ} = \mathcal{H}_0 + \mathcal{H}_d + \mathcal{H}_{hyb} + \mathcal{H}_{eh} + \mathcal{H}_U + \mathcal{H}_{sd} \tag{I.76}$$

#### **Orbital hybridization**

We now have two hamiltonians to model the exchange interaction between the impurity and the semiconductor electrons:  $\mathcal{H}_{sd}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{hyb}$ . The first one was put in Heisenberg form in the previous section. This section will focus on the hybridization. Its constant  $V_{kd}$  can be written as [61]:

$$V_{kd} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}} \int d\mathbf{r} \Phi_d^*(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{R}_d) \mathcal{H}_{HF}(\mathbf{r}) \psi_k(\mathbf{r})$$
(I.77)

with N the number of primitive cells in the crystal and  $\mathcal{H}_{HF}(\mathbf{r})$  the Hartree-Fock hamiltonian for a single electron.

Schrieffer and Wolff rewrote the Anderson hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{hyb}$  in order to give a form closer to the Kondo hamiltonian [62]:

$$\mathcal{H}_{hyb} = \sum_{k,k'} V_{kd} V_{k'd} \left( \frac{1}{E_k - (E_d + U)} + \frac{1}{E_{k'} - (E_d + U)} - \frac{1}{E_k - E_d} - \frac{1}{E_{k'} - E_d} \right) a_{k',\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{k,-\sigma} a_{d,S-2\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{d,S}$$

$$= -\sum_{k,k'} I_{kk'}^{hyb} a_{k',\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{k,-\sigma} a_{d,S-2\sigma}^{\dagger} a_{d,S}$$
(I.78)

This form results from a perturbative approach and supposes that the magnetic atom d levels are far from the band edge. This assumption works well for Mn. However, the Cr ground state is at the edge of the valence band. Therefore, knowing the sign of  $E_k - E_d$  or  $E_{k'} - E_d$  is more difficult [63]. In order to give an idea of the construction of the hybridization, we will focus on the Mn case. The case of the Cr will be discussed more in details in Sec. I.2.2.



Figure I.8: Schema of the band structure and virtual transitions between valence band and conduction band. Picture taken from Laurent Maingault's PhD thesis [59].  $E_d$  is the ground energy of the *d* electrons of the magnetic atom; *U* is the energy needed for the magnetic atom to reach its first excited state;  $E_v(\mathbf{k})$  is the valence band energy;  $E_g(\mathbf{k})$  is the conduction band energy

The Fig. I.8 illustrates the different energies introduced in Eq. I.78, presenting virtual transitions to the d orbital of the magnetic atom. The two possible energies are  $E_d$  for the low energy level, and  $E_d + U$  for the high energy one, U being the energy needed to add an electron to the orbital.

Supposing the coupling occurs between two electrons with a close  $\mathbf{k}$  ( $\mathbf{k} \simeq \mathbf{k}'$ ),

we can rewrite  $I_{kk'}^{hyb}$  as:

$$I_{kk'}^{hyb} = 2|V_{kd}|^2 \frac{U}{(E_k - E_d)(E_k - (E_d + U))}$$
  
=  $-2|V_{kd}|^2 \frac{U}{(E_k - E_d)(E_d + U - E_k)}$  (I.79)

For a magnetic atom with a ground state deep in the valence band, as it is the case for the Mn atom, U and  $E_k - E_d$  are both positive, while  $E_k - (E_d + U)$  is negative (see Fig. I.8). Thus,  $I_{kk'}^{hyb}$  is negative, and leads to an anti-ferromagnetic coupling for the Mn atom.

#### Exchange constants in DMS

With this last transformation, it is now possible to use a Heisenberg type spin hamiltonian for all the exchange interactions instead of a hamiltonian mixing wave functions. The only difference between the interactions is in the exchange constant:  $I_{kk'}^{ex}$  for the exchange, and  $I_{kk'}^{hyb}$  for the hybridization. Using the same hypothesis done on Sec. I.4 of small **k** value, and the value of

 $V_{kd}$  presented in Eq. I.77, we can rewrite the exchange constant:

$$I_{00,\{c,v\}}^{hyb} = -2\left(\frac{U}{(E_{\{c,v\}}(0) - E_d)(E_d + U - E_{\{c,v\}}(0))}\right)|V_{kd}|^2$$
(I.80)

$$I_{00,\{c,v\}}^{ex} = \int \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r} \mathrm{d}\mathbf{r}' \psi_0^{*\{c,v\}}(\mathbf{r}) \Psi_d^*(\mathbf{r}) \frac{e^2}{4\pi\varepsilon_0 |\mathbf{r}' - \mathbf{r}|} \psi_0^{\{c,v\}}(\mathbf{r}) \Psi_d(\mathbf{r})$$
(I.81)

It has been shown that these results can be used both in the conduction band and in the valence band of semiconductors [64].

In the conduction band, the orbitals are s, and so we will write the interaction  $I_{sd}$ . However, since s orbitals have a spherical symmetry, there is no hybridization contribution [64]. The expression is then pretty easy:

$$I_{sd} = I_{00,c}^{ex}$$
(I.82)

As discussed earlier, this lead to a ferromagnetic coupling between the conduction band electrons and the magnetic atom.

The valence band is formed by the p orbital of the semiconductor matrix, as discussed in Sec. I.4. We then write  $I_{pd}$  as the sum of the hybridization and the exchange contributions:

$$I_{pd} = I_{00,v}^{hyb} + I_{00,v}^{ex}$$
(I.83)

The two interactions are in competition in the valence band, with the exchange interaction inducing a ferromagnetic coupling, and the hybridization inducing an anti-ferromagnetic one. The final sign of the interaction depends on the material, and is more discussed in Sec. I.2.2.

However, we saw that, for the carriers of the valence band (electrons or holes), the good quantum number is the total angular momentum **J** and not the pure spin  $\boldsymbol{\sigma}$  anymore. We have then to use **J** instead of  $\boldsymbol{\sigma}$  for carriers of the valence band. And since J = 3/2 and the exchange constant  $I_{pd}$  has been defined for  $\sigma = 1/2$ , the hole exchange hamiltonian have to be written using  $I_{pd}/3$  [64].

The interaction between the semiconductors carriers and one magnetic atom in the Heisenberg notation therefore reads:

$$\mathcal{H}_{SQ} = \mathcal{H}_0 + \mathcal{H}_{eh} - \underbrace{I_{sd} \sigma. S}_{= \mathcal{H}_0 + \mathcal{H}_{eh} + \mathcal{H}_{sd}}_{= \mathcal{H}_{sd} + \mathcal{H}_{eh} + \mathcal{H}_{sd} + \underbrace{\mathcal{H}_{pd}}_{\mathcal{H}_{pd}}$$
(I.84)

Since a DMS contain a small percentage of magnetic atoms, we can write the full hamiltonian by summing the exchange interaction between carriers and a magnetic atom on all the sites with a magnetic atom. We finally get:

$$\mathcal{H}_{DMS} = \mathcal{H}_0 + \mathcal{H}_{eh} - \sum_i I_{sd}(\mathbf{R}_i) \boldsymbol{\sigma}. \mathbf{S}_i - \sum_i I_{pd}(\mathbf{R}_i) \mathbf{J}. \mathbf{S}_i$$
(I.85)

This can be further simplified with two approximations. Once again, let's begin with the conduction band. Since a conduction electron sees a lot of different atomic sites, we can work with the mean value of the magnetic atoms spins,  $\langle \mathbf{S} \rangle$ , instead of their individual value  $\mathbf{S}_i$ . This is the mean field approximation, the magnetic atoms being seen as an effective magnetic field. And for the same reason, we can consider the electron interaction with each site of the crystal multiplied by the probability x of being occupied by a magnetic atom, instead of summing only on the magnetic atoms positions. This is the virtual crystal approximation. We can then rewrite:

$$\sum_{i} I_{sd}(\mathbf{R}_{i})\boldsymbol{\sigma}.\mathbf{S}_{i} = x \sum_{\mathbf{R}} I_{sd}(\mathbf{R})\boldsymbol{\sigma}.\langle \mathbf{S} \rangle$$
(I.86)

Projecting along the quantization axis, we just replace  $\boldsymbol{\sigma}.\langle \mathbf{S} \rangle$  by  $\sigma_z \langle S_z \rangle$ . Since the atoms are seen as a magnetic field, they induce a splitting  $\Delta E_c$  between the two spin values of conduction electron,  $|\sigma_z = \pm 1/2\rangle$ :

$$\Delta E_c = -N_0 x \alpha \sigma_z \langle S_z \rangle \tag{I.87}$$

with  $\alpha \propto I_{sd}^{00}$  the interaction constant between the impurity's and the conduction band's Bloch function at  $\mathbf{k} = 0$ , and  $N_0$  the number of cell per volume.

The same considerations can be done for the holes in the valence band. The splitting found for the heavy holes reads:

$$\Delta E_v = -N_0 x \frac{\beta}{3} J_z \langle S_z \rangle \tag{I.88}$$

with  $\beta \propto I_{pd}^{00}$  the interaction constant between impurity's and the valence band's Bloch function at  $\mathbf{k} = 0$ .

#### Interactions for $k \neq 0$

To be complete with the analysis, we should also take into account the confinement due to the quantum dot. This means the wave vector  $\mathbf{k}$  of the carriers can be different from 0, leading to small perturbative effect on  $\mathcal{H}_{sd}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{pd}$ . This was done in details by Laurent Maingault in the Chap. I.3 of his PhD thesis [59]. It is shown that the hamiltonian changed as follow:

$$\mathcal{H}_{sd}(\mathbf{R}) = -\alpha \boldsymbol{\sigma}.\mathbf{S} \left| F_c(\mathbf{R}) - A_2 \left( \frac{\partial^2 F_c}{\partial z^2}(\mathbf{R}) + \frac{\partial^2 F_c}{\partial \rho^2}(\mathbf{R}) \right) \right|^2 - \beta \boldsymbol{\sigma}.\mathbf{S} \left( (C_2 - B_2) \left| \frac{\partial^2 F_c}{\partial z^2}(\mathbf{R}) \right|^2 + C_2 \left| \frac{\partial^2 F_c}{\partial \rho^2}(\mathbf{R}) \right|^2 \right) \quad (I.89)$$

$$\mathcal{H}_{pd}(\mathbf{R}) = -\beta \mathbf{J}.\mathbf{S}|F_v(\mathbf{R}) - V_{kd}F_v''(\mathbf{R})|^2$$
(I.90)

with  $F_c(\mathbf{R})$  (resp.  $F_v(\mathbf{R})$ ) the electron (resp. hole) envelop function,  $F''_v(\mathbf{R})$  the second derivative of the hole envelop function, and  $A_2$ ,  $B_2$ ,  $C_2$  constant depending on the semiconductor lattice. For CdTe,  $A_2 = 10.3$  Å<sup>-2</sup>,  $B_2 = 0.781$  Å<sup>-2</sup> and  $C_2 = 19.8$  Å<sup>-2</sup>.

## I.2.2 Insertion of Mn or Cr atom in a semiconductor lattice

We will consider in the section the interaction between single magnetic atoms and the carrier trapped in quantum dots. Specifically, we will be interested in the interaction with a Manganese or a Chromium atom. This does not change significantly the picture we drew in the previous section. However, for the interaction between the semiconductor electrons and the magnetic atom d electrons, we will have to also take into account the overlap between the magnetic atom and the carriers. For a magnetic atom A at the position  $\mathbf{R}$ , we define the exchange constant:

$$I_{eA} = -\alpha |F_c(\mathbf{R})|^2 \tag{I.91}$$

$$I_{hA} = -\frac{\beta}{3} |F_v(\mathbf{R})|^2$$
 (I.92)

#### Mn in CdTe

Mn has an electronic structure  $[Ar]3d^54s^2$ . When inserted into CdTe, it substitutes a Cd atom ( $[Kr]4d^{10}5s^2$ ). Both atoms are isolectronics and thus, as Cd, Mn bonds with the neighbouring Te atoms with its two *s* electrons of its outer shell. In the semiconductor matrix, it is then  $Mn^{2+}$  that has to be considered, with an electronic structure  $[Ar]3d^5$ . Since the *d* orbital is five time degenerated (doubled when taking spin into account), it is half-full in the case of the Mn. Following Hund's rule, the spin of those electron are all aligned, leading to a total electronic spin  $S_{Mn} = 5/2$  and a total orbital momentum L = 0.

Using the exchange constant defined in Eq. I.91 and I.92, we can rewrite the hamiltonian I.84:

$$\mathcal{H}_{cMn} = \mathcal{H}_{eMn} + \mathcal{H}_{hMn} = I_{eMn} \boldsymbol{\sigma}. \mathbf{S}_{Mn} + I_{hMn} \mathbf{J}. \mathbf{S}_{Mn}$$
(I.93)

We ignore  $\mathcal{H}_0$  here since it only shift the energy of the system without affecting the spins exchange interactions. We can then write its spin operator as we did for the carriers in Sec. I.4:

$$S_{Mn,x} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \frac{\sqrt{5}}{2} & 0 & \sqrt{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \frac{\sqrt{5}}{2} & 0 & \sqrt{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \sqrt{2} & 0 & \frac{3}{2} & 0 & \sqrt{2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \sqrt{2} & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{5}}{2} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \sqrt{2} & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{5}}{2} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

$$S_{Mn,y} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -\frac{i\sqrt{5}}{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \frac{\sqrt{5}}{2} & 0 & -i\sqrt{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \sqrt{2} & 0 & -\frac{3i}{2} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \frac{3}{2} & 0 & -i\sqrt{2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \sqrt{2} & 0 & -\frac{i\sqrt{5}}{2} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \sqrt{2} & 0 & -\frac{i\sqrt{5}}{2} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{\sqrt{5}}{2} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

$$S_{Mn,z} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{5}{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{3}{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \frac{1}{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{1}{2} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{3}{2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & -\frac{5}{2} \end{pmatrix}$$

$$(I.94)$$

In the conduction band, the electrons s orbitals are orthogonal to the d orbital of the Mn atom. No hybridization can then occur. Only the Coulomd interaction

remains, leading to a standard ferromagnetic interaction between conduction band electrons and Mn electronic spin. Confirming this,  $N_0\alpha = 0.22 \pm 0.01$  eV was measured [65].

The deduction is a bit harder to work out in the valence band. Valence electrons p orbitals are not orthogonal to Mn electrons d orbital, meaning there is a competition between the standard ferromagnetic exchange interaction and the pd hybridization. It turns out that the hybridization is stronger than Coulomb exchange interaction for Mn in II-VI semiconductor, leading to an anti-ferromagnetic interaction between holes and Mn electronic spin [60]. For  $Cd_xMn_{1-x}Te$ ,  $N_0\beta = -0.88 \pm 0.01$  eV was measured, confirming this anti-ferromagnetism of the interaction. [65].

## Cr in CdTe

Cr as an electronic structure [Ar] $3d^44s^2$ . Cr is also isolectronic with the Cd and thus is introduced in the lattice in substitution to this atom, bonding with its two *s* electrons and thus being inserted as [Ar] $3d^4$ . Following Hunds rule for the Cr *d* orbital, with find that Cr in CdTe has a total electronic spin  $S_{Cr} = 2$  and a total orbital momentum L = 2.

As done with the Mn, we can rewrite the hamiltonian I.84 using the exchange interaction defined in the introduction of this section:

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathcal{H}_{cCr} &= \mathcal{H}_{eCr} + \mathcal{H}_{hCr} \\
&= I_{eCr} \boldsymbol{\sigma}. \mathbf{S}_{Cr} + I_{hCr} \mathbf{J}. \mathbf{S}_{Cr}
\end{aligned} \tag{I.95}$$

Once again, we ignore  $\mathcal{H}_0$  since it did not affect the spins exchange interaction. We can also write the Cr spin operators as follows:

$$S_{Cr,x} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & \sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} & 0 & \sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
$$S_{Cr,y} = i \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & -\sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} & 0 & -\sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} & 0 & -1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(I.96)

In the conduction band, the situation is the same as the Mn: the conduction electrons s orbital are orthogonal to the Chromium d orbital, and the hybridization is then zero. Only the Coulomb interaction remains and induces a ferromagnetic coupling between the electrons of the band and the Cr electronic spin.  $N_0\alpha$  was never measured in  $\mathrm{Cd}_x\mathrm{Cr}_{1-x}\mathrm{Te}$ , but most magnetic atoms in II-VI semiconductor presents a value between 0.2 eV and 0.3 eV. It is then generally assumed that, in II-VI semiconductor,  $N_0\alpha \approx 0.2$  eV [66]. We also chose to use this value.

In the valence band, the picture for Cr in CdTe is a lot more complicated and still open to discussions. The position of the d ground state energy relative to the semiconductor valence band is critical and can make the kinetic exchange interaction change sign (see Fig. I.8 and Eq. I.78 for a d level energy  $E_d$  in the gap). Cr 3d level is almost at the same energy as the top of CdTe valence band, making it hard to decide whether it is in the gap or not.

 $N_0\beta$  was never directly measured in  $\mathrm{Cd}_x\mathrm{Cr}_{1-x}\mathrm{Te}$  and is challenging to find theoritically for the reason stated in the previous paragraph [63]. Wojtowicz et al. measured the Zeeman spin splitting of 1*S* excitons in a quantum well. The results were coherent with an interaction of opposite signs for lh and hh [67]. The evolution suggest a ferromagnetic interaction for hh and antiferromagnetic for lh.  $N_0\beta$  was found positive (ferromagnetic) in  $\mathrm{Cd}_x\mathrm{Cr}_{1-x}\mathrm{S}$  [68] and in all the studied Zn based II-VI semiconductors, assuming  $N_0\alpha = 0.2$  eV [60]. Especially, in ZnTe, for  $N_0\alpha = 0.2$ , a large ferromagnetic  $N_0\beta = +3.6\pm1.2$  eV was found [66]. Since there is almost no valence band offset between ZnTe and CdTe and that the transition metal impurity levels does not significantly changes between compounds with common anions [69], it could be reasonable to assume that  $N_0\beta$  in bulk CdTe is positive, giving a ferromagnetic hole-Cr interaction. However, any parameter that can change the position of the relative energies of the top of the valence band and of the *d* orbitals, such as strain or the confinement, can affect the sign of this interaction.

## I.3 Fine and hyperfine structure of a magnetic atom in II-VI semiconductors

## I.3.1 Mn atom in II-VI semiconductors

We saw that the Mn d orbital is the outside orbital for Mn in CdTe and is halffilled, with 5 electrons on it. Following Pauli exclusion principle, this gives the Mn atom in a CdTe lattice an angular momentum L = 0.

We get from Hund's rule that adding an electron to an half-filled orbital has a high energy cost. The lowest energy excited states are therefore the flipping of an electron. For a free atom, it leads to a first excited state with an angular moment L = 4. Following the spectroscopic notation of these states  ${}^{(2S+1)}L$ , the ground state is noted <sup>6</sup>S (L = 0,  $S = \frac{5}{2}$ ) and the first excited state is <sup>4</sup>G (L = 4,  $S = \frac{3}{2}$ ). Higher energy excited states also exist, but have no influence in our study. We can safely neglect them.



Figure I.9: Schematic diagram of the effect of the crystal field, biaxial strain and spin-orbit coupling on the  $Mn^{2+} 3d^5$  ground state (<sup>6</sup>S). Effect of the crystal field on the first excited state (<sup>4</sup>G) are also presented.

When inserted in the semiconductor matrix of  $T_d$  symmetry, the interaction with the crystal field will lift the degeneracies of the free atom level. Those new levels are written with the appropriate group theoritical transformation properties. The <sup>6</sup>S ground state is symmetrical and non-degenerated, except for spin. Thus, it is not affected by the crystal field and is noted <sup>6</sup>A<sub>1</sub>. On the other hand, <sup>4</sup>G, the first excited state, has an orbital degeneracy and therefore is affected by the crystal field. It split into four different states: <sup>4</sup>T<sub>1</sub>, three-fold degenerated ; <sup>4</sup>T<sub>2</sub>, three-fold degenerated ; <sup>4</sup>E, two-fold degenerated ; and <sup>4</sup>A<sub>1</sub>, not degenerated. It has been shown by calculations [70–72] that the effect of the crystal field is to pull the two <sup>4</sup>T levels closer to the ground state, while <sup>4</sup>E and <sup>4</sup>A<sub>1</sub> are weakly affected by the crystal field.

For a free atom, the transition between the ground state with  $S = \frac{5}{2}$  and any of the excited states, with  $S = \frac{3}{2}$  is forbidden by the  $\Delta S = 0$  rule and the parity selection ones. However, in a II-VI lattice, the spin-orbit interaction and the absence of inversion symmetry relax those rules. The transitions between  ${}^{6}A_{1}$ and the different states coming from the  ${}^{4}G$  splitting are allowed.  ${}^{6}A_{1} \rightarrow {}^{4}T_{1}$ is the lowest energy of those transitions and therefore the most significant. It corresponds to approximately 2.2 eV. This transition can kill the luminescence of a semiconductor: the electron-hole recombination flips a *d* electron instead of emitting a photon. However, this transition is unlikely to happen. For high concentration of Mn, it will significantly reduces the photoluminescence of the sample. However, we work at a really low concentration of Mn atoms in order to have QD with only one of them. This phenomena shouldn't then have a noticeable effect on our samples.

<sup>6</sup>A state of the Mn<sup>2+</sup> has no orbital degeneracy and thus is not affected by the T<sub>d</sub> crystal field nor by the reduction of its symmetry by the biaxial strain. However, the spin degeneracy is lifted by a combination of spin-orbit interaction and reduced symmetry of the crystal field. In the presence of biaxial strain, this will results in a splitting the spin level according to  $D_0S_z^2$  [73], with  $D_0$  the magnetic anisotropy and  $S_z$  the Mn spin quantized along the z axis. Due to the null Mn orbital momentum (L = 0), the magnetic anisotropy is however weak and the spin splitting is only of a few tens of  $\mu$ eV, depending on the strains.

To describe in detail the spin energy levels of a Mn atom, one has also to consider its nuclear spin is  $I = \frac{5}{2}$  for all its isotopes. This nuclear spin couples to the 3*d* electrons via the hyperfine interaction. The whole hamiltonian of an electronic spin coupled to the nuclear spin of a Mn atom in a strained layer grown along [001] axis is known from electron paramagnetic resonance in CdTe/ZnTe superlattices [74] and reads:

$$\mathcal{H}_{Mn} = \mathcal{A}\mathbf{I}.\mathbf{S} + \frac{1}{6}a(S_x^4 + S_y^4 + S_z^4 - \frac{1}{5}S(S+1)(3S^2 + 3S - 1)) + D_0(S_z^2 - \frac{1}{3}S(S+1)) + E(S_x^2 - S_y^2)$$
(I.97)





Figure I.10: Top: schematic view of a strained QD containing a magnetic atom. Bottom: schema of the fine and hyperfine structure of a Mn atom in a strained II-VI QD. The influence of the magnetic anisotropy  $D_0$ , the in-plane anisotropy Eand the hyperfine interaction  $\mathcal{A}$  are represented.

The first term is the hyperfine interaction between the Mn nuclear spin I and its 5d electrons spin S, coupling two consecutive Mn spin states through an electronnuclei flip flop. The hyperfine constant of the Mn was found to be  $\mathcal{A} \approx 0.71$   $\mu \text{eV}$  [75]. The second term results from the crystal cubic symmetry and mixes different  $S_z$  of the Mn spin. According to ref. [75],  $a = 0.32 \ \mu \text{eV}$ .

The last line contains terms linked to the strain state at the Mn position: the magnetic anisotropy caused by bi-axial strain  $D_0$  and the anisotropy of strain in the xy plane E. Because of the partial relaxation of strain in the self-assembled QD we used, the value of  $D_0$  may vary between 0  $\mu$ eV for a strain-free QD, to 12  $\mu$ eV for a fully strain CdTe layer matched on ZnTe. Typical values around 7  $\mu$ eV are usually observed in CdTe/ZnTe QDs [76, 77], leading to the 40  $\mu$ eV total splitting presented on Fig. I.10.

An anisotropy of the strain in the QD plane can induce a mixing between different  $S_z$  through the anisotropic crystal field parameter E. It coupled two values of  $S_z$  separated by two units of spin. In the absence of magnetic anisotropy  $(D_0 \simeq 0)$ , both the anisotropy of strain and the hyperfine structure prevent the optical pumping of the Mn spin at zero magnetic field.

## I.3.2 Cr atom in II-VI semiconductor

Cr atoms are incorporated into II-VI semiconductors as  $Cr^{2+}$  ions on cation sites forming a deep impurity level. 90% of Cr isotopes presents no nuclear spin, meaning we do not have to consider their hyperfine structure. The ground state of a free  $Cr^{2+}$  is <sup>5</sup>D with the orbital quantum number L=2 and a spin S=2 yielding a 25-fold degeneracy. In the crystal field of  $T_d$  symmetry of the tetrahedral cation site in zinc-blende crystal, the degeneracy is partially lifted (see Fig. I.3.2): the <sup>5</sup>D term splits into 15-fold degenerate orbital triplet  ${}^{5}T_{2}$  and 10-fold degenerate orbital doublet  ${}^{5}E$ , separated by a gap  $\Delta \approx 0.5$  eV. As in the case of Mn, this transition introduce a path for non-radiative recombination and can kill the luminescence of the host semiconductor. We have then to keep the Cr concentration low in order for this transition to not become the main recombination path.

The Jahn-Teller distortion further reduces the symmetry to  $D_{2d}$  and leads to a splitting of the  ${}^{5}T_{2}$  ground state into a 5-fold degenerate  ${}^{5}B_{2}$  orbital singlet and a  ${}^{5}E$  orbital doublet.

The ground state orbital singlet  ${}^{5}B_{2}$  is further split by the spin-orbit interaction. In a strain free crystal, it was found that the ground state splitting can be described by the spin effective Hamiltonian [78]:

$$\mathcal{H}_{Cr,CF} = D_0 S_z^2 + \frac{1}{180} F[35S_z^2 - 30S(S+1)S_z^2 + 25S_z^2] + \frac{1}{6}a[S_1^4 + S_2^4 + S_3^4]$$
(I.98)

with the Cr spin S = 2 and  $|D_0| \gg |a|$ , |F|. In the following, we will use a = 0and F = 0. The x, y, z principal axes were found to coincide with the cubic axes (1,2,3) giving rise to three identical sites, each given by I.98 but with the zaxis of each along a different cubic axis (1,2,3). A value of  $D_0 \approx +30 \ \mu\text{eV}$  was estimated from Electron Paramagnetic Resonance (EPR) measurements in highly diluted bulk (Cd,Cr)Te [78].

Static biaxial compressive strain in the (001) plane, as observed in self-assembled quantum dots, reduces the symmetry to  $D_{2d}$  and destabilize the Cr 3*d* orbitals  $d_{xz}$ and  $d_{yz}$  having an electron density pointing along the [001] axis (z axis). The Cr ground state is then a 5-fold degenerated orbital singlet formed from the  $d_{xy}$  orbital. It corresponds to the Jahn-Teller ground state with a tetragonal distortion along the [001] axis [79].

An applied stress will also influence the Cr spin fine structure splitting through the modification of the crystal field and the spin-orbit interaction [78]. For an arbitrary strain tensor, the general form of the Cr ground state spin effective Hamiltonian is

$$\mathcal{H}_{Cr,\varepsilon} = c_1 e_A S_\theta + c_2 e_\theta S_\theta + c_3 e_\varepsilon S_\varepsilon + c_4 e_\zeta S_\zeta + c_5 (e_\xi S_\xi + e_\eta S_\eta) \tag{I.99}$$



Figure I.11: Schema of the energy level splitting of  $\operatorname{Cr}^{2+}$  at a tetragonal site ( $\operatorname{T}_d$  symmetry) with a crystal field parameter  $\Delta$ , a Jahn-Teller energy  $E_{J-T}$  and a spin-orbit level spacing  $D_0$ .

with  $S_i$  defined as:

$$S_{\theta} = S_{z}^{2} - \frac{1}{2} [S_{x}^{2} + S_{y}^{2}]$$

$$S_{\epsilon} = \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{3} [S_{x}^{2} - S_{y}^{2}]$$

$$S_{\xi} = S_{y}S_{z} + S_{z}S_{y}$$

$$S_{\eta} = S_{x}S_{z} + S_{z}S_{x}$$

$$S_{\zeta} = S_{x}S_{y} + S_{y}S_{x}$$
(I.100)

and  $e_i$  defined similarly as:

$$e_{\theta} = \varepsilon_{zz} - \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon_{xx} + \varepsilon_{yy}]$$

$$e_{\epsilon} = \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{3} [\varepsilon_{xx} - \varepsilon_{yy}]$$

$$e_{\xi} = \varepsilon_{yz} + \varepsilon_{zy}$$

$$e_{\eta} = \varepsilon_{xz} + \varepsilon_{zx}$$

$$e_{\zeta} = \varepsilon_{xy} + \varepsilon_{yx}$$

$$e_{A} = \varepsilon_{xx} + \varepsilon_{yy} + \varepsilon_{zz}$$
(I.101)

As shown in Sec. I.1.2, we can write for a flat self-assembled quantum dot with dominant large biaxial strain:

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon_{xx} &= \varepsilon_{yy} = \varepsilon_{\parallel} \\ \varepsilon_{zz} &= -2 \frac{C_{11}}{C_{12}} \varepsilon_{\parallel} \end{split}$$

where  $C_{11} \approx 5.4 \ 10^{10}$  Pa and  $C_{12} \approx 3.7 \ 10^{10}$  Pa are the elastic constants of CdTe [80]. For this strain configuration, the Cr fine structure is controlled by the spin-lattice coupling coefficients  $c_1$  (symmetric coefficient) and  $c_2$  (tetragonal coefficients). Strain-coupling coefficients estimated from EPR measurements in bulk Cr doped CdTe are listed in Tab. I.2.

Table I.2: Values for spin to strain coupling coefficients of Cr in bulk CdTe (in meV) extracted from ref. [78].

$c_1$	$c_2$	$c_3$	$c_4$	$c_5$
$-0.25 \pm 2$	$+4.9~\pm2$	$-1.25 \pm 0.5$	$+4.9\pm2$	$+3.7{\pm}1.25$

We can now simplify the hamiltonian 1.99, first reducing it to the active term in our case:

$$\mathcal{H}_{Cr,\varepsilon} = c_1 e_A S_\theta + c_2 e_\theta S_\theta$$

Replacing now  $e_A$ ,  $e_\theta$  and  $S_\theta$  by their value given in I.100 and I.101, and using the equalities given in Sec. I.1.2, we can rewrite the strain controlled part of the spin Hamiltonian as  $\mathcal{H}_{Cr,\varepsilon}$ , depending only on  $\varepsilon_{\parallel}$ :

$$\mathcal{H}_{Cr,\varepsilon_{\parallel}} = \underbrace{\frac{3}{2} \varepsilon_{\parallel} [2c_1(1 - \frac{C_{12}}{C_{11}}) - c_2(1 + 2\frac{C_{12}}{C_{11}})]}_{D_0} S_z^2 \qquad (I.102)$$

where we can estimate  $D_0 \approx 1 \pm 0.6$  meV from the values of the spin-strain coupling coefficients in CdTe (Tab. I.2). This is about 100 times stronger than the value found in Mn QDs, as stated on Sec. I.3.1. One should note the QDs could be partially relaxed and may contain a significant amount of Zn. This could significantly change the spin-strain coupling coefficients of the Cr atom.

An anisotropy of the strain in the quantum dot plane (001) with principal axis along [010] or [100] axes ( $\varepsilon_{xx} \neq \varepsilon_{yy}$  and  $\varepsilon_{xy} = \varepsilon_{yx} = 0$ ) would affect the Cr fine structure through the tetragonal coefficient  $c_3$ . This coupling can be described by an additional term in the spin-strain Hamiltonian

$$\mathcal{H}_{Cr,\varepsilon_{\perp}} = \underbrace{\frac{3}{4} c_3(\varepsilon_{xx} - \varepsilon_{yy})}_{E} \quad (S_x^2 - S_y^2)$$

$$= \underbrace{K}_{E} \quad (S_x^2 - S_y^2)$$
(I.103)

This anisotropy term E couples Cr spin states separated by two units and in particular  $S_z=+1$  to  $S_z=-1$  which are initially degenerated. It could be exploited to induce a large strain mediated coherent coupling between a mechanical oscillator and the Cr spin [81].

We can now group I.102 and I.103 in order to write the complete hamiltonian of an isolated Cr in a CdTe/ZnTe QD with anisotropic strains :

$$\mathcal{H}_{Cr,\varepsilon} = D_0 S_z^2 + E(S_x^2 - S_y^2) \tag{I.104}$$

This large sensitivity of the Cr spin to local strains makes the Cr a particularly interesting qubit for the development of hybrid spin-mechanical systems [82–84].

## I.4 The X-Mn system

In order to illustrate the concepts explained in this chapter, we will present a quick study of a well known system: the exciton coupled to a single Manganese atom. In order to simplify the study, let's consider a QD containing a single Mn atom with no shape or strain anisotropy. When an exciton is injected in the QD, it will interact with the magnetic atom spin in addition to the hole-electron interaction already taking place for an exciton. The hamiltonian of the system reads:

$$\mathcal{H}_{XMn} = \mathcal{H}_{eh} + \mathcal{H}_{eMn} + \mathcal{H}_{hMn} \tag{I.105}$$

We use in this part the heavy-hole approximation, ignoring the effect of the nondiagonal term of the band hamiltonian.

In the heavy hole subspace, in the  $\sigma_z$ ,  $j_z$ ,  $S_z$  basis, all the hamiltonians describing an interaction with the hole are diagonal. Therefore, the only non-diagonal element in the hamiltonian I.105 describe electron-Mn spin-flips. The hole having no part in this interaction, those spin-flips couple a bright state to a dark state, separated by  $\delta_0$ , as defined in Sec. I.1.4. The strength of this interaction is of the same magnitude as  $I_{eMn}$ , found to be in the 100  $\mu$ eV range in our quantum dots [35]. Since distance between the bright and dark states is about one order of magnitude higher than the strength of the interaction, we neglect it.

We can now consider the hamiltonian I.105 to be diagonal. The interaction of the Mn spin with electron is ferromagnetic with  $I_{eMn} \simeq -100 \ \mu\text{eV}$ , while its interaction with the hole is anti-ferromagnetic with  $I_{hMn} \simeq 250 \ \mu\text{eV}$ . The carriers act on the Mn spin as an effective magnetic field oriented along the growth axis. This lift the degeneracy of the Mn spins in a sextuplet. For the bright exciton, with anti-parallel electron and hole spins, the splitting is the widest. Each Mn spin state is separated from the closest one by  $\frac{1}{2}(3I_{hMn} - I_{eMn})$ , for a total energy span of  $\frac{5}{2}(3I_{hMn} - I_{eMn})$ . For the dark exciton states, each of them are separated



Figure I.12: Photoluminescence of the X,  $X^-$  and  $X^2$  complex for (a) a QD with no magnetic atom and (b) a QD containing a single Mn atom.

from the closest one by  $\frac{1}{2}(3I_{hMn} + I_{eMn})$ , for total energy span of  $\frac{5}{2}(3I_{hMn} + I_{eMn})$ . The bright and dark excitons are split by the electron-hole exchange interaction is given by  $\delta_0 = -\frac{3}{2}I_{eh} \approx 1$  meV, with  $I_{eh} \simeq -750$  µeV. All these splitting are a lot larger than the one induced by the crystal field and the hyperfine interaction.

One can note that the system is symmetric under inversion of the quantization axis z. Excitons with opposed spins coupled to opposed Mn spins will then be degenerated. For instance,  $|S_z = +5/2, X_z = -1\rangle$  share the same energy level as  $|S_z = -5/2, X_z = +1\rangle$ . The whole energy level structure is summarize in Fig. I.13.

The fundamental state of the QD is an isolated Mn atom in the dot. In our QDs, we usually find  $D_0 \simeq 7 \ \mu \text{eV}$  [76, 77], negligible compared to the exciton-Mn interactions. Since the other fine structure parameters of the Mn are weaker than  $D_0$ , we can neglect their contribution to the spectra. Therefore, the fundamental state of the QD is six time degenerated. The recombination does not affect the Mn spin. Each emission line is thus the superposition of two optical transitions with opposed circular polarization (recombination of an exciton  $X_z = \pm 1$ ). In a given polarization, each line corresponds then to a single Mn spin: the spectra is a picture of the statistic state of the Mn spin when the exciton recombines.



Chapter I. Diluted magnetic semiconductor quantum dots

Figure I.13: Energy level of the ground state and the exciton in a Mn-doped QD. The levels are sketched as a function of the Mn spin  $S_z$ . Dark states are represented in grey. Optical transitions from the bright states of the Mn complex results in six-line PL spectra, such as in Fig. I.12.

This simple model is however incomplete. More thorough investigation of the system were done in [51]. The effects of the VBM, and the strain and shape anisotropy on the system was studied in [56]. A complete study of the spin dynamics of the system was also done by Claire Le Gall in her PhD thesis [34].

## Chapter II

# Growth and first characterization of Cr-doped CdTe quantum dots

## Contents

II.1 The Molecular Beam Expitaxy						
II.2 Self-assembled CdTe/ZnTe quantum dots doped with						
$\mathbf{sing}$	le Cr atoms	<b>48</b>				
II.2.1	Substrate preparation	48				
II.2.2	Stranski-Krastanov quantum dots growth	49				
II.2.3	Optical characterization	53				
II.3 Charge tunable samples and strain-free samples						
II.3.1	Charge tunable samples	55				
II.3.2	Strain-free quantum dots	57				

During this thesis, we studied two types of magnetic QDs: self-assembled QDs and strain-free QDs. The formers are formed by the partial relaxation of the strain of a CdTe layer on a ZnTe substrate (Stranski-Krastanov dots). Strain-free dots are formed by thickness variation of a CdTe /CdMgTe thin quantum well (QW) on a CdTe substrate. The growth of Cr-doped samples were done in Pr. Shinji Kuroda laboratory, in the University of Tsukuba. The Mn-doped samples were grown at Grenoble, in the CEA-CNRS joined team NPSC, by Dr. Hervé Boukari.

We will focus in this chapter on the growth done at Tsukuba by Molecular Beam Epitaxy (MBE). We begin with some general explanation on the MBE process and the different tools that are used in it. We then go to the growth of the self-assembled Cr-doped QDs, explaining the preparation of the substrate, the growth, and discussing the first characterization of the samples. In the last section, we present two other kinds of samples we grew: samples with the possibility of applying an electric field on them, and the strain-free dots. For each of them, we explain the growth process and present basic characterization.

## II.1 The Molecular Beam Expitaxy

The samples we used are grown using epitaxy. It consists on depositing atoms or molecules on the surface of the sample. Each elements are deposited on top of each other, and the lattice parameter of the substrate in the plane is kept as long as no defect appears in the material. The elements condensate on the surface, where they can diffuse before getting adsorbed, or re-evaporate in the gas. The substrate temperature is tuned in order to maximise the mobility of the elements, to get a flat surface, while minimizing the re-evaporation. To achieve such a growth, we used a process called Molecular Beam Epitaxy (MBE), in which flux of elements are evaporated toward the sample, where each atom or molecule is deposited and crystallizes. This is done using cells of elements heated to control their evaporation or until they reach sublimation.

The MBE process was first devised at the end of the 1960s [85]. This method offers a good control on the growth, which makes it useful for the development of nanostructures. Depositing the materials layer by layer gives the possibility to grow really thin structure, and the transition between two materials can be made really abrupt, with the possibility to go from one material to another over a single monolayer (ML).

The elements are kept in Knudsen cells, which consist of a crucible of highmelting-point material wrapped in Tungsten filament acting as heater. A shutter is put in front of them to stop the element flux. During the growth, the shutter is opened to let the element travel to the substrate. The growth by MBE is a slow process: it can take more than a hour to get a layer 1  $\mu$ m thick. In order to avoid contamination, Ultra High Vacuum, in the order of 10<sup>-8</sup> Pa, is needed. Under this condition, the mean free path of the gas is long compared to the distance to the sample (km for the mean free path of gas, when the distance between the substrate and the cell is of the order of 50 cm). This process is illustrated in Fig. II.1. Reaching the surface, the atoms diffuse before stopping, either having dissipated their kinetic energy through interaction with the surface, or (more commonly) being kept by steps created by previously deposited atoms. The growth occurs layer by layer, slowly (about 1 ML/s), giving a good control of the thickness of the grown material.

The growth can be monitored in-situ with RHEED (Reflexion High-Energy Electron Diffraction). An electron gun sends a beam of high energy electrons, extracted from a filament by a high bias voltage, at a low angle, between 1° and



Figure II.1: Schema of MBE cells and substrate during a growth. An electron gun is attached to the chamber in order to probe the surface of the sample.

 $3^{\circ}$ , to the surface sample. This way, the electrons will only probe the surface of the sample, penetrating the material only on a few MLs. From the diffracted pattern, we can get information on the morphology of the surface. We can also use the variation of intensity of the specular spot, the spot at lowest angle reflected, to measure the growth rate of the deposited material, as illustrated on Fig. II.2.

Incident electrons have a wave vector  $\mathbf{k_i} = 2\pi/\lambda_e$ , with  $\lambda_e$  the electron wavelength, typically 30 or 40 pm for an electron at 30-40 keV. Since only scattered diffraction is considered, the diffracted wave vector  $\mathbf{k_f}$  as the same module as the incident one  $\mathbf{k_i}$ . The Ewald's sphere has then a radius equal to  $||\mathbf{k_i}||$ . If we had a perfect 2D crystal surface, the reciprocal lattice seen by the incident electrons would be infinite lines. Their intersection with the Ewald sphere would give points. However, the crystal may present some defects and neither the gun nor the detector are perfect, leading to a broadening of the Ewald's sphere surface. The intersection between the line and the sphere occurs on a given length, and therefore the diffraction pattern of the electrons presents lines instead of points.

The growth of QDs makes the surface rough at the scale of the length of coherence of the beam. The electrons can interact with more layers while passing through the dots. This can be seen on the diffraction pattern, where lines become points.



Chapter II. Growth and first characterization of Cr-doped CdTe quantum dots

Figure II.2: (a) Construction of the Ewald sphere in the reciprocal space for an elastic scattering. For diffraction to occur, the reciprocal lattice must lie on the Ewald sphere. (b) Change of the RHEED pattern from a flat surface (left) to a rough one due to the formation of QDs (right). (c) Surface state during the growth of 2 MLs (left) and RHEED intensity for each step (right).

## II.2 Self-assembled CdTe/ZnTe quantum dots doped with single Cr atoms

## II.2.1 Substrate preparation

The self-assembled Cr-doped QDs were grown on ZnTe(100) substrates. Two cleaning methods were tested for the substrate:

- i) etching of the substrate in a Bromide solution  $(Br_2-C_2H_5OH)$
- ii) exposition of the substrate to a hydrogen radical plasma.

The etching process was done in four steps. All of them, except the etching in Bromide-ethanol, occured in an ultrasonic cleaning device vibrating the sample at 43 kHz for 3 minutes. We began with a cleaning in acetone, followed by one in ethanol. The third step was etching in Bromide-ethanol, with 3% of Bromide, for 1 minute. We rinsed the sample in methanol. Once rinsed, we keep the sample in ethanol until mounting it on the sample holder. The transfer from the ethanol to the MBE chamber takes a few minutes, and some contamination might occur during this time.

In order to avoid contamination during the transfer, another type of cleaning of the surface was tried: using hydrogen radical (H<sup>\*</sup>) to remove the impurity at the surface. The substrate was rinsed four times, first in acetone, then ethanol and then water, for a duration of 5 min with sonication at 43 kHz, and finally 5 more minutes in water with sonication at 23 kHz. Once the sample was clean, it was mounted on the sample holder and loaded in the MBE system. The hydrogen radicals were formed by a RF power source operating at 13.6 MHz and at a power of 300 W. The substrate is exposed to the plasma for 15 min at 400°C. The evolution of the surface was monitored with the RHEED: its pattern presented diffraction lines after the exposition to H<sup>\*</sup> plasma.

Most of the samples were cleaned using the Br-ethanol etching. Cleaning by H<sup>\*</sup> radicals was tested later during my PhD, and only a few containing Cr-doped dots. Among the samples presented in this thesis, the only sample presented cleaned with the later technique is the charge control sample, dot390.

## II.2.2 Stranski-Krastanov quantum dots growth

The self-assembled dots are formed using Stranski-Krastanov growth. A material with a different lattice parameter than the substrate is deposited. This lattice parameter difference creates strains in the grown layer. Growing over the critical thickness, the layer may relax in different fashion, depending on the material. In Stranski-Krastanov growth, the relaxation occurs via the formation of island, the QDs, on the layer. QDs formed by this method are called Stranski-Krastanov dots (SK dots). For CdTe/ZnTe, the critical thickness is  $h_c = 6.5$  MLs [86]. However, the dots do not form naturally in CdTe/ZnTe: if left as is, dislocation will form in the layer to relax the strains. In order to form the dots, a layer of amorphous Tellurium has to be deposited on the surface of the sample, and then evaporated [55].

The CdTe QDs layer is grown by Atome Layer Epitaxy (ALE), or Migration-Enhanced Epitaxy (MEE). While in classical use of MBE, the elements of the material are co-deposited on the substrate, in ALE, each cell is open one after the other, in sequence. Between each opening, the sample is left under vacuum in order to relax the surface. Such a growth is auto-regulated: when only one element is open, only a given quantity of material will be deposited and then the growth will stop until the other element is also deposited. The deposited quantity of material before the growth stop depends only on the substrate temperature. This allows for a really fine control of the growth and of the thickness of the grown layer. A full cycle corresponds to opening each cell once.

The targeted fluxes chosen for the growth of the CdTe/ZnTe QDs are presented

Table II.1: Targeted flux in Beam Equivalent Pressure (BEP) for each cell during the growth of the strained QDs.

Elements	Targeted BEP (Pa)	Targeted flux $(atoms.cm^{-2}.s^{-1})$
Zn	$9.1 \times 10^{-5}$	$1.3 \times 10^{14}$
Te	$6.0 \times 10^{-5}$	$5.8  imes 10^{13}$
Cd	$6.0 \times 10^{-5}$	$6.7  imes 10^{13}$

in Tab. II.1 for each cell used during the growth. These fluxes were measured via a Bayard-Alperd pressure gauge inside the MBE chamber, and are therefore given in Beam Equivalent Pressure (BEP). It was shown that the best quality of ZnTe was achieved for a growth in excess of Zn [87]. Otherwise, vacancies appear in the bulk, optically visible, and the surface is rougher. The ZnTe barriers were therefore grown in excess of Zn.

The relative flux of the elements has no influence on the ALE process. We only have to be careful to deposit enough of each element to saturate the surface at each opening. We therefore chose to use the same flux for both Cd and Te [88].

We begin the growth by opening the Zn cell shutter at a substrate temperature of 355°C. The substrate temperature was then raised to 400°C in a Zn atmosphere in order to flatten the surface for the growth. While it took several minutes to raise the substrate temperature, the growth was stopped by the auto-regulation of the ZnTe growth. When the substrate temperature reaches 400°C, the Te shutter was also opened, in order to grow the ZnTe buffer layer. This thick ZnTe layer keeps the dots far from the substrate surface, that can have some defects, and gives us a flat surface [89]. The surface quality is checked by RHEED, presenting clear diffraction lines (Fig. II.3 (b)). The substrate temperature was then lowered to 295°C, the Zn cell being open until the temperature reach 355°C.

CdTe is grown by ALE, in which the choice of substrate temperature fixes the quantity of material deposited at each cycle. It was found that 0.5 ML of CdTe is deposited at each cycle for a substrate temperature between 260°C and 290°C [88]. Taking a temperature between those two limits allows for a small uncertainty on the substrate temperature while keeping a really good control on the growth of the sample.

The growth during ALE was monitored via the intensity of the specular spot. Focusing on the lowest angle reflected spot, called the specular spot, one can see small variations in the reflected intensity during the growth. This is the same mechanism as the one presented in Fig. II.2 for the RHEED oscillation during the construction of the surface. Fig. II.4 presents oscillations taken during an ALE. Low intensity moments correspond to Cd deposition, high intensity to Te



Figure II.3: Left: Layer structure of the strain Cr-doped CdTe QDs samples. Right: RHEED pattern taken along the Te reconstruction line at different key moment of the growth: (a) before the growth of the ZnTe buffer, (b) after the growth of the ZnTe buffer, (c) end of the (Cd,Cr)Te layer deposition, (d) after the Te deposition, (e) after the Te evaporation ( $T_{substrate} = 163^{\circ}$ C) and (f) after the growth of the ZnTe cap.

deposition. One can see that the intensity varies in sequence of low intensity, high intensity, medium intensity and high intensity. Those corresponds to two ALE cycles, and therefore the growth of single CdTe monolayer [88]. We can also see the relaxation of a layer: the surface becomes then rougher, and the specular sport stays at low intensity.

One of the main goal of this work was to calibrate the Cr flux in order to optimize the probability of having a single Cr atom in most of the QDs of the sample. A first guess is that the Cr density must be of the same order as the QDs density at the surface of the sample. Supposing that all the Cr atoms get adsorbed on the sample, the quantity of deposited atoms is given by the flux of Cr times the time during which the cell stays open (exposure time). Due to the opening and closing time of the shutter, the exposure time cannot be shorter than a few seconds. Therefore a really small flux has to be chosen, with a BEP of the magnitude of  $10^{-9}$  Pa, which is of the same order of magnitude as the main chamber pressure. It cannot therefore be reliably measured using the gauge pressure. In order to



Chapter II. Growth and first characterization of Cr-doped CdTe quantum dots

Figure II.4: RHEED oscillation for the ALE of the strained dots.

find the cell temperature needed to reach such a small flux, we used Arrhenius law, stating that the log of the flux of a cell varies linearly with the inverse of its temperature. From flux measured at higher temperature, we calculated the coefficients and deduced the aimed temperature of the Cr cell. The resulting curve is presented on Fig. II.5, with the fit. The optimisation was done starting with the know how acquired in Grenoble on the growth of CdTe/ZnTe QD doped with single Mn and trying to optimise it for the Tsukuba machine, through a feedback with the micro-PL characterization in Grenoble.

This really small flux was achieved by heating the Cr cell around 1000°C, and opening the cell only once during the deposition of the CdTe layer. In order to have QD emitting in the right range of wavelength for our optical setup (around  $\lambda = 600$  nm), the optical CdTe thickness is 6.5 MLs. However, this is close to the critical thickness. Therefore, to diminish the risk of dislocation in the CdTe layer, some samples were grown with 5.5 MLs of CdTe. The Cr cell was opened when half of the CdTe layer was grown (7th cycle for the 6.5 MLs samples, 5th cycle for the 5.5 MLs samples). The ALE sequences used to grow the CdTe layer is shown in Fig. II.6.

After the growth of the CdTe layer, we lowered the substrate temperature to 220°C to deposit an amorphous Te layer. It was deposited during 5 minutes. We then heated up the substrate again to 320°C, where we stayed for 20s in order to evaporate all the deposited Te [90]. The formation of dots was confirmed by a



Figure II.5: Cr BEP as a function of 1000/T. Parameters of the Arrhenius law are given in the top right.



Figure II.6: Opening and closing cycles of each cells used to grow either 6.5 MLs or 5.5 MLs of (Cd,Cr)Te for the formation of Cr-doped SK dots.

spotty diffraction pattern like the one presented on Fig. II.3 (f). The Zn and Te cells were then opened, while the substrate temperature was raised to 350°C in order to grow a protective layer of about 50 nm of ZnTe above the QDs.

## **II.2.3** Optical characterization

The samples were studied in Grenoble, at the Néel Institute. The characterization of the samples was done in two steps. First, we took macro-photoluminescence spectra, on a large energy range, typically between 1.8 and 2.3 eV, with a laser set at 2.9 eV. This allows us to test the PL of the sample. As described in Sec. I.3.2, if the Cr concentration is too high, it may kill the PL of the dot layer, and thus it will not be seen in the macro-PL.

If luminescence from the sample is seen in macro-PL, the sample is studied by micro-photoluminescence ( $\mu$ -PL), on a much narrower energy band (about 10 meV), to study dots individually. A high refractive index ( $n \approx 2.5$ ) hemi-spherical Solid Immersion Lens (SIL) was mounted on the sample before their study, to improve the spatial resolution and enhance the collection efficiency of a single dot photoluminescence (PL) in a low temperature optical microscope. The sample is scanned randomly. We judge the quality of the sample by the number of actual dots we found with single Cr embedded inside, and by the proportion of sharp emission peaks (a few tens of  $\mu$ eV) versus broad ones (in the meV range): if we saw mainly broad peaks, it suggests that the Cr concentration is too high.

$\mathbf{Sample}$	Cleaning	$\# \mathrm{CdTe}$	Targeted Cr	$\# \operatorname{Cr-doped}$
name	$\operatorname{process}$	MLs	concentration $(\%)$	dots found
dot 334	Br etching	6.5	0.09	3
dot 338	Br etching	6.5	0.05	2
dot 359	Br etching	6.5	0.11	1
dot 363	Br etching	6.5	0.21	2

Table II.2: List of samples where single dots with single Cr was found.

The samples where QDs doped with a single Cr atom were found are listed in Tab. II.2. The Cr concentration in the sample was estimated using the Cr flux. The Cr composition is given as percentage of the cation site occupancy ( $Cd_{1-x}Cr_xTe$ ). We see that optimal samples were found for a large range of concentration. The probability to find good Cr-doped dots in dot338 and dot363 is about the same. However, dot363, with the higher Cr targeted concentration, presents a lot of broad peaks. All samples grown with a Cr concentration higher than 0.20% had a luminescence too weak to be studied properly. We can estimate that the good range of concentration is between 0.05% and 0.20%. Some more test have to be done in order to fine tune the Cr composition.

# II.3 Charge tunable samples and strain-free samples

## II.3.1 Charge tunable samples

Samples with contact on the back and on the surface were grown in order to control the charge of the studied QD via the application of an electric field. The growth was done on a p-doped ZnTe substrate to have a conductive back contact on the sample. The growth of the SK dots was done with the procedure described in the previous section. The substrates of the charge tunable samples were cleaned using H<sup>\*</sup> plasma. Thinner buffer and cap layers were necessary in order to be able to apply a stronger electric field on the dot layer. We chose thicknesses between 150 nm and 200 nm for the buffer, and of 110 nm for the cap.





The conductive surface contact was formed by a thin, semi-transparent gold layer, forming a Schottky junction with the sample cap layer. It was deposited by sputtering just after the MBE growth in order to keep a clean surface. The samples were kept in nitrogen atmosphere during the transport between the MBE and the sputtering machine. A deposition time of 35 s was chosen. Fig. II.7 shows a schema of the sample as it was studied.

Only one Cr-doped charge tunable sample was grown and studied during this PhD, named dot390. It was decided to make the CdTe layer 5.5 MLs thick in order to have no dislocation in the QD layer. The targeted Cr concentration was 0.16%.

## **Optical characterization**

In order to test the application of bias voltage in the sample, we glued two electrodes with silver lacquer. A SIL was mounted on top of the sample. We looked
at the PL of single dots and see their evolution under the application of a bias voltage. Fig. II.8 (a) presents the results of such an experiment for a dot with no Cr embedded.



Figure II.8: (a) Evolution of the PL of a single dot under application of a bias voltage V. Below are presented spectra of the dot taken under three different values of bias voltages: (b) V = +3 V (positively charged), (c) V = -1.5 V (neutral) and (d) V = -8 V (negatively charged). Identification of the different species was done following ref. [91].

The main result of the experiment is the appearance of different excitonic species depending on the applied electric field. The spectrum is dominated by the neutral state of the quantum dot for an applied electric field of V = -1.5 V (Fig. II.8 (c)). At this voltage, the neutral excitonic species X and  $X^2$  are the strongest. Charged excitons still appear because of charge variations occuring close to the QD, injecting electrons or holes inside it. Further lowering the bias voltage, the probability of the dot to be negatively charged increases. Neutral excitonic species disappear and the peaks of the negatively charged species  $(X^{-}, X^{-})$  $X^{--}$  and  $X_2^{-}$ ) become dominant. A spectrum taken at V = -8 V is presented on Fig. II.8 (d). One can notice that,  $X^{--}$  is split into two group of two peaks, around 1917.5 meV and 1933 meV on Fig. II.8 (d). This structure is dominated by the electron-electron exchange interaction and has already been observed in InAs QDs [92]. On the contrary, applying a positive bias voltage increases the probability to detect positively charged exciton complexes, maximizing  $X^+$  and  $X^{++}$  intensity. This is shown on Fig. II.8 (b) for a bias voltage of V = +3 V. A structure of two doublet is also observed for  $X^{++}$ . This shows that we can select efficiently the charge of a quantum dot applying a bias voltage across the sample.

No Cr-doped quantum dots were found in dot390. Some dots looking like dots doped with a single Cr atom were observed, but detailed investigation shows no sign of magnetic atom in them. The properties of such QDs are discussed in more details in Sec. IV.3.

#### II.3.2 Strain-free quantum dots

In SK dots, large strains remain in the QD layer, and we have no control on them. As will be discussed later, remaining strains may prevent the observation of all the spin states of the Cr atom and limit the life-time of the Cr spin. We decided therefore to grow strain-free dot to get rid of those limits. They are formed by the thickness fluctuations of a CdTe quantum well in  $Cd_{0.7}Mg_{0.3}$ Te barriers, grown on a CdTe substrate. These fluctuations form steps localizing the carriers, acting as QDs. We chose to use  $Cd_{0.7}Mg_{0.3}$ Te to keep a lattice parameter close enough to CdTe to grow thick enough barriers, and keeping enough gap difference to localize the carriers. The needed flux for this growth are shown in Tab. II.3.

The critical thickness of  $Cd_{0.7}Mg_{0.3}Te$  on CdTe is not exactly known. Systematic studies were done on CdTe/CdZnTe, and give an empirical law to calculate the critical thickness [93]. This law was used for different II-VI material and gives a good approximation of the different critical thicknesses, overestimating slightly the effects of strain. For CdTe/Cd<sub>0.7</sub>Mg<sub>0.3</sub>Te, we found a critical thickness  $h_c = 130$ nm. We chose to grow 40 nm below the quantum well (QW), and 90 nm above it, to keep the surface far from the quantum well.

The strain-free samples were grown on a hybrid substrate formed by a thick

Elements	Targeted BEP (Pa)	Targeted flux $(atoms.cm^{-2}.s^{-1})$
Cd	$6.0 \times 10^{-5}$	$6.7 \times 10^{13}$
Mg	$2.1 \times 10^{-6}$	$4.7 \times 10^{12}$
Te	$7.0  imes 10^{-7}$	$5.8 \times 10^{13}$

Table II.3: Aimed flux for each cell during the growth of the strain-free samples.

CdTe layer grown on GaAs. It was done on a fourth of a 2 inches GaAs substrate and protected by Te. The GaAs substrate was cleaned using H<sup>\*</sup> plasma. A thin layer (about 7 nm) of ZnTe was first grown at 415°C in order to get the right crystal orientation when growing the CdTe layer. We then grew a CdTe layer of about 3  $\mu$ m at 360°C, to recover a good crystallinity of the CdTe layer [94]. The RHEED taken after the growth of the CdTe layer (Fig. II.9 (d)) shows sharp straight line, showing the recovery of a flat surface.



Figure II.9: Left: Layer structure of the hybrid substrate with its protective Te cap. Right: RHEED pattern taken at different key moments of the growth: (a) before H<sup>\*</sup> cleaning of GaAs, (b) after H<sup>\*</sup> cleaning of GaAs, (c) after the growth of the ZnTe layer, (d) after the growth of the CdTe layer.

For the growth of strain-free samples, we began to raise the substrate temperature to 300°C and waited for a few seconds to remove all the deposited Te. We then heated the sample to 360°C. Starting at 320°C, we opened the Te cells in order to stabilize the surface. When the substrate temperature reached 360°C, we opened the Cd cell and grew a 2.35  $\mu$ m of CdTe on top of the 3  $\mu$ m grown on the hybrid substrate, in order to have a QW structure far from the surface that might have been slightly damaged during the conservation or the Te evaporation.



Figure II.10: Opening and closing cycles of each cell for the ALE of strain-free (Cd,Cr)Te samples.

We grew the 40 nm  $Cd_{0.7}Mg_{0.3}Te$  barrier on this buffer layer. Once the growth was done, we lowered the substrate temperature under Te flux, in order to smoothen the sample surface. Once the substrate temperature reached 295°C, we began the ALE of the QW. Two QW thicknesses were tested: 4 ML and 2 ML. The Cd and Te cycles were the same as for the SK dots. The Cr, however, was open for only 3 s, but once every two cycles, for a total of 4 opening in the 4 ML case, and 2 opening for the 2 ML case. The whole recipe is described in Fig. II.10.

We then raised the substrate temperature up to  $360^{\circ}$ C, under a Te flux, in order to proceed to the growth of the upper barrier, acting also as a protective layer. The opening time was there calculated to grow 90 nm of Cd<sub>0.7</sub>Mg<sub>0.3</sub>Te.

#### **Optical characterization**

Four samples of strain-free dots doped with Cr were produced (see Tab. II.4). The tested Cr concentrations were taken high because it was observed in the strain-free dots grown in Grenoble that a higher concentration of Mn was needed in strain-free dots than in SK dots. It was supposed to be the same with Cr. The Cr concentration was later raised after no dot doped with a single Cr was found.

The sample presented sharp and intense peaks, as shown in Fig. II.11. It hints at a better confinement of the carriers in the QDs than the similar strain-free dots

Chapter II. Growth and first characterization of Cr-doped CdTe quantum dots

Sample	$\# \ \mathrm{CdTe} \ \mathrm{MLs}$	Cr aimed concentration (%)	Probability of Cr-doped QD
SFD4	4	0.35	None found
${ m SFD5}$	2	0.15	None found
SFD6	2	0.54	None found
SFD7	2	0.35	None found
SFD8	2	0.75	None found

Table II.4: Strain-free QDs doped with Cr.

grown in Grenoble. This may be caused by higher steps than expected at the  $CdTe/Cd_{0.7}Mg_{0.3}Te$  interface.



Figure II.11: (a) Macro-PL of a SFD5. (b) Examples of spectra taken under  $\mu$ -PL in SFD5.

As discussed in Sec. I.4, the presence of a magnetic atom splits the emission of the exciton into several peaks, the number depending on the spin of the magnetic atom. Such complex was not found in the strain-free samples. This may be caused by a problem in the Cr incorporation. The Cr is possibly not well embedded in the QW layer. More tests have to be done, depositing the Cr at different moment of the growth.

Another possible cause of this absence could lie in the absence of strain. In SK dots, the presence of in-plane biaxial strains increases the probability of the Jahn-Teller deformation to occur along the z axis. In strain-free dots, all directions are equivalent, and we expect two thirds of the Cr-doped dots to be undetectable because they are quantized in the plane, creating no splitting visible in our setup.

In order to increase the probability for the Cr to be quantized along the z axis, it is proposed to slightly strain the quantum well. This might be done by growing the sample on  $Cd_{0.96}Zn_{0.04}$ Te instead of CdTe. CdTe and  $Cd_{0.96}Zn_{0.04}$ Te have a lattice mismatch of only 0.3%, so the strain created in the lattice should remain weak. They should however be enough to increase the probability of a deformation along the z axis, making more dots visible in our experiments.

### Conclusion

We saw in this chapter how we grew the samples studied in the next chapters. The samples were characterized in Grenoble. SK dots with single Cr atom embedded were found and studied. New Cr concentrations were tested in Tsukuba after the feedbacks from Grenoble. More tests have to be done to increase the probability of finding dots doped with a single Cr atom.

First steps toward new kind of samples were also done: strain-free QD with single Cr, and SK dots with single Cr embedded in a field effect structure. Localized carrier emission was detected in the former, and we successfully applied bias voltage on the later. However, for both, no Cr-doped dots were found. More tests have to be done to optimize their growth.

# Chapter III

# Spin dynamics in Mn-doped positively charged quantum dots

#### Contents

III.1 Mn in a positively charged CdTe quantum dot	64			
III.1.1 Spin structure of a positively charged Mn doped quan-				
$\operatorname{tum}\operatorname{dot}\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots$	64			
III.1.2 Resonant PL of $X^+$ -Mn	70			
III.2 Hole-Mn spin dynamics under resonant excitation	72			
III.2.1 Cycling in and escaping from the $\Lambda$ -level system	72			
III.2.2 Resonant optical pumping of the hole-Mn spin $\ldots$ .	75			
III.2.3 Modelling of spin relaxation mechanism: hole-Mn flip-				
flops mediated by a lattice deformation	79			
III.2.4 Model of the carrier-Mn spin dynamics under resonant				
$\operatorname{excitation}$	83			
III.3 Strain induced coherent dynamics of coupled carriers				
and Mn spins in a quantum dot	91			

Magnetic anisotropy depends on the local environment of magnetic atoms, and are a crucial properties for modern storage devices. We saw in Sec. I.3.1 that the Mn atom in neutral, self-assembled QD presents a small anisotropy of a few tens of  $\mu$ eV. It is expected that a Mn atom could develop a large anisotropy energy in the meV range when it is exchange coupled with a single confined heavy-hole spin [95]. The two low energy hole-Mn state should behave like an Ising spin system, forming an atomic ferromagnet. In addition the exchange induced Mn spin magnetic anisotropy could be electrically controlled by changing the Mn/hh overlap with a bias voltage applied across the QD. In this chapter, we look at the spin dynamics of a Mn spin coupled to a single hole in a CdTe/ZnTe QD. We begin presenting the energy structure of this system. We show that  $\Lambda$ -level systems are formed between the hybrid spin states formed by the hole-Mn system in the ground state, and the electron-Mn states in the excited state. Those systems can be addressed independently with a resonant laser and are used to study the dynamics of the hole-Mn hybrid spin.

In the second section, we study the dynamics of the h-Mn hybrid spin through two experiments: auto-correlation of the resonant PL and resonant optical pumping experiments. We identified an efficient relaxation channel for this hybrid spin arising from the interplay of the exchange interaction between the hole and the magnetic atom, and the coupling to accoustic phonons. We also show that the optical A-systems are connected through inefficient spin-flips that can be enhanced under weak transverse magnetic field. The dynamics of the resonant PL of a p-doped magnetic QD is well described by a complete rate equation model.

In the last section, we look at the electron-Mn coherent dynamics, directly observed in the time resonant PL. Quantum beats reflecting the coherent transfer of population between e-Mn spin states, mixed by an anisotropic strain in the plane of the quantum dot, are clearly observed. We highlight that this strain induced coherent coupling is tunable with an external magnetic field.

# III.1 Mn in a positively charged CdTe quantum dot

#### III.1.1 Spin structure of a positively charged Mn doped quantum dot

We saw in Sec. I.4 that the exchange interaction between the hole and the Mn spin lifts the degeneracy of the Mn spin states. The PL of the different exciton species are then each split into six lines. For a given polarization, each line corresponds to a given Mn spin state. The ground state of a Mn-doped positively charged QD is formed by a single hole coupled to the Mn atom, leading to the same kind of splitting. Via the application of a positive bias voltage (V > 0) on the sample with a Schottky gate (see Sec. II.3.1), a single hole is trapped in the magnetic QD and the emission of the positively charged exciton becomes largely dominant (Fig. III.1 (a)). The PL of such a QD is presented in Fig. III.1 (b).

As discussed in Sec. I.3.1, in a strained self-assembled CdTe QD, a Mn atom exhibits a fine structure dominated by a weak magnetic anisotropy. Neglecting the tetrahedral crystal field of the CdTe matrix and the hyperfine coupling with the



Figure III.1: (a) Color scale plot of the PL intensity of one QD of sample M3085, embedding a single Mn inserted in Schottky structure, showing the emission of the neutral (X-Mn) and positively charged (X<sup>+</sup>-Mn) exciton as a function of energy and bias voltage. (b) Cut in the map shown in (a) fo V = 5.5

Mn nuclear spin, this fine structure is described by the effective spin Hamiltonian:

$$\mathcal{H}_{Mn,CF} = D_0 S_z^2 + E(S_x^2 - S_y^2) \tag{III.1}$$

with  $D_0$  depicting the effect of the biaxial strain and E describing a possible anisotropy of the strain in the plane of the QD. It was shown that an anisotropy of strain of about 1  $\mu$ eV was essential to explain the magnetic field dependence of the optical pumping of the Mn spin in neutral QDs [96]. It is included here to remain general. We will study more in details the effect of the coupling term E in Sec. III.2.

When a hole is trapped in a QD containing a single Mn, the spin structure is controlled by the hole-Mn exchange interaction that reads:

$$\mathcal{H}_{hMn}^{ex} = I_{hMn} \mathbf{S} \cdot \mathbf{J} \tag{III.2}$$

with  $I_{hMn}$  the exchange energy between the hole and the Mn and **J** the hole spin operator. In the presence of heavy-hole/light-hole mixing, **J**, represented in the basis of the two low energy heavy-hole states, is related to the Pauli matrices by  $J_z = \frac{3}{2}\tau_z$  and  $J_{\pm} = \xi \tau_{\pm}$  with  $\xi = -2\sqrt{3}e^{-2i\theta}\rho_c/\Delta_{lh}$ ,  $\tau_{\pm} = \tau_x + i\tau_y$  and  $\tau_{\pm} = \tau_x - i\tau_y$ , where  $\tau_x$ ,  $\tau_y$ ,  $\tau_z$  are the Pauli matrices.  $\rho_c$  is the coupling energy between heavy holes and light holes separated by an effective energy splitting  $\Delta_{lh}$ .  $\theta$  is the angle relative to the [110] axis of the principal axis of the anisotropy (shape and/or strain) responsible for the heavy-hole/light-hole mixing [52, 97]. The matrices  $J_z$  and  $J_{\pm}$  are described in more details in Eq. I.61 to I.63. For a weak valence band mixing, the hole-Mn energy levels are mainly controlled by  $I_{hMn}S_zJ_z$  and form 12 eigenstates organized in 6 doublets with well-defined  $S_z$  and  $J_z$ . These states are labelled  $|S_z, J_z\rangle$ .



Figure III.2: Electron-Mn spin and hole-Mn energy levels. For each e-Mn state  $|M, M_z\rangle$ , we highlighted the weight of each recombination path in a given polarization ( $\sigma$ - (red) and  $\sigma$ + (blue)). This weight is directly linked to the intensity of each peak. In the center, the different possible recombination paths for M = 3 and M = 2 are illustrated, with a schema of the resulting spectra below.

When an e-h pair is optically created, a positively charged exciton  $X^+$  forms with the hole trapped in the QD via the bias voltage, coupled with the Mn atom. The two holes associate with anti-parallel spins. Thus, in the excited state, the system is dominated by the electron-Mn exchange interaction:

$$\mathcal{H}_{eMn}^{ex} = I_{eMn} \mathbf{S}.\boldsymbol{\sigma} \tag{III.3}$$

with, as usual,  $\sigma$  the electron spin and  $I_{eMn}$  the e-Mn exchange energy. This interaction is isotrope, and results in a ground state septuplet of total spin M = 3 and a fivefold degenerated manifold of total spin M = 2, for a total of twelve

electron-Mn states. In the absence of perturbations, the energy levels of each of those manifold are degenerated. Each of those states are labelled  $|M, M_z\rangle$ . They are presented in Fig. III.2, as well as the resulting recombination from each of the manifold.

There are five M = 2 states, each being the anti-linear superposition of two e-Mn spin states with opposite electron spin. This lead to five PL peaks in both circular polarization, that can each be associated with a hole-Mn ground state. One can notice that none of the  $|2, +2\rangle$  states contains the states  $|+5/2\rangle|\uparrow\rangle$  or  $|-5/2\rangle|\downarrow\rangle$ : they would have, respectively, a total spin  $M_z = +3$  or  $M_z = -3$ , forbidden in M = 2 states. The transition towards the ground states  $|+5/2\rangle|\uparrow\rangle$ and  $|-5/2\rangle|\downarrow\rangle$  are therefore impossible.

Five of the seven M = 3 states are linear superposition of two e-Mn spin states with opposite electron spin. The states  $|3, +3\rangle$  and  $|3, -3\rangle$ , however, are pure states containing only, respectively, the e-Mn states  $|+5/2\rangle|\uparrow\rangle$  or  $|-5/2\rangle|\downarrow\rangle$ . They will therefore be detected in only one polarization. This leads to six different PL lines in each polarization, each of them being linked to a given hole-Mn ground state.

To illustrate the association between the e-Mn and the h-Mn states, let's consider the recombinations in  $\sigma$ + polarization, meaning we consider the annihilation of the e-h pair  $|\downarrow_e, \uparrow_h\rangle$ . We have an excited state of the form  $|M, M_z\rangle = \alpha |S_z, \downarrow_e\rangle + \beta |S_z - 1/2, \uparrow_e\rangle$  and a final state after the e-h annihilation  $|S_z, \downarrow_h\rangle$ , which is an eigenstate of the hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{h-Mn}$ . The intensity of the optical transition is given by the overlap  $\langle M, M_z | S_z, \downarrow_e \rangle$ , which is the Clebsh-Gordan coefficient appearing in the composition of a spin 1/2 with a spin 5/2, here noted  $\alpha$  for the initial state associated with the  $\sigma$ + transition. Let's focus on the transition linked with the high energy final state  $|-5/2, \downarrow_h\rangle$ . In order to have this state as a final state, the initial state has to be  $|\uparrow_h, \downarrow_h\rangle \times |-5/2, \downarrow_e\rangle$ . Only the excited state  $|3, -3\rangle$  have this e-Mn state, this transition being forbidden from the M = 2 quintuplet. Since  $|3, -3\rangle$  is a pure e-Mn state, this transition has the highest optical transition weight.

We can repeat this operation with each h-Mn state, in both polarizations. They can all be associated with both  $|2, M_z\rangle$  and  $|3, M_z\rangle$  initial states, with optical weights lying between 1/6 and 5/6. The only exception is the other high energy final state,  $|+5/2, \uparrow_h\rangle$ , only associated with the initial state  $|3, +3\rangle$  in  $\sigma$ polarization. For a given polarization, we then have eleven resolved lines. The resulting PL for the X<sup>+</sup>-Mn is illustrated at the bottom of Fig. III.2 and can be seen as a superposition of two structures: six lines which intensities decrease with increasing their energy position (transitions from M = 3 states) and fives lines which intensities increase with increasing their energy position (transitions from M = 2 states).



Figure III.3: (a) Energy levels of the ground (h-Mn) and excited  $(X^+-Mn)$  states in a positively charged Mn-doped quantum dot as a function of their angular momentum  $(M_z)$ . The levels in dotted lines corresponds to the h-Mn states  $|-1/2\rangle| \Uparrow_h\rangle$ and  $|+1/2\rangle| \Downarrow_h\rangle$  coupled by the valence band mixing. Optical recombination towards these levels leads to linearly polarized lines. (b) Experimental (left) and calculated (right) color-scale plot of the linear polarization dependence of the PL of X<sup>+</sup>-Mn of the QD presented in Fig. III.1 at B = 0 T (top) and B<sub> $\perp$ </sub> = 0.42 T (bottom). The parameters used in the calculation are listed in Tab. III.1.

There are two things we neglected in the previous paragraphs: the Valence Band Mixing and the perturbative effect of the hole-Mn exchange interaction. The VBM mixes the h-Mn states two by two, and induces population transfer between the different levels [35]. For  $\rho_s/\Delta_{lh} \ll 1$ , the effect of this interaction is small both on the wave function and on the degeneracy of all the h-Mn doublets except the third, which is split. This is illustrated in Fig. III.3 (a) by the two split doted levels. These states are the bonding and antibonding combinations of  $|S_z = -1/2, \Uparrow_h\rangle$  and  $|S_z = +1/2, \Downarrow_h\rangle$ . They are coupled via linearly polarized photons to the  $|2, 0\rangle$  and  $|3, 0\rangle$  e-Mn states, giving the four linearly polarized lines observed on Fig. III.3 (b).

The wave function of the hole in the ground state and of the charged exciton in the excited state are also perturbed by the h-Mn exchange interaction. This perturbation depends on the value of the exchange energy between the Mn spin  $S_z$  and the hole spin  $J_z$ . It can be represented using second-order perturbation theory by an effective spin hamiltonian [36, 98, 99]:

$$\mathcal{H}_{scat} = -\eta S_z^2 \tag{III.4}$$

with  $\eta > 0$ . This perturbation has to be taken into account twice in the excited state where there are two holes interacting with the Mn. It is responsible for the irregular energy spacing of the X<sup>+</sup>-Mn spectra, that can be seen on Fig. III.1 (b) and III.3 (b).

Table III.1: Values of the parameters used in the model of the positively charged Mn-doped QD presented in Fig. III.1.  $I_{eMn}$ ,  $I_{hMn}$ ,  $\frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}}$ ,  $\theta$ ,  $\eta$  and  $T_{eff}$  are used to model the linear polarization intensity map of Fig. III.3. The other parameters cannot be extracted from the PL measurements and values for typical Mn-doped QDs are chosen for the calculation of the spin dynamics presented in Sec. III.2 and III.3.

$I_{eMn}$	$I_{hMn}$	$\frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{lh}}$	θ	η	$T_{eff}$	$g_e$	$g_h$	$g_{Mn}$	$D_0$	E
$\mu eV$	$\mu eV$		0	$\mu eV$	Κ				$\mu eV$	$\mu eV$
-175	345	0.09	0	30	20	-0.4	0.6	2	7	1.5

Including the effect of a magnetic field  $\mathbf{B}$ , the total hamiltonian of the ground state (h-Mn) can be written:

$$\mathcal{H}_{hMn} = \mathcal{H}_{hMn}^{ex} + \mathcal{H}_{scat} + \mathcal{H}_{CF,Mn} + \mathcal{H}_{mag,GS}$$
  
=  $I_{hMn} \mathbf{S}. \mathbf{J} - \eta S_z^2 + D_0 S_z^2 + E(S_x^2 - S_y^2) + g_{Mn} \mu_B \mathbf{S}. \mathbf{B} + g_h \mu_B \mathbf{J}. \mathbf{B}$   
(III.5)

and, for the excited state  $(X^+-Mn)$ :

$$\mathcal{H}_{X^{+}-Mn} = \mathcal{H}_{eMn}^{ex} + 2\mathcal{H}_{scat} + \mathcal{H}_{CF,Mn} + \mathcal{H}_{mag,exc}$$

$$= I_{eMn} \mathbf{S} \cdot \mathbf{\sigma} - 2\eta S_{z}^{2} + D_{0} S_{z}^{2} + E(S_{x}^{2} - S_{y}^{2}) + g_{Mn} \mu_{B} \mathbf{S} \cdot \mathbf{B} + g_{e} \mu_{B} \mathbf{\sigma} \cdot \mathbf{B}$$

$$(III.6)$$

The full energy structure given by those hamiltonian is presented in Fig. III.3, along with the linear polarization PL intensity map of X<sup>+</sup>-Mn. Values of  $I_{hMn}$ ,

 $I_{eMn}$ ,  $\rho_c/\Delta_{lh}$  and  $\eta$  for a given QD can be obtained by comparing the linear polarization dependence of the experimental PL data to the optical transition probabilities calculated with the discussed effective spin model (Fig. III.3 (b)) [35]. A Boltzmann distribution function  $P_{eMn}^i = e^{-E_{eMn}^i/k_B T_{eff}} / \sum_i e^{-E_{eMn}^i/k_B T_{eff}}$  with an effective spin temperature  $T_{eff}$  is used to describe the population of the emitting states (electron-Mn energy levels  $E_{eMn}^i$ ). The extracted parameters are listed in Tab. III.1 for the QD presented in Fig. III.1 and III.3.

#### III.1.2 Resonant PL of X<sup>+</sup>-Mn

Using a tunable continuous wave dye laser, a cross-polarized PLE map was acquired, detecting at low energy half on the X<sup>+</sup>-Mn spectra and scanning the higher energy lines in  $\sigma$ + polarization. The results are presented in the inset of Fig. III.4 (a). We see three sharp absorption lines, labelled (1), (2) and (3). These lines are strongly  $\sigma$ - polarized, cross-polarized with the excitation, except (1) which is unpolarized. Those peaks appear when the laser is in resonance with specific QD transitions. We can associate a given high energy transition to each of the low energy peaks.

These hole-Mn transitions are characteristic  $\Lambda$ -level systems linking one excited state (e-Mn) to two ground states (h-Mn). All the e-Mn state can be written as  $|M, M_z\rangle = \alpha |S_z, \downarrow_e\rangle + \beta |S_z - 1/2, \uparrow_e\rangle$ . The first e-Mn state recombines towards the hole-Mn state  $|S_z, \downarrow_h\rangle$ , emitting a photons in  $\sigma$ + polarization, while  $|S_z - 1/2, \downarrow_e\rangle$ recombines towards  $|S_z - 1/2, \uparrow_h\rangle$ , emitting a photon in  $\sigma$ - polarization. When an exciton is injected in the QD, the electron and Mn spins will be able to flip flop between those two states.

Using Fig. III.2, we can assign transitions observed in Fig. III.4 (a) to an electron-Mn state. They correspond, for a  $\sigma$ + laser, to the successive resonant excitation of the electron-Mn levels  $|3, +1\rangle$ ,  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$ , as shown in Fig. III.4 (b). As presented in Fig. III.2, these states can be expressed as linear combinations of the Mn and electron spins  $|S_z, \sigma_z\rangle$  coupled by a flip-flop:

$$|3,+1\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}(\sqrt{4}|+1/2,\uparrow_e\rangle + \sqrt{2}|+3/2,\downarrow_e\rangle)$$
(III.7)

$$|3,+2\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}(\sqrt{5}|+3/2,\uparrow_e\rangle + \sqrt{1}|+5/2,\downarrow_e\rangle)$$
(III.8)

$$|2,+2\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}(\sqrt{1}|+3/2,\uparrow_e\rangle - \sqrt{5}|+5/2,\downarrow_e\rangle)$$
 (III.9)

The energy splitting between the resonant absorption and the emission corresponds to the splitting between the two hole-Mn ground states of the  $\Lambda$  system. It is given by  $4 \times (3/2) I_{hMn}$  ( $\approx 2.1$  meV for the QD in Fig. III.2) for an excitation



Figure III.4: (a) Non resonant (Non Res.) and resonant (Res.) PL of X<sup>+</sup>-Mn. Co and cross circularly polarized PL spectra are collected for three different energies of the CW resonant laser (green). Inset: intensity map of the cross-circularly polarized PL detected on the low energy side of X<sup>+</sup>-Mn as the CW laser is scanned through the high energy side. (b) Energy levels of X<sup>+</sup>-Mn and identification of the three resonances observed in (a) corresponding to the optical  $\Lambda$  systems associated with the e-Mn states  $|3, +1\rangle$ ,  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$ .

of  $|3, +2\rangle$  or  $|2, +2\rangle$  and  $2 \times (3/2)I_{hMn} \approx 1.05$  meV for the QD in Fig. III.2) for an excitation of  $|3, +1\rangle$ . This is in good agreement with the previously determined value of  $I_{hMn}$  For an excitation of  $|3, +2\rangle$  or  $|2, +2\rangle$ , the weak co-polarized PL signal, which depends on the excitation intensity, comes from a possible direct excitation of the low energy branch of the  $\Lambda$  system through the acoustic phonon side-band [100].

## III.2 Hole-Mn spin dynamics under resonant excitation

#### III.2.1 Cycling in and escaping from the $\Lambda$ -level system

These  $\Lambda$  systems can be used to probe the dynamics of the hybrid h-Mn spin. Under resonant excitation of one of the branch, a fast optical pumping controlled by the generation rate and the radiative lifetime of the excited state is expected for an isolated  $\Lambda$  system: the population should be stored in the level which is not excited and the resonant PL should vanish. In the case of X<sup>+</sup>-Mn, the PL intensity observed under resonant excitation of the high energy branch of the  $\Lambda$  systems is similar to the PL intensity obtained under non-resonant excitation. This suggests a very inefficient optical pumping of the hole-Mn spin and an efficient spin-flip mechanism which links the two ground states of the  $\Lambda$  systems.



Figure III.5: Low temperature (T = 5 K) auto-correlation of the resonant PL for cross-circularly polarized excitation and detection of the electron-Mn states (a)  $|3, +1\rangle$ , (b)  $|3, +2\rangle$  and (c)  $|2, +2\rangle$ .

The dynamics of the Mn spin coupled to carriers was first analyzed, under resonant optical excitation, through the statistics of the time arrival of the photons given by the second order correlation function of the resonant PL intensity. To access it, a Handury Brown and Twiss (HBT) setup was exploited with a resolution of about 0.8 ns to perform photon-correlation measurements. Under our experimental conditions, with photon count rates of a few kHz, the measured photon pair time distribution yields, after normalization, to the second order correlation function  $g^{(2)}(\tau)$  of the PL intensity. Permanent magnet mounted on a translation stage were used to apply a weak magnetic field in Faraday (magnetic field parallel to the laser direction) or Voight (magnetic field perpendicular to the laser direction) configurations.

For the three resonant excitation conditions reported in Fig. III.5,  $g^{(2)}(\tau)$  is mainly characterized by a large photon bunching with a full width at half maximum (FWHM) in the 20 ns range. The amplitude of the bunching reaches 9 for line (2) and is slightly weaker for the two other lines. This large bunching, reflecting an intermittency in the emission of the QD, is not sensitive to a longitudinal magnetic field  $B_z$  except for an excitation on (1).

The presence of a photon bunching is surprising at first: under resonant excitation of an isolated  $\Lambda$  system, an anti-bunching of the resonant PL controlled by the transfer time between the two ground states is indeed expected for a single emitter. For X<sup>+</sup>-Mn, the observed short anti-bunching (dip near zero delay, better evidenced in Fig. III.5 (b)) suggests a fast transfer time in the nanosecond range between the two ground states of the  $\Lambda$  systems.



Figure III.6: Schema of the energy levels of the optical  $\Lambda$  system associated with the electron-Mn state  $|3, +2\rangle$  extracted from the full level structure of a positively charged Mn-doped QD (Fig. III.4). The different processes discussed in this section are presented.

In the presence of a transfer process connecting the two hole-Mn ground states in a nanosecond time-scale  $(\tau_{ff})$ , the photon bunching can be explained by leaks outside the resonantly excited  $\Lambda$  system. Under CW excitation, the population cycles inside the  $\Lambda$  system until a spin flip occurs and drives the carrier-Mn spin out of the  $\Lambda$  levels under investigation. The resonant PL is then switched off until multiple spin-flips drives back the carriers and Mn spin inside the  $\Lambda$  system under excitation. The selected QD line can be either in a ON (populated) or OFF (empty) state depending on the fluctuations of the carrier and Mn spins. The amplitude of the bunching is then given by  $\Gamma_{Out}/\Gamma_{In}$ , the ratio of the transition rates from OFF to ON ( $\Gamma_{In}$ ) and from ON to OFF ( $\Gamma_{Out}$ ). An amplitude of  $g^{(2)}(\tau)$  higher than 1 is expected for the multilevel system considered here where, after a spin relaxation, multiple spin flips are in average required to come back to the initial state ( $\Gamma_{In} < \Gamma_{Out}$ ). Thus the width of the bunching is a measurement of the escape time out of the  $\Lambda$  level system. We present these transitions in Fig. III.6, on the  $\Lambda$  system associated with  $|3, +2\rangle$  state.



Figure III.7: Excitation power dependence (a) and transverse magnetic field dependence (b) at T = 5 K of the auto-correlation of the resonant PL obtained for an excitation on the high energy branch of the  $\Lambda$  level system associated to the e-Mn state  $|2, +2\rangle$ .

A weak transverse magnetic field,  $B_x$ , significantly reduces the width of the bunching signal (Fig. III.7 (b)). As the spin of the hole-Mn complex is highly anisotropic, with a large energy splitting induced by the exchange interaction  $I_{hMn}S_zJ_z$ , the weak transverse magnetic field mainly affects the electron-Mn dynamics in the excited state of the charged QD. Indeed, the transverse magnetic field couples the different electron-Mn states and induces a leak outside the resonantly excited  $\Lambda$  system. Both spin-flips within the hole-Mn (ground state) and the electron-Mn (excited state) systems can contribute to the "bunching signal". The significant effect of the weak transverse field shows that the probability of presence in the excited state of the  $\Lambda$  system is large. This is consistent with the large excitation intensity used for these auto-correlation measurements which requires a high photon count rate.

A slight reduction of the width of the bunching signal is also observed with the increase of the excitation power (Fig. III.7 (a)). This shows that the leaks outside a given  $\Lambda$  system slightly increases with the probability of presence of the positively charged exciton in the QD.

#### III.2.2 Resonant optical pumping of the hole-Mn spin

Resonant optical pumping experiments were done to estimate how long it takes, after a spin-flip, for the hybrid hole-Mn spin to come back inside the resonantly excited  $\Lambda$  system. The experiments were performed using trains of circularly polarized light, prepared with an electro-optic or an acousto-optic modulator with a switching time of about 10 ns. The resonant PL was detected with a fast avalanche photodiode. As with the autocorrelations, a permanent magnet mounted on a translation stage were used to apply a weak magnetic field in Faraday or Voight configurations.

A demonstration of resonant optical pumping of the hole-Mn system was first done by exciting the high energy branch of the  $\Lambda$  systems with trains of resonant light, alternating the circular polarization and recording the circularly polarized PL of the low energy branch. As observed in Fig. III.8, for an excitation on resonance with the electron-Mn states  $|3, +2\rangle$  or  $|2, +2\rangle$ , switching the polarization of the excitation from co to cross circular produces a change of the PL intensity with two transients: first, an abrupt PL increase, reflecting the population change of the observed spin-polarized charged excitons; then a slower transient with a characteristic time of a few tens of nanoseconds, depending on the laser excitation power.

The exponential decrease of the resonant PL intensity is the signature of an optical pumping of the hole-Mn spin: the hole-Mn state which is optically addressed is partially emptied when the population is transferred out of the excited  $\Lambda$  system. As presented in Fig. III.8, this pumping signal is not sensitive to a longitudinal magnetic field  $B_z$  except for an excitation of  $|3, \pm 1\rangle$  where  $B_z$  enhances the intensity difference between co and cross circular polarization.

The speed of the optical pumping increases with the excitation intensity. This is presented in Fig. III.9 (a) in the case of a resonant excitation of  $|3, \pm 2\rangle$  with alternate circular polarizations. At high excitation intensity, the pumping time saturates to a value similar to the width of the bunching signal observed in the auto-correlation measurements.

As observed for the auto-correlation, the resonant pumping signal is also strongly



Figure III.8: Resonant optical pumping transients obtained at T = 5 K under circular polarization switching of the resonant excitation for the  $\Lambda$  systems associated with (a)  $|3, +1\rangle$ , (b)  $|3, +2\rangle$  and (c)  $|2, +2\rangle$  at zero field and under a weak longitudinal magnetic field  $B_z=0.23T$ . The insets present the corresponding states which are resonantly excited and detected in  $\sigma$ - polarization.

sensitive to a transverse magnetic field. Under a weak transverse field (see Fig. III.9 (b)), we first observe an increase of the speed of the pumping together with a decrease of the amplitude of the signal when the transient time reaches the time resolution of the set-up (around 10 ns). For a large transverse field ( $B_{\perp}=0.42T$ ), the co and cross circularly polarized resonant PL intensities are identical (see the inset of Fig. III.9 (b)) and similar pumping transients are observed when switching from  $\sigma_{co}$  to  $\sigma_{cross}$  or from  $\sigma_{cross}$  to  $\sigma_{co}$  circular polarization.

To measure the relaxation of the prepared non-equilibrium distribution of the hole-Mn spins, the circularly polarized pump laser is switched off during a dark time  $\tau_{dark}$ . The amplitude of the pumping transient which appears after  $\tau_{dark}$  depends on the hole-Mn spin relaxation. A dark time of 50 ns is enough to observe



Figure III.9: Excitation power dependence (a) and transverse magnetic field dependence (b) of the optical pumping signal obtained for a resonant excitation on  $|3, +2\rangle$  at T = 5 K. Insets: excitation power dependence of the pumping time  $(\tau_{pump})$  and transverse magnetic field dependence of the difference of resonant PL intensity between  $\sigma_{cross}$  and  $\sigma_{co}$  excitation.

the reappearance of a significant pumping transient (Fig. III.10). For comparison and for a better sensitivity of the measurement, the pumping transient observed in the absence of initial preparation of the hole-Mn spin (i.e. when switching of the circular polarization during the dark time) is also presented (red trace in Fig. III.10). The normalized difference of the amplitude of these two transients,  $\Delta I/I$ , as a function of  $\tau_{dark}$  is presented in the inset of Fig. III.10. This measurement shows that, when the optical excitation is off, it takes around 80 ns for the hole-Mn spin to relax back to the ground state of the excited  $\Lambda$  system.

If the optical pumping stored the hole-Mn spin in the branch of the  $\Lambda$  system which is not optically excited, its characteristic time would be controlled by the exciton radiative lifetime and generation rate. With a hole-Mn relaxation time in the 100 ns range, as observed experimentally, the pumping should take place



Figure III.10: Optical pumping experiment at T = 5 K for an excitation of  $|3, +2\rangle$  with modulated circular polarization. A dark time ( $\tau_{dark} = 50ns$ ) is introduced in the pumping sequence. The polarization switching occurs either before (black) or during (red) the dark time. The black and red diagrams present the corresponding resonant excitation sequences. Inset: variation of the ratio  $\Delta I/I$  as a function of  $\tau_{dark}$ . The solid line is an exponential fit with  $\tau_{relax} = 80ns$ .

within a few nanoseconds.

Another source of spin pumping can be the leak outside the resonantly excited  $\Lambda$  system. In this case, the speed of the pumping is controlled by the leakage time and, as observed experimentally, the pumping time is similar to the width of the photon bunching signal. This mechanism of pumping for the hole-Mn spin is confirmed by the transverse magnetic field dependence. The acceleration of the optical pumping in transverse magnetic field (Fig. III.9 (b)) has the same origin as the decrease of the width of the bunching signal. By mixing the different electron-Mn states, the transverse field enhances the leakage probability out of the resonantly driven  $\Lambda$  system and decreases the corresponding optical pumping time.

#### III.2.3 Modelling of spin relaxation mechanism: hole-Mn flip-flops mediated by a lattice deformation

The observed large resonant PL amplitude of X<sup>+</sup>-Mn and its dynamics can be qualitatively explained if a fast (nanosecond) and efficient spin transfer mechanism connects the two hole-Mn ground states of each  $\Lambda$  system. This transfer time is noted  $\tau_{ff}$ . We propose a mechanism for the hole-Mn flip-flop at low temperature resulting from a deformation induced exchange interaction [101, 102]. We show here that hole-Mn states are efficiently coupled via the interplay of their exchange interaction and the lattice deformation induced by acoustic phonons. We will focus in the following on the two hole-Mn states  $|+3/2; \uparrow_h\rangle$  and  $|+5/2; \downarrow_h\rangle$  in the ground states of the  $\Lambda$  system associated with the electron-Mn levels  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$ . Similar results could be obtained with the hole-Mn ground states of the other  $\Lambda$ systems.

First, let us notice that the non diagonal term of the hole-Mn exchange interaction  $\frac{I_{hMn}}{2}(S^+J^- + S^-J^+)$  couples the heavy-holes  $(\uparrow_h, \downarrow_h)$  and light-holes  $(\uparrow_h, \downarrow_h)$ levels split by  $\Delta_{lh}$  through a hole-Mn flip-flop. We consider this interaction as a perturbation on the Mn heavy-hole level structure given by  $I_{hMn}S_zJ_z$ . As presented in Sec. I.1.5, we can rewrite the two perturbed ground states  $|+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_h\rangle$  and  $|+\frac{5}{2};\downarrow_h\rangle$  of the  $\Lambda$  system as:

$$|+\underbrace{\frac{5}{2};}{}\psi_{h}\rangle = |+\frac{5}{2};\psi_{h}\rangle - \frac{\sqrt{15}}{2}\frac{I_{hMn}}{\Delta_{lh}}|+\frac{3}{2};\psi_{h}\rangle$$

$$|+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_{h}\rangle = |+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_{h}\rangle - \frac{\sqrt{15}}{2}\frac{I_{hMn}}{\Delta_{lh}}|+\frac{5}{2};\uparrow_{h}\rangle$$
(III.10)

where we neglect the exchange energy shifts of the hole-Mn levels much smaller than  $\Delta_{lh}$ .

Phonon-induced deformations comes into play via the off-diagonal terms of the Bir-Pikus Hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{BP}$ , describing the influence of strain on the valence band, as written in Eq. I.24. The strain produced by phonon vibrations couples the perturbed hole-Mn states  $|+\widetilde{5/2} \downarrow_h\rangle$  and  $|+\widetilde{3/2} \uparrow_h\rangle$  through the Hamiltonian term

$$\langle +\widetilde{\frac{5}{2}}; \psi_h | H_{BP} | +\widetilde{\frac{3}{2}}; \uparrow_h \rangle = 2 \times \left( -\frac{\sqrt{15}}{2} \frac{I_{hMn}}{\Delta_{lh}} \right) \times r^*$$
 (III.11)

with r a deformation dependent non-diagonal term of  $\mathcal{H}_{BP}$  [101, 102] as defined in Eq. I.53. b and d are given in Tab. III.2 for CdTe and ZnTe. The coupling of the hole-Mn states results from an interplay between the hole-Mn exchange interaction and the deformation: neither the exchange interaction nor the deformation perturbation alone can couple these states.

CdTe		
Deformation potential constants	b	$1.0   \mathrm{eV}$
	d	$4.4   \mathrm{eV}$
Longitudinal sound speed	$c_l$	$3300 \mathrm{~m/s}$
Transverse sound speed	$c_t$	$1800 \mathrm{~m/s}$
Density	$\rho$	$5860~{ m kg/m^3}$
ZnTe		
Deformation potential constants	b	$1.4  \mathrm{eV}$
	d	$4.4   \mathrm{eV}$
Longitudinal sound speed	$c_l$	$3800 \mathrm{~m/s}$
Transverse sound speed	$c_t$	$2300 \mathrm{~m/s}$
Density	$\rho$	$5908 \mathrm{~kg/m^3}$
Quantum dot		
Hole Mn exchange energy	$I_{hMn}$	0.35  meV
hh-lh exciton splitting	$\Delta_{lh}$	15  meV
Hole wave function widths:		
- in plane	$l_{\perp}$	$3.0 \ \mathrm{nm}$
- z direction	$l_z$	1.25  nm

Table III.2: Material (CdTe or ZnTe) [43] and QD parameters used in the calculation of the coupled hole and Mn spin relaxation time.

According to Eq. III.11, the effective Hamiltonian describing the interaction mechanism with phonons in the subspace  $\{|+\frac{5}{2};\uparrow_h\rangle, |+\frac{5}{2};\downarrow_h\rangle, |+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_h\rangle, |+\frac{3}{2};\downarrow_h\rangle\}$  is

$$H_{int} = -\sqrt{15} \frac{I_{hMn}}{\Delta_{lh}} R^* |+ \frac{5}{2}; \psi_h \rangle \langle + \frac{3}{2}; \uparrow_h |+ H.c$$
(III.12)

The spin decay rates from  $|+3/2; \uparrow_h\rangle$  to  $|+5/2; \downarrow_h\rangle$  accompanied by the emission of an acoustic phonon is given by Fermi's golden rule

$$\tau_{ff}^{-1} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} \sum_{k} \left| \langle +\frac{5}{2}; \Downarrow_h; \psi; n_k + 1 | H_{int} | + \frac{3}{2}; \Uparrow_h; \psi; n_k \rangle \right|^2 \times \delta(\hbar\omega_0 - \hbar\omega_k) \quad (\text{III.13})$$

where  $\hbar\omega_0$  is the energy splitting between  $|+5/2; \downarrow_h\rangle$  and  $|+3/2; \uparrow_h\rangle$ ,  $n_k$  the number of phonons in mode k and  $\psi$  the orbital part of the hole wave function.

To evaluate the matrix element in Eq. III.13 we use the strain tensor components  $\epsilon_{ij}$  given by

$$\epsilon_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial u_i}{\partial r_j} + \frac{\partial u_j}{\partial r_i} \right) \tag{III.14}$$

80

where  $\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{r})$  is the local displacement field. For an acoustic phonon, the quantized displacement field can be written in the real space [102, 103]:

$$\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{r}) = i \sum_{k,\lambda} \sqrt{\frac{\hbar}{2\rho\omega_{k,\lambda}N\nu_0}} \mathbf{e}_{k,\lambda} (b_{k,\lambda} + b^{\dagger}_{-k,\lambda}) \exp(i\mathbf{kr})$$
(III.15)

where N is the number of unit cells in the crystal,  $\nu_0$  is the volume of a cell and  $\rho$  the mass density.  $b_{k,\lambda}^{\dagger}$  ( $b_{k,\lambda}$ ) is the creation (annihilation) operator of phonon in the mode ( $k, \lambda$ ) of energy  $\hbar \omega_{k,\lambda}$  and  $\mathbf{e}_{k,\lambda}$  is the unit polarization vector. In zinc-blend crystals there are two transverse acoustic phonon branches  $\lambda = t_1, t_2$  and one longitudinal acoustic phonon branch  $\lambda = l$ . The polarization vectors of these phonons branches are given by [104]:

$$\mathbf{e}_{k,l} = \frac{\mathbf{k}}{k} = \frac{1}{k} (k_x, k_y, k_z) 
 \mathbf{e}_{k,t_1} = \frac{1}{kk_{\perp}} (k_x k_z, k_y k_z, -k_{\perp}^2) 
 \mathbf{e}_{k,t_2} = \frac{1}{k_{\perp}} (k_y, -k_x, 0)$$
(III.16)

with  $k_{\perp} = \sqrt{k_x^2 + k_y^2}$ .

Using Eq. III.14, III.15 and III.16, we calculate the matrix element in Eq. III.13:

$$|M_{k,\lambda}|^{2} = 15 \left(\frac{I_{hMn}}{\Delta_{lh}}\right)^{2} \frac{\hbar}{2\rho\omega_{k,\lambda}N\nu_{0}} \left(n_{B}(\omega_{k,\lambda})+1\right) \\ \times \left(\frac{3b^{2}}{4}(k_{x}e_{x,\lambda}-k_{y}e_{y,\lambda})^{2}+\frac{d^{2}}{4}(k_{x}e_{y,\lambda}+k_{y}e_{x,\lambda})^{2}\right) \times |\mathcal{F}_{\lambda}(\mathbf{k})|^{2}$$
(III.17)

with

$$\mathcal{F}_{\lambda}(\mathbf{k}) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d^3 r \psi^*(\mathbf{r}) \exp(i\mathbf{k}\mathbf{r}\psi(\mathbf{r}))$$
(III.18)

and  $n_B(\omega_{k,\lambda}) = 1/(e^{\hbar\omega_{k,\lambda}/K_BT} - 1)$ , the thermal phonon distribution function.

For a Gaussian hole wave function with in-plane and z-direction parameters  $l_{\perp}$  and  $l_z$  respectively (full width at half maximum  $2\sqrt{2\ln 2}l_i$ ) we have

$$\psi(\mathbf{r}) = \frac{1}{\pi^{3/4} l_{\perp} \sqrt{l_z}} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2} \left(\left(\frac{r_{\perp}}{l_{\perp}}\right)^2 + \left(\frac{z}{l_z}\right)^2\right)\right)$$
(III.19)

Then, the form factor  $\mathcal{F}_{\lambda}(\mathbf{k})$ , which is the Fourier transform of  $|\psi(\mathbf{r})|^2$ , becomes

$$\mathcal{F}_{\lambda}(\mathbf{k}) = \exp\left(-\frac{1}{4}\left(\left(l_{\perp}k_{\perp}\right)^{2} + \left(l_{z}k_{z}\right)^{2}\right)\right)$$
(III.20)

81

Considering a linear dispersion of acoustic phonons  $\omega_{k,\lambda} = c_{\lambda}k$  and in spherical coordinates with  $\mathbf{k} = k(\sin\theta\cos\varphi, \sin\theta\sin\varphi, \cos\theta)$  Eq. III.13 reads:

$$\tau_{ff}^{-1} = \sum_{\lambda} \frac{15}{(2\pi)^2} \left(\frac{I_{hMn}}{\Delta_{lh}}\right)^2 \left(\frac{\omega_0}{c_\lambda}\right)^3 \frac{1}{2\hbar\rho c_\lambda^2} \frac{\pi}{4} \left(3b^2 + d^2\right) \\ \times \left(n_B(\omega_0) + 1\right) \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \sin\theta |\mathcal{F}_{\lambda}(\omega_0, \theta)|^2 G_{\lambda}(\theta)$$
(III.21)

where we used the continuum limit  $(\sum_k \to V/(2\pi)^3 \int d^3k$  with  $V = N\nu_0$  the crystal volume) and integrated over k and  $\varphi$ . The summation is taken over the acoustic phonon branches  $\lambda$  of corresponding sound velocity  $c_{\lambda}$ . The geometrical form factors of each phonon branch  $G_{\lambda}(\theta)$  is given by

$$G_{l}(\theta) = \sin^{4} \theta$$
  

$$G_{t_{1}}(\theta) = \sin^{2} \theta \cos^{2} \theta$$
  

$$G_{t_{2}}(\theta) = \sin^{2} \theta$$
  
(III.22)



Figure III.11: Relaxation time  $\tau_{ff}$ , between the two hole-Mn ground states of the  $\Lambda$  system calculated with the parameters listed in Tab. III.2 at a temperature T = 7 K. The doted line shows the energy splitting of the hole-Mn states involved in the  $\Lambda$  systems considered here (Resonances (2) and (3) identified in Fig. III.4).

In the numerical calculation of the spin flip time  $\tau_{ff}$  presented in Fig. III.11 we used the material parameters of CdTe or ZnTe, and the self-assembled CdTe/ZnTe QDs listed in Tab. III.2. The calculated relaxation time strongly depends on the energy separation between the hole-Mn levels  $\hbar\omega_0$ . This energy dependence is controlled by the size of the hole wave-function given by  $l_{\perp}$  and  $l_z$ . The estimated flip-flop time is also strongly sensitive to the exchange induced mixing of the ground heavy-hole states with the higher energy light-hole levels.

In the model presented here, this mixing is controlled by  $\Delta_{lh}$ , the effective energy splitting between heavy-holes and light-holes. This parameter can describe more complex effects such as a coupling of the confined heavy-hole with ground state light-holes in the barriers [44] or an effective reduction of heavy-hole/light-hole splitting due to a presence of a dense manifold of heavy-hole like QD states lying between the confined heavy-hole and light-hole levels [45]. From this modelling it is deduced that, for a hole confined in small  $Cd_xZn_{1-x}$ Te alloy QDs, the hole-Mn flip-flop time  $\tau_{ff}$  can easily be bellow 2 ns for an effective heavy-hole/light-hole splitting  $\Delta_{lh} = 15$  meV and an energy splitting  $\hbar\omega_0$  in the meV range. The value of  $\tau_{ff} = 1.5$  ns will be used in the following for the ground states of each  $\Lambda$  system.

#### III.2.4 Model of the carrier-Mn spin dynamics under resonant excitation

Using the level scheme presented in Fig. III.3 (a) for a positively charged Mn-doped QD and the estimated hole-Mn flip-flop rates, we calculated the time evolution of the  $24 \times 24$  density matrix  $\rho$  describing the population and the coherence of the 12 electron-Mn states in the excited state and the 12 hole-Mn states in the ground state of a positively charged QD. In the Markovian approximation, the master equation which governs the evolution of  $\rho$  can be written in a general form (Lindblad form) as:

$$\frac{\partial \varrho}{\partial t} = \frac{-i}{\hbar} [\mathcal{H}, \varrho] + L\varrho \tag{III.23}$$

where  $\mathcal{H}$  is the Hamiltonian of the complete system hole-Mn,  $\mathcal{H}_{hMn}$ , and X<sup>+</sup>-Mn,  $\mathcal{H}_{X^+Mn}$ , as described in Eq. III.5 and III.6.

In Eq. III.23,  $L\rho$  describes the coupling or decay channels resulting from an interaction with the environment [76, 105, 106]. The population transfers from level j to level i in an irreversible process associated with a coupling to a reservoir is described by a Lindblad term of the form

$$L_{inc,j\to i}\varrho = \frac{\Gamma_{j\to i}}{2} (2|i\rangle\langle j|\varrho|j\rangle\langle i| - \varrho|j\rangle\langle j| - |j\rangle\langle j|\varrho)$$
(III.24)

where  $\Gamma_{j\to i}$  is the incoherent relaxation rate from level j to level i. Such term can describe the radiative decay of the exciton (irreversible coupling to the photon modes) or the relaxation of the carriers or Mn spin (irreversible coupling to the phonon modes). It can also be used to describe the optical generation of an exciton in the low excitation regime where the energy shift induced by the coupling with the laser field is neglected.

A pure dephasing (i.e. without exchange of energy with a reservoir) can also be introduced for the different spins and described by  $L_{deph,jj}\rho$ :

$$L_{deph,jj}\varrho = \frac{\gamma_{jj}}{2} (2|j\rangle\langle j|\varrho|j\rangle\langle j| - \varrho|j\rangle\langle j| - |j\rangle\langle j|\varrho)$$
(III.25)

where  $\gamma_{jj}$  is the pure dephasing rate of level j.

To identify the main spin relaxation channels responsible for the observed spin fluctuations, we first modelled the auto-correlation of the resonant PL using the full spin level structure of a p-doped magnetic QD. For a qualitative description of the observed spin dynamics, we used as an example the Mn-doped QD parameters listed in Tab. III.1 and reasonable order of magnitude for the spin relaxation times, listed in Fig. III.12.

We considered that the spin dynamics in the excited state is controlled by the time evolution of  $\mathcal{H}_{X^+Mn}$ , the generation rate of excitons  $\gamma_g = 1/\tau_g$  and their radiative lifetime  $\tau_r = 0.3$  ns. The coherence of the coupled electron-Mn spins is limited by a pure dephasing term  $T_2^{eMn} = 0.5$  ns, extracted from the time resolved PL (see Sec. III.3).

For the hole-Mn system in the ground state, we take into account a spin relaxation time of the Mn in the exchange field of the hole,  $\tau_{Mn}$ , describing the relaxation channels involving a change of the Mn spin by one unit. This spin relaxation channel was introduced for a general description, however its characteristic time (in the  $\mu$ s range) is long compared to the time-scale of the dynamics considered in the resonant PL experiments and does not qualitatively affect the calculated time evolution.

Because of the presence of VBM, the spin flip of the hole independently of the Mn is expected to be more efficient. A spin flip time in the 10 ns range has been calculated for a hole in the exchange field of a Mn [107, 108]. A relaxation time of the hole spin around 5 ns has also been measured in negatively charged CdTe/ZnTe QDs in the absence of magnetic field [109]. Possible spin flips of the hole by one unit with a characteristic time  $\tau_h = 10$  ns were also included in the model. The phonon induced hole-Mn flip-flops, occurring at  $\tau_{ff}$ , are also introduced between the two hole-Mn ground states of each  $\Lambda$  system.

For a general qualitative description, an additional pure dephasing time  $T_2^{hMn}$  was also included in the dynamics of the hole-Mn system with a Lindblad term in the form of Eq. III.25. We cannot extract this parameter from the experiments. We chose  $T_2^{hMn} = 5ns$ , slightly longer than what was measured for electron-Mn, as the hole-Mn system is highly split and less sensitive to effective fluctuating magnetic field such as the one produced by nuclear spins [109, 110].

The transition rates  $\Gamma_{\gamma \to \gamma'}$  between the different hole-Mn states depend on their energy separation  $E_{\gamma\gamma'} = E_{\gamma'} - E_{\gamma}$ . Here we used  $\Gamma_{\gamma \to \gamma'} = 1/\tau_i$  if  $E_{\gamma\gamma'} < 0$  and  $\Gamma_{\gamma \to \gamma'} = 1/\tau_i e^{-E_{\gamma\gamma'}/k_B T}$  if  $E_{\gamma\gamma'} > 0$  [107, 111]. This accounts for a thermalization among the 12 hole-Mn levels with an effective spin temperature T. The optical excitation ( $\tau_g$ ), the exciton recombination ( $\tau_r$ ), the Mn spin relaxation ( $\tau_{Mn}$ ), the hole spin relaxation ( $\tau_h$ ) and the phonon induced transfer time ( $\tau_{ff}$ ) produce an irreversible population transfer between the  $\gamma$  and  $\gamma'$  levels and are described by Lindblad terms (Eq. III.24).



Figure III.12: Calculated time evolution of  $\rho_{|+\frac{3}{2},\uparrow_e\rangle}(t)$  with the QD parameters listed in Tab. III.1 and, unless specified on the figure,  $\tau_r=0.3$ ns,  $\tau_{Mn}=5$  µs,  $\tau_h=10$ ns,  $\tau_g=0.25$  ns,  $\tau_{ff}=1.5$  ns,  $T_2^{hMn}=5$  ns,  $T_2^{eMn}=0.5$  ns, T=10K and B<sub>⊥</sub>=0. (a) shows the results of the calculation with the above parameters and the influence of  $\tau_h$ . (b), (c) and (d) illustrate the influence of, respectively,  $\tau_{ff}$ ,  $\tau_g$  and  $B_{\perp}$ on  $\rho_{|+\frac{3}{2},\uparrow_e\rangle}(t)$ . Note the different vertical scale in (b).

To model the auto-correlation of the  $\sigma$ - PL intensity of the electron-Mn state  $|3;+2\rangle$  under CW  $\sigma$ + resonant excitation, we used the density matrix formal-

ism and calculated the time evolution of  $\rho_{|+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_e\rangle}(t)$  with the initial condition  $\rho_{|+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_e\rangle}(0) = 1$ . The initial condition corresponds to the hole-Mn spin being in the state  $|+3/2;\uparrow_h\rangle$  just after the emission of a  $\sigma-$  photon on the low energy branch of the  $\Lambda$  system. This is a slight approximation: in the presence of VBM, the two ground states of a given  $\Lambda$  system are not completely pure hole-Mn spin states but are slightly coupled by a hole-Mn flip-flop induced by the exchange interaction  $\mathcal{H}_{hMn}^{ex}$ . However, since the splitting between the  $|+3/2;\uparrow_h\rangle$  and  $|+5/2;\downarrow_h\rangle$  states  $(\Delta = 4 \times (3/2)I_{hMn})$  is large compared to the coupling term  $(W = \sqrt{15\frac{\rho_c}{\Delta_{lh}}I_{hMn}})$ , their coherent coupling is weak. With a large valence band mixing  $\frac{\rho_c}{\Delta_{lh}} = 0.1$ , as observed in the dot discussed in this paper, the population of the hole-Mn system initialized in the state  $|+3/2;\uparrow_h\rangle$  oscillates rapidly between the two corresponding hole-Mn ground states of the  $\Lambda$  system with a maximum amplitude of about 1.6% and an average population transfer efficiency of 0.8% [112]. Under resonant excitation on the high energy branch of the the  $\Lambda$  system, the QD remains OFF more than 99% of the time. As we will see in the following, the contribution of this weak coherent population transfer to the auto-correlation signal is not significant.

 $\rho_{|+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_e\rangle}(t)$  obtained with the QD parameters listed in Tab. III.1 is presented in Fig. III.12 (a). This quantity has to be normalized by  $\rho_{|+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_e\rangle}(\infty)$ ) to show the calculated autocorrelation signal. After a fast increase, the calculated population presents a maximum at short delay (t < 5 ns). This model is based on a large number of parameters, whose values cannot all be extracted precisely from the measurements. However, with the spin relaxation parameters given in the caption of Fig. III.12, the width and the amplitude of the maximum are in good agreement with the photon bunching signals observed experimentally. The dependence of  $\rho_{|+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_e\rangle}(t)$  on the excitation intensity,  $\tau_g$ , and transverse magnetic field,  $B_{\perp}$ , are also well reproduced by the model (Fig. III.12 (c) and (d) respectively).

The width of the calculated bunching is controlled by all the spin-flip terms that can induce an escape out of the resonantly excited  $\Lambda$  system. At zero transverse magnetic field, it is dominated by spin flips in the hole-Mn system, with a characteristic given by  $\tau_h$ . If we put the hole spin relaxation time as infinite  $(\tau_h \to \infty)$ ,  $\rho_{|+\frac{3}{2};\uparrow_e\rangle}(t)$  is only controlled by the evolution of the hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{X^+-Mn}$  and the decoherence. The time evolution of  $|+3/2;\uparrow_e\rangle$ , illustrated in Fig. III.12 (a), becomes then much slower than observed experimentally (Fig. III.7).

Suppressing the fast flip-flop process connecting the two hole-Mn ground states  $(\tau_{ff} = \infty \text{ in Fig. III.12 (b)})$  still produces a bunching as with the initial condition used in the calculation  $(\rho_{|+\frac{3}{2}:\uparrow_h})(0) = 1$ : a weak coherent transfer between the two ground states of the  $\Lambda$  system still exists. However, with this weak transfer only, the calculated PL intensity is always more than 50 times smaller than with  $\tau_{ff}$ . The contribution of this weak process to the calculated auto-correlation signal (Fig. III.12 (a)) can therefore be safely neglected, and we can consider the phonon



mediated relaxation to be the main transfer process in the  $\Lambda$  system.

Figure III.13: Calculated resonant optical pumping transients for a  $\sigma$ - detection and an excitation of  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|3, -2\rangle$  with modulated circular polarization. The QD parameters for the calculations are those listed in Tab. III.1 and  $\tau_r=0.3$  ns,  $\tau_{Mn}=5 \ \mu\text{s}, \tau_h=10 \text{ ns}, T_2^{hMn}=5 \text{ ns}, T_2^{eMn}=0.5 \text{ ns}, \tau_{ff}=1.5 \text{ ns}, T=10 \text{ K} \text{ and } \tau_g=0.25 \text{ ns}$ . (a) Influence of a variation of  $\tau_g$  and  $\tau_{ff}$ . (b) Influence of a transverse magnetic field  $B_{\perp}$ . The inset presents the transverse magnetic field dependence of the difference of population for a  $\sigma$ + or a  $\sigma$ - excitation.

With this model, we can also calculate the population of the electron-Mn states under resonant excitation with alternated circular polarization and estimate the efficiency and dynamics of the optical pumping. Fig. III.13 presents the time evolution of the population of the electron-Mn state  $|+3/2,\uparrow_e\rangle$  under alternated resonant excitation of  $|3,+2\rangle$  in  $\sigma$ + polarization or  $|3,-2\rangle$  in  $\sigma$ - polarization. This corresponds to the experimental configuration where the QD is resonantly excited with modulated circular polarization at the energy of  $|3,+2\rangle$  and  $|3,-2\rangle$ (absorption (2) in Fig. III.4 (b)) and the low energy resonant PL is detected in  $\sigma$ polarisation. The main features of the time-resolved optical pumping experiments (see Fig. III.8 and Fig. III.9) are well reproduced by the model. The timescale of the pumping transient, in the few tens of nanosecond range, and its excitation intensity dependence are also in good agreement with the experiments (see Fig. III.13 (a)).

The influence of a transverse magnetic field,  $B_{\perp}$ , on the optical pumping transient is also well described by this model. First, a significant reduction of the pumping time is observed for a weak magnetic field ( $B_{\perp} = 0.2$  T in Fig. III.13(b)). As for the autocorrelation, this acceleration comes from the increase of the leakage out of the  $\Lambda$  system induced by the mixing of the electron-Mn states. Secondly, the transients obtained when switching the polarization from  $\sigma_{co}$  to  $\sigma_{cross}$  and from  $\sigma_{cross}$  to  $\sigma_{co}$  become identical for  $B_{\perp} \approx 0.4$ T, as observed in the experiments (Fig. III.9 (b)).

To understand this behaviour under  $B_{\perp}$ , let us remember that we resonantly excite  $|3,+2\rangle$  from  $|+5/2,\downarrow_h\rangle$  with  $\sigma$ + light and excite  $|3,-2\rangle$  from  $|-5/2,\uparrow_h\rangle$ with  $\sigma$ -photons. In both cases we detect the population of  $|+3/2,\uparrow_e\rangle$  in  $\sigma$ polarization (see the excitation/detection configuration illustrated in the inset of Fig. III.8 (b)). If the states  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|3, -2\rangle$  are uncoupled, as it is the case at zero field, we do not detect any light during the  $\sigma$ - excitation. With a sufficiently large mixing of  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|3, -2\rangle$  induced by the transverse magnetic field, for a  $\sigma$  – excitation of  $|3, -2\rangle$ , the population can be coherently transferred to  $|3, +2\rangle$ during the charged exciton lifetime and  $\sigma$ -light is detected after a recombination towards  $|+3/2, \uparrow_h\rangle$  (see Sec. III.3). In the optical pumping sequence, we can then observe, in  $\sigma$ -polarization, a transient when the  $\sigma$ + excitation empties the state  $|+5/2, \downarrow_h\rangle$  but also a similar transient when the  $\sigma$ - excitation empties the state  $|-5/2, \uparrow_h\rangle$ . The transverse magnetic field dependence of the difference of steady state intensity observed in  $\sigma_{co}$  and  $\sigma_{cross}$  polarization (inset of Fig. III.9 (b)) is also well reproduced by the model (inset of Fig. III.13 (b)). This depolarization curve is controlled by the anisotropy of the electron-Mn spin that is induced by  $\eta$  and  $D_0$  [35]. Finally, as expected, suppressing  $\tau_{ff}$  from the model, a very weak average resonant PL and a fast optical pumping are obtained (Fig. III.13 (a), top curve).

Including a dark time in the pumping sequence, we can numerically evaluate the time required for the hole-Mn spin to return to the ground state of the excited  $\Lambda$  system. The time evolution of the population of the hole-Mn state  $|+5/2, \downarrow_h\rangle$ initially prepared by a sequence of  $\sigma - /\sigma +$  excitation resonant with  $|3; +2\rangle$  (and  $|3; -2\rangle$ ) is presented in Fig. III.14. When the optical excitation is switched off, after an abrupt jump due to the optical recombination of the charge exciton, the ground hole-Mn state  $|+5/2, \downarrow_h\rangle$  is repopulated in a timescale of about 100 ns, much shorter than the Mn spin relaxation time used in the model ( $\tau_{Mn} = 5 \ \mu s$ ). This relaxation in the dark is induced by the presence of VBM: in this case,  $\mathcal{H}_{hMn}^{ex}$ couples two by two the different hole-Mn levels. This coupling induces a transfer



Figure III.14: (a) Calculated time evolution in the dark of the population of the hole-Mn state  $|+5/2, \downarrow_h\rangle$  initialized by a sequence of  $\sigma - /\sigma +$  resonant excitation of  $|3, -2\rangle$  and  $|3, +2\rangle$ . The dashed black line (shifted for clarity) is an exponential fit with a characteristic time  $\tau_{relax}=85$  ns. (b) Corresponding calculated time evolution of the population  $|+3/2, \uparrow_e\rangle$ . The parameters are those listed in Tab. III.1.

of population between the different hole-Mn levels. The transfer of population becomes irreversible in the presence of dephasing and controls the observed hole-Mn spin relaxation [35].

The particular behaviour observed for a resonant excitation of the electron-Mn states  $|3, +1\rangle$  or  $|3, -1\rangle$  (weak photon bunching and no optical pumping at zero field, Fig. III.5 (a) and Fig. III.8 (a) respectively) is also qualitatively explained by the model (see Fig. III.15). The  $|3, +1\rangle$  and  $|3, -1\rangle$  states are degenerated and differ by a change of angular momentum of two. Consequently, they are efficiently mixed by the anisotropic strain term  $E(S_x^2 - S_y^2)$  which induces a spin-flip of two of the Mn with a conservation of the electron spin. This coupling has no significant influence on the other e-Mn states which are initially split by  $D_0 S_z^2$  and  $-2\eta S_z^2$ .

The splitting between the two new eigenstates, formed by the mixing of  $|3, +1\rangle$ and  $|3, -1\rangle$ , in the  $\mu eV$  range, is much weaker than the width of the resonant laser used in our experiments (around 10  $\mu eV$ ) and the width of the PL lines (around 50  $\mu eV$ ). Under circularly polarized resonant excitation we either excite  $|3, +1\rangle$  with  $\sigma$ + photons or  $|3, -1\rangle$  with  $\sigma$ - photons. Under circularly polarized resonant excitation, the two  $\Lambda$  systems associated with  $|3, \pm 1\rangle$  are simultaneously



Figure III.15: (a) Calculated time evolution of  $\rho_{|+\frac{1}{2},\uparrow_e\rangle}$  with  $\rho_{|+\frac{1}{2},\uparrow_h\rangle}=1$  (hole-Mn spin in the state  $|+\frac{1}{2},\uparrow_h\rangle$  after a  $\sigma$ - recombination) for a resonant  $\sigma$ + excitation of the coupled electron-Mn states  $|3,+1\rangle$  and  $|3,-1\rangle$  without and with a longitudinal magnetic field. (b) Zoom on the oscillation appearing in the signal from  $|+\frac{1}{2},\uparrow_e\rangle$  at the beginning of a resonant  $\sigma$ + excitation. (c) Time evolution of  $\rho_{|+\frac{1}{2},\uparrow_e\rangle}$  under excitation with modulated circular polarization. The parameters used in the calculations are those of Fig. III.13. Zoom on the oscillation appearing at the beginning and the end of the  $\sigma$ + pusle are presented in, respectively, (d) and (e).

excited. For alternated circular polarization, a steady state is reached and no pumping transient induced by a leak outside the  $\Lambda$  systems is expected. Under a weak longitudinal magnetic field, the Mn Zeeman energy dominates the strain anisotropy term and the coherent transfer is blocked. The states  $|3, +1\rangle$  and  $|3, -1\rangle$  are decoupled and a large amplitude of bunching and an efficient optical pumping are restored. This behaviour observed in the experiments is qualitatively reproduced by the model.

Let us finally note the line broadening that appears at the beginning and the end of the  $\sigma$ + pulse in the modelling of optical pumping at zero magnetic field, presented in Fig. III.15 (b). These are due to fast oscillations induced by the population transfer between  $|3, +1\rangle$  and  $|3, -1\rangle$  (directly coupled by E) during the coherence time. These oscillations are too fast to be observed in the experiments. The calculated resonant PL intensity in  $\sigma$ - polarization (proportional to  $\rho_{|\pm\frac{1}{2},\uparrow_{e}\rangle}$ )



Figure III.16: Copy of Fig. III.3 with a highlight on the coupling induced by the strain anisotropy  $E(S_x^2 - S_y^2)$ . Optical  $\Lambda$  systems associated with  $|3, +1\rangle$  and  $|3, -1\rangle$  are presented.

is also slightly larger for a  $\sigma$ + excitation than for a  $\sigma$ - excitation. The  $\sigma$ - resonant PL probes the population of  $|3, +1\rangle$  which is directly excited by a resonant  $\sigma$ + laser (see the excitation/detection configuration in the inset of Fig. III.8 (a)). On the other hand, under a  $\sigma$ - laser, one excites  $|3, -1\rangle$  and the charged exciton has a probability to recombine before being transferred to  $|3, +1\rangle$  and detected in  $\sigma$ -PL. This transfer time results in a slight difference in the steady state resonant PL intensity obtained in a  $\sigma_{Co}$  or  $\sigma_{Cross}$  configuration (see Fig. III.8 (a)).

We saw in those last paragraphs that the strain anisotropy is important to understand the dynamic of the e-Mn states  $|3, \pm 1\rangle$ . Its effect on them is illustrated in Fig. III.16. It prevents the system to be pumped on those states in the absence of longitudinal magnetic field. We will see in the last section that this beating between the states  $|3, +1\rangle$  and  $|3, -1\rangle$  can be used to extract the value of the QD in-plane strain anisotropy.

## III.3 Strain induced coherent dynamics of coupled carriers and Mn spins in a quantum dot

We exploited the  $\Lambda$ -level structure evidenced in Sec. III.1.2 to investigate the coherent dynamics of the e-Mn spin through the time evolution of the circular polarization rate,  $\kappa = (\sigma_{Cross} - \sigma_{Co})/(\sigma_{Cross} + \sigma_{Co})$ , of the resonant PL.

The configuration of the time resolved resonant experiment is summarized in Fig. III.17 (a). Circularly polarized and spectrally filtered 10 ps laser pulses are
successively tuned on resonance with the high energy lines of the  $\Lambda$ -system associated with the the e-Mn states  $|3, +1\rangle$ ,  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$ . The incoming photons were detected with a fast avalanche photodiode with a time resolution of about 60 ps. The QD is excited with sequences of  $\sigma + /\sigma -$  pulses (Fig. III.17 (b)), to avoid any possible optical spin pumping of h-Mn [35] that could influence the observed dynamics.

The main result is the observation of an oscillatory behaviour of the polarization rate of the PL when probing the dynamics of the  $|3, +1\rangle$  state. The period of the beats is 270 ps with a characteristic damping time of 0.6 ns. When probing the dynamics of the  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$  states, we measured a stable cross circularly polarized PL, with only a slow decrease of the polarization rate during the lifetime of X<sup>+</sup>-Mn.

The origin of this dynamics lies in the mixing of the  $|3, +1\rangle$  and  $|3, -1\rangle$  states by the strain anisotropy, as presented in Sec. III.2.3. When a pulsed laser is tuned to the high energy transition of the  $\Lambda$  system associated to  $|3, +1\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}(\sqrt{4}|+1/2, \uparrow_e \rangle + \sqrt{2}|+3/2, \downarrow_e\rangle)$  ( $\sigma$ + absorption from the h-Mn state  $|+3/2, \downarrow_h\rangle$ ), the PL of the low energy transition of the  $\Lambda$  system is first cross-circularly polarized ( $\sigma$ recombination to the h-Mn state  $|+1/2, \uparrow_h\rangle$ ). Then, after a coherent transfer of population to the e-Mn state  $|3, -1\rangle = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}}(\sqrt{2}|-3/2, \uparrow_e\rangle + \sqrt{4}|-1/2 \downarrow_e\rangle)$  induced by E (Fig. III.17 (c)), co-circularly polarized PL is emitted at the same energy from the  $|3, -1\rangle$  state ( $\sigma$ + recombination to  $|-1/2\rangle|\downarrow\rangle$ ). This coherent transfer of population is fully controlled by the in-plane anisotropy of the strain at the Mn location and is responsible for the observed oscillations of the circular polarization rate.

To understand the details of this dynamics, we calculated the time evolution of the populations and coherence of the twelve X<sup>+</sup>-Mn states and the twelve hole-Mn states. We neglected here the hyperfine coupling between the electronic and nuclear spins of the Mn and solved the master equation for the  $24 \times 24$  density matrix numerically, including relaxation and pure dephasing processes in the Lindblad form, as presented in Sec. III.2.3.

For the initial condition in the calculation of the time evolution, we considered that a  $\sigma$ + pulse on resonance with the high energy side of the  $\Lambda$ -level system (1) (see Fig. III.4) projects the system on the M = 3 electron-Mn subspace on all the levels that contain a  $|+3/2, \downarrow_e\rangle$  component. In the absence of transverse magnetic field and strain anisotropy term E, this excitation simply corresponds to an optical transition from the hole-Mn state  $|+3/2, \downarrow_h\rangle$  towards the electron-Mn state  $|3, +1\rangle$ . With a weak transverse magnetic field (typically lower than 0.5 T), a linear combination of the M = 3 states is created. At large transverse magnetic field, one should consider possible mixing with the M = 2 states. Similarly, a  $\sigma$ + pulse on (2) projects the system on the M = 3 electron-Mn subspace on the levels



Figure III.17: (a) Configuration of the time resolved PL experiment for an excitation of the e-Mn state  $|3, +1\rangle$  (pulsed laser in green). (b) Top panel: Time resolved resonant PL at T = 5K of  $|3, +1\rangle$  with a  $\sigma + /\sigma$ - sequence of laser pulses and a detection in  $\sigma$ + and  $\sigma$ - polarization. Bottom panel: corresponding time dependence of the circular polarization rate  $\kappa = (\sigma_- - \sigma_+)/(\sigma_- + \sigma_+)$ . (c) Time dependence of the circular polarization rate of the resonant PL of the states  $|3, +1\rangle$  (red),  $|3, +2\rangle$ (black) and  $|2, +2\rangle$  (blue). (d) Polarisation rates calculated with  $D_0 = 7\mu eV$  [35],  $T_2^{eMn} = 0.6ns, E = 1.8\mu eV$ , a radiative lifetime  $T_r = 0.3ns, I_{eMn} = -175 \ \mu eV$ ,  $I_{hMn} = 345 \ \mu eV$ .,  $\frac{\rho_s}{\Delta_{th}} = 0.09, \ \eta = 30 \ \mu eV$ ,  $T_{eff} = 20 \ K$ .

that contain a  $|+5/2,\downarrow_e\rangle$  component, and a  $\sigma$ + pulse resonant on (3) projects the system on the levels that contain a  $|+5/2,\downarrow_e\rangle$  component in the M = 2 e-Mn subspace.

After this excitation, the circular polarization of the resonant photoluminescence is governed by the evolution of the spin of the electron. For instance, to compute the circular polarization rate of the emission after a resonant  $\sigma$ + excitation on (1) (optical excitation from the hole-Mn state  $|+3/2, \downarrow_h\rangle$  to  $|3, +1\rangle$ : the high energy branch of the  $\Lambda$ -system) we calculate the difference between the density matrix elements  $\rho_{|+1/2,\uparrow_e\rangle}$  ( $\sigma$ - recombination towards the hole-Mn state  $|+1/2,\uparrow_h\rangle$ : the low energy branch of the  $\Lambda$ -system) and  $\rho_{|-1/2,\downarrow_e\rangle}$  ( $\sigma$ + recombination towards the hole-Mn state  $|-1/2,\downarrow_h\rangle$ : low energy branch of the  $\Lambda$ -system associated with  $|3, -1\rangle$ ).

In the absence of magnetic field, the period of the quantum beats observed for an excitation of  $|3, +1\rangle$  depends only on the anisotropy term E. The experimental data can be well reproduced by the model with  $E = 1.8 \ \mu\text{eV}$  (Fig. III.17 (d)). A coherence time,  $T_2^{eMn} \approx 0.6$  ns, of the spin of e-Mn is extracted from the damping of the oscillations. For an excitation of  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$  one can observe a slow decrease of the polarization rate which is also qualitatively reproduced by the model.

The coherent transfer of population depends both on the initial splitting of the e-Mn spin states and on the strength of the coupling E. The splitting between the e-Mn states can be tuned by a magnetic field,  $B_z$ , applied along the growth axis. In addition, a coupling between the e-Mn spin states  $M_z$  can be induced by a magnetic field,  $B_x$ , applied in the QD plane. The experimental and calculated evolution of the polarization rate of the e-Mn states,  $|3, +1\rangle$ ,  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$ , versus magnetic field are presented in Fig. III.18.

Under a longitudinal magnetic field  $B_z$ , the e-Mn states  $M_z = \pm 1$  are split and the influence of E is progressively reduced. For an excitation on the  $|3, +1\rangle$  state, the amplitude and period of the oscillations in the polarization rate reduce as  $B_z$ increases: the resonant PL becomes cross-circularly polarized with a polarization rate constant during the lifetime of  $X^+$ . A weak longitudinal magnetic field stabilizes the spin of the e-Mn states  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$  and their polarization rate remains constant during the lifetime of  $X^+$ .

In a transverse magnetic field  $B_x$ , the quantum beats observed for an excitation of  $|3, +1\rangle$  are accelerated and the measured circular polarization rate drops to zero as the period of the oscillations becomes smaller than the time resolution of the experimental setup. A higher transverse magnetic field induces a slower oscillation of the polarization rate for the states  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$ .

The observed magnetic field dependence of the coherent dynamics of  $|3, +1\rangle$ ,  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$  can be reproduced by the model with the exchange parameters



Figure III.18: (a) Influence of a longitudinal (B<sub>z</sub>, red) and a transverse (B<sub>x</sub>, blue) magnetic field on the time dependence of the circular polarization rate  $\kappa = (\sigma_{-} - \sigma_{+})/(\sigma_{-} + \sigma_{+})$  of the resonant PL of  $|3, +1\rangle$ ,  $|3, +2\rangle$  and  $|2, +2\rangle$ . On the top left panel, curves are shifted by 0.5 for clarity. (b) Corresponding time dependence of the circular polarization rate calculated with  $g_{Mn} = 2$ ,  $g_e = -0.4$ ,  $g_h = 0.6$  [35], and the parameters of Fig. III.17. The curves are shifted by 1 for clarity.



Figure III.19: (Color line) Calculated energy of the electron-Mn states in a longitudinal magnetic field,  $B_z$ , and in a transverse magnetic field,  $B_x$ . The parameters used in the calculations are listed in Fig. III.18.

deduced from the PL and the strain anisotropy term and coherence time deduced from the oscillations observed on  $|3, +1\rangle$  at zero magnetic field (Fig. III.17).  $D_0$ cannot be extracted from these measurements and we use a typical value  $D_0 = 7$  $\mu$ eV corresponding to a partial relaxation of the biaxial strain [35]. The different precession periods observed for the three states in a given transverse magnetic field are particularly well described.

The evolution of the coherent dynamics under magnetic field is a consequence of the energy shifts of the e-Mn states under B, as illustrated on Fig. III.19. In a longitudinal magnetic field, the electron-Mn doublets  $M_z = \pm 1, \pm 2$  and  $\pm 3$  are split by the Mn Zeeman energy, stabilizing their spin states. The degeneracy of the levels with an angular momentum  $M_z = \pm 1$  is lifted and the small E value is not enough to couple them. Therefore, the oscillations observed in the polarization disappear for a high enough magnetic field.

In a transverse magnetic field, the observed splitting of the e-Mn doublets

strongly depend on the considered levels. The field induced splitting results in this case from a mixing of the electron-Mn states with a difference in total angular momentum  $\Delta M_z = \pm 1$ . These states are initially irregularly separated at zero field, resulting in different coupling under a transverse magnetic field.

## Conclusion

This chapter focused on the details of the energy structure and the dynamics of the coupled carriers and Mn spins in a positively charged QD. Its ground state consists of hole-Mn hybrid spin states. The electronics properties of its excited state are dominated by the e-Mn interaction. This leads to an ensemble of optical  $\Lambda$ -level systems, opening the possibility to perform a coherent manipulation of the magnet formed by the coupled h-Mn spins with two resonant optical fields [110]. We used these  $\Lambda$ -level systems to study the spin dynamics of the hole-Mn and the electron-Mn hybrid spin in a positively charged Mn-doped CdTe/ZnTe QD.

We identified and efficient spin relaxation channel for the hybrid hole-Mn spin in a QD, via hole-Mn flip-flops. We propose that these flips-flops are caused by the interplay of the h-Mn exchange interaction and the h-Mn states coupling induced by acoustic phonons. The characteristic time of these flip-flops depends on the splitting between the two considered hole-Mn states, and are found in our  $\Lambda$ -system to be of the nanosecond range. This characteristic time permits to reproduce well the experiments and shows that these flip-flops are responsible for the large PL intensity observed under resonant excitation of the  $\Lambda$ -systems. Leaks out of these systems are possible and induce a large bunching in the resonant PL. They also are at the origin of the optical hole-Mn spin pumping observed under circularly polarized resonant excitation. The escape out of the excited  $\Lambda$  system can be enhanced by applying a transverse magnetic field, mixing the e-Mn states in the excited state of the charged QD. All of this shows a fast hole-Mn dynamics that limits the hybrid spin uses for quantum information devices. However, the use of a different QD systems with a better hole confinement and a larger hh-lh splitting could significantly reduce the influence of acoustic phonons on the hole-Mn spin and enhance their spin relaxation time.

Another interesting point was found for Mn in positively charged strained QDs probing the time dependence of the resonant PL polarization for each  $\Lambda$ -level system. Oscillations the  $\Lambda$ -level associated with  $|3, +1\rangle$  were observed.

Oscillations were observed in the time resolved resonant PL of the peak associated with the states  $|3, +1\rangle$  and  $|3, -1\rangle$ . They evidence a change of polarization of the emitted photons. These oscillations are explained by the influence of the strain symmetry on the electron-Mn dynamics. These results demonstrate the potential of magnetic QDs where one could exploit the intrinsic spin to strain interaction to coherently couple the spin of a magnetic atom to the motion of a nano-mechanical oscillator [82, 113] and suggest some possible coherent mechanical spin-driving of a magnetic atom.

Coupling spins to a mechanical oscillator opens new ways to manipulate spin. In the next chapter, we will study the case of a single Cr atom in a CdTe/ZnTe QD where strong spin to strain coupling is expected and evidenced by experiments.

## Chapter IV

# Magneto-optical study of Cr-doped CdTe quantum dots

#### Contents

IV.1 Strained QDs containing an individual Cr atom $\ldots$ 100
IV.1.1 Energy structure of X-Cr in a quantum dot 100
IV.1.2 Excited states of a Cr-doped QD $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 104$
IV.1.3 Magneto-optics of QDs doped with a single Cr atom $~.~.~108$
IV.2 Modelization of a Cr-doped QD
IV.3 Charge fluctuation of a Cr ion in the vicinity of the QDs

The main goal of this thesis was to optically probe the spin of a single Cr atom in a semiconductor matrix. We saw in Sec. I.3.2 how the incorporation of a Cr atom in a semiconductor lattice affects its spin structure. This chapter is dedicated to demonstrate that a single Cr embedded in a CdTe/ZnTe QD can be probed optically, and to highlight the study of the carrier-Cr interactions.

We begin presenting the PL and the energy structure of the X-Cr complex. We show that the exchange interaction between the carrier and the Cr is strong enough to see the effect of a single Cr spin in the QD. We discuss the evolution of the emission in temperature and present different excited states of the system. Magneto-optical experiments confirm the energy structure extracted from the PL at zero magnetic field, and suggests an anti-ferromagnetic coupling between hole and Cr spins. In the next section, we use the evolution of the QDs PL under magnetic field in order to deduce the QD parameters, using a spin hamiltonian model including the strain induced fine structure of the magnetic atom, the exchange coupling with the carriers and the influence of the reduced symmetry of the QDs on the electron-hole exchange interaction and on the VBM. In the last section, we present another kind of QDs found in Cr-doped samples that are characterized by three emission lines. We propose that this last feature is related to the presence of Cr atoms with fluctuating charge ( $Cr^+$ ,  $Cr^{2+}$  and  $Cr^{3+}$ ) in the vicinity of the QD.

## IV.1 Strained QDs containing an individual Cr atom

#### IV.1.1 Energy structure of X-Cr in a quantum dot

Using the procedure described in Sec. II.2.2, we randomly incorporated Cr atoms in CdTe/ZnTe self-assembled (SK) QDs. The PL of individual QDs, produced by optical excitation with a dye laser tuned on resonance with an excited state of the dots, is studied by optical micro-spectroscopy.



Figure IV.1: PL of X-Cr complex at low temperature (T=5K) for (a) QD1 (found in dot334), (b) QD2 (dot338) and (c) QD3 (dot334). Inset in (c) presents the PLE map of this QD, showing a sharp quasi-resonant state for an excitation at 2100 meV.

Low temperature (T=5K) PL spectra of the neutral exciton (X-Cr) of several QDs doped with a single Cr are reported in Fig. IV.1. Three main emission lines are observed, with a fourth, weaker peak on the low-energy side. In some QDs, such as QD2 and QD3, the central peak is split. Scanning with an energy tunable laser, we saw that all the peaks share a common excited state, as highlighted in the inset of Fig. IV.1(c). This is an indication that they originate from the same dot. Variations in the relative intensities of the peaks are observed from dot to dot.



Figure IV.2: Illustration of the energy levels of the ground state (Cr), the bright exciton states  $(|\pm 1\rangle)$  coupled to the spin of a Cr (X-Cr) and dominant PL transitions  $(\sigma+, \sigma-)$ . The states  $S_z = \pm 2$  cannot be populated through thermalization, and thus their recombination channel are not shown on this schema.

As we have seen in Sec. I.3.2, in a II-VI semiconductor, the orbital momentum of the Cr connects the spin of the atom to its local strain environment through the modification of the crystal field and the spin-orbit coupling. For biaxial strain in the (001) plane, the ground state of a Cr spin is split by a strain induced magnetic anisotropy term  $\mathcal{H}_{Cr,\varepsilon_{\parallel}} = D_0 S_z^2$ . It was deduced from electron paramagnetic resonance of bulk Cr-doped CdTe that  $D_0$  is positive for compressive biaxial strain [78]. In a self-assembled CdTe/ZnTe QDs with large in-plane strain, the Cr levels  $S_z = 0, \pm 1$  and  $\pm 2$  split parabolically (Fig. IV.2). A value of  $D_0$  in the meV range can be expected for a CdTe layer strained on a ZnTe substrate, as shown in Sec. I.3.2.

When an electron-hole pair is injected in a Cr-doped QD, the bright excitons are split by the exchange interaction between the spins of Cr and carriers. In flat





Figure IV.3: (a) Low temperature (T = 5 K) PL of QD2 recorded in linear polarization along two orthogonal directions. (b) Linear polarization PL intensity map of QD2. The 0° polarization angle corresponds to an emission polarized along the QD cleavage axis, either [110] or [110]. (c) Illustration of the energy levels of the ground state (Cr), the bright exciton states ( $|\pm 1\rangle$ ) coupled to the spin of a Cr (X-Cr), showing the splitting of the central peak via the bright exciton coupling, and dominant PL transitions:  $\sigma$ + in blue,  $\sigma$ - in red and  $\pi$  in green and black.

self-assembled QDs, the heavy-holes and light-holes are separated in energy by the biaxial strain and the confinement. In a first approximation, the ground state in such QD is a pure heavy-hole  $(J_z = \pm 3/2)$  exciton and the exchange interaction with the Cr spin **S** is described by the spin Hamiltonian

$$\mathcal{H}_{c-Cr} = I_{eCr} \mathbf{S} \cdot \mathbf{\sigma} + I_{hCr} S_z J_z \tag{IV.1}$$

with  $\boldsymbol{\sigma}$  the electron spin and  $J_z$  the hole spin operator.  $I_{eCr}$  and  $I_{hCr}$  are, respectively, the exchange integrals of the electron and the hole spins with the Cr spin. These exchange energies depend on the exchange constant of the Cr 3d electrons with the CdTe carriers and on the overlap of the Cr atom with the confined carriers. Even though the exchange interaction of the Cr spin with both electron and hole is ferromagnetic in bulk II-VI semiconductor studied until now [60, 66, 68],

the hole-Cr interaction is supposed to be anti-ferromagnetic here. This does not change the structure of the PL at B = 0T. The only visible effect of the sign of the exchange interaction will be on the PL intensity distribution in the magneto-optics experiments. This choice of sign of the hole-Cr exchange interaction will be further discussed in Sec. IV.1.3.

For highly strained CdTe/ZnTe QDs with a weak hole confinement, the strain induced energy splitting of the Cr spin  $D_0S_z^2$  is much larger than the exchange energy with the confined carriers  $(D_0 \gg |I_{hCr}| > |I_{eCr}|)$ . The exchange interaction with the exciton acts as an effective magnetic field which further splits the Cr spins states  $S_z = \pm 1$  and  $S_z = \pm 2$ . The resulting X-Cr energy levels are presented in Fig. IV.2. The exciton recombination does not affect the Cr atom and its spin is conserved during the optical transitions. Consequently, the large strain induced splitting of the Cr spin is not directly observed in the optical spectra. However, at low temperature, the Cr spin thermalizes on the low energy states  $S_z=0$  and  $S_z=\pm 1$ . This leads to a PL dominated by three contributions: a central line corresponding to  $S_z = 0$  and the two outer lines associated with  $S_z = \pm 1$  split by the exchange interaction with the carriers.

Most of the Cr-doped quantum dots exhibit a linear polarization dependence, as presented in Fig. IV.3. The central line  $(S_z=0)$  is split and linearly polarized along two orthogonal directions. As in non-magnetic QDs, this results from a coupling of the two bright excitons  $|\pm 1\rangle$  by (i) the long-range e-h exchange interaction in a QD with an in-plane shape anisotropy [114] and/or (ii) the short range e-h exchange interaction in the presence of valence band mixing. This anisotropic e-h exchange energy mixes the bright exciton associated with the same Cr spin state, inducing an extra splitting between them. The mixing is maximum for the central pair of bright excitons (S<sub>z</sub>=0) which are initially degenerated. The outer lines are also slightly linearly polarized but the influence of the e-h exchange interaction is attenuated by the initial splitting of the  $|\pm 1\rangle$  excitons induced by the exchange interaction with the Cr spin  $S_z = \pm 1$ .

In order to identify the nature of the lower energy peak ((4) in Fig. IV.3(a)), we performed time resolved PL experiments on the emission peaks (1), (3) and (4). The results, presented in Fig. IV.4, show that the line (4) presents a decay time about twice longer than the other lines. Such a long decay time is consistent with the radiative recombination of a dark exciton. Under normal circumstances, the recombination of such a state is forbidden. However, in QDs with a symmetry lower than  $C_{2v}$  (truncated ellipsoidal lens for example), the bright and dark exciton states can get mixed. It is then possible to observe a dark exciton emitting a photon [56, 115]. Since it is initially a forbidden transition, the recombination will be less efficient and will thus take more time [116]. This hypothesis will be confirmed by the magneto-optical study of the dot presented in Fig. IV.8 and IV.12.



Figure IV.4: Time-resolved PL of QD2 taken on two outside peaks at T = 5 K, attributed to  $S_z = \pm 1$  (noted (1) and (3) in Fig. IV.3(a)), and the lower energy one (noted (4)).

Since the Cr spin states  $S_z = \pm 2$  do not appear on the PL because they cannot be thermally populated at T = 5K, one could expect to see their emission at higher temperature. Fig. IV.5 presents the emission of two dots as a function of the temperature. With the increase of the temperature, we observe a significant line broadening induced by the interaction with acoustic phonons [100]. In order to keep a significant PL intensity and resolved PL lines, we limited our investigation to temperature below 40K. Even at this temperature, the PL peaks corresponding to  $S_z = \pm 2$  do not appear. However, the structure of the emission changes slightly with the temperature. The intensity of the outside peaks, associated with the states  $S_z = \pm 1$ , decreases slightly faster than the intensity of the PL peak associated with  $S_z = 0$  when the temperature increases. This is an unexpected picture, since the higher temperature should allow the higher energy states  $S_z = \pm 1$  to be more populated by emptying the ground state. We will see in Sec. V.3.1 that there is a relaxation path from  $S_z = \pm 1$  to  $S_z = 0$  in the X-Cr via the interplay of the h-Cr exchange interaction and the coupling to acoustic phonons. This mechanism could be enhanced by the temperature, leading to this evolution in the PL peaks intensity.

#### IV.1.2 Excited states of a Cr-doped QD

The excited states in QD2 were investigated by PLE, starting close to the energy of the dot's emission. The data are reported in Fig. IV.6(a) and present several



Figure IV.5: Temperature evolution from T=5K to T=40K of (a) the PL of QD2 and (b) the PL of a QD with a good thermalisation on the low energy states (QD4).

excited states at different excitation energy.

Starting at low excitation energy, the first noticeable thing on this scan is the PL observed over a large excitation energy range, for an excitation between the dot emission energy (between 2000 and 2001 meV) and 2004 meV. A zoom is presented in Fig. IV.6 (c) for a detection on the dark exciton line (lower energy line). This absorption band corresponds to an excitation of the QD via the acoustic phonon side band. One can notice two sharp intensity decreases in this emission. Comparing the integrated intensity of the PL of the dark state during the laser scan with the QD spectra (Fig. IV.6(d)), it appears that those two intensity drops happen when the laser is in resonance with a QD emission line. The resonantly excited state saturates the absorption, reducing strongly the absorption in the dark exciton phonon side band.

Another excited state appears around 2018.5 meV, presented in Fig. IV.6 (f).



Chapter IV. Magneto-optical study of Cr-doped CdTe quantum dots

Figure IV.6: (a) QD2 X-Cr PLE map at T = 5 K in  $\pi_{cross}$  polarization. Several excited states are highlighted. (b) Photoluminescence of QD2 X-Cr complex for an excitation at 2120 meV. (c) PLE scan detected on the lower energy peak, taken close to the QD emission energy, showing the phonon replica taken in  $\pi$  cross excitation/detection. The emission integrated intensity as a function of the laser energy is plotted in (d) (black curve) along with the PL spectra of QD2 taken in  $\sigma_{co}$  polarization. (e) PLE map between 2046 meV and 2013 meV presenting several excited states, detecting in  $\pi_{cross}$  polarization. (f) Zoom on a particular excited state presenting a splitting inversion, taken in  $\pi_{cross}$  detection.

The first feature of this peak is that, each of the peak here presents a slightly different resonant energy. Moreover, one can note that the order of appearance during the energy scan of the two central peaks is reversed compared to the external ones. For the outside peaks, the low energy one appears before the high energy one. This order is inverted for the central peaks. Such splitting inversion, was first observed on QDs in GaAs quantum well [117]. It has been discussed by Takagahara [114] and is due to the electron-hole exchange interaction in anisotropic potential.



Figure IV.7: (a) Low temperature (T = 5 K) PL spectra of the exciton in QD2 (X-Cr) for co-circularly (blue) and cross-circularly (red) polarized excitation/detection taken for an excitation around 2120 meV. (b) - (c) PLE map at T = 5 K between 2046 meV and 2013 meV presenting several excited states, detected in  $\sigma_{co}$  (b) and  $\sigma_{cross}$  (c).

The next excited state can be seen at 2025 meV, more visible on IV.6 (e). It can be linked to an excitation through optical phonons. Looking at the  $\sigma$  polarized emissions for an excitation on these states (Fig. IV.7(b) and (c)), we can see that the low and high energy peaks are strongly  $\sigma_{co}$  polarized. It means that the exciton recombines in the same spin as the one injected by the laser. It shows that the spin of the exciton in the QD is conserved during its lifetime. This stabilization of the exciton spin is due to the Cr spin acting as an effective magnetic field. The split central peaks are linearly polarized, as discussed in Sec. IV.1.1. As expected, its emission shows no dependency in circular polarization in Fig. IV.7.

Finally, another interesting excited state appear at 2030 meV. This state presents a different exchange-induced splitting than the splitting in the excited state around 2100 meV presented in Fig. IV.1. This is due to a difference in the carriers and Cr atom wavefunction overlap.

#### IV.1.3 Magneto-optics of QDs doped with a single Cr atom

The structure of the energy levels of Cr-doped QDs presented in Fig. IV.2 is confirmed by the evolution of the PL spectra in magnetic field, up to 11 T, along the growth axis, the so called Faraday configuration [118], presented in Fig. IV.8. When applying such a magnetic field, the bright exciton  $X_z = \pm 1$  splits, leading to a  $\sigma$ - branch shifting at low energy and a  $\sigma$ + one shifting at high energy. This splitting can compensate the one induced by the exchange interaction with the Cr [119]. For QD1, this results in an anti-crossing of  $|+1\rangle$  and  $|-1\rangle$  excitons due to the e-h exchange interaction around  $B_z=6$  T observed both in  $\sigma$ + and  $\sigma$ polarizations (anti-crossing (2) and (3) in Fig. IV.8(a)).

The low energy emission presented as a dark exciton in Fig. IV.4 shows an anticrossing with the bright excitons under  $B_z$  in  $\sigma$ - polarization (anti-crossing (4) in Fig. IV.8). This anti-crossing arises from a mixing of the bright and dark excitons interacting with the same Cr spin state. When detecting in  $\sigma$ - polarization, it corresponds to the mixing of the exciton states  $|-1\rangle$  and  $|+2\rangle$  coupled to the Cr spin  $S_z = +1$ . This dark/bright excitons coupling  $\delta_{12}$ , defined in Eq. I.51, is induced by the e-h exchange interaction in a confining potential with a symmetry lower than  $C_{2v}$  [115]. In such symmetry, the dark exciton acquires an in-plane dipole moment which leads to possible optical recombination at zero magnetic field [56]. The oscillator strength of this "dark exciton" increases as the initial splitting between  $|-1\rangle$  and  $|+2\rangle$  excitons is reduced by the magnetic field.

To illustrate the influence of the QD symmetry on the magneto-optical properties of X-Cr, we show in Fig. IV.9(b) the emission of a QD with a different strain or shape anisotropy (QD3). For QD1, the splitting of the central peak is not clear in the PL at 0T (Fig. IV.1(a)), while two linearly polarized peaks appear in QD3 spectra (Fig. IV.1(c)).

Investigating both the biexciton and the exciton in the same Cr-doped QD, we can also analyze the impact of the carrier-Cr interaction on the fine structure of the Cr spin. The magnetic field dependence of X<sup>2</sup>-Cr emission in QD3 is presented along with the X-Cr emission as a contour plot in Fig. IV.9 (a) and (b) respectively. The PLs under magnetic field of X-Cr and X<sup>2</sup>-Cr present a mirror symmetry. In particular, the dark/bright exciton mixing observed around  $B_z = 2.5$  T on the low energy side of the PL in  $\sigma$ - polarization for X-Cr is observed on the high energy



Figure IV.8: (a) Evolution of the circularly polarized X-Cr PL of QD1 under magnetic field applied along the growth axis  $(B_z)$  at T = 5 K. See text for the identification of the anti-crossing (1), (2), (3) and (4). (b) Corresponding PL spectra taken at 0 and 10T for both circular polarization.

side in  $\sigma$ + polarization for X<sup>2</sup>-Cr (circles in Fig. IV.9(a) and (b)).

If one considers the ground state of  $X^2$  as a spin-singlet (total spin 0), it cannot be split by the magnetic field or the spin interaction part of the carriers-Cr hamiltonian. The creation of two excitons in the QD cancels the exchange interaction with the Cr atom. Thus, the PL of X<sup>2</sup>-Cr is controlled by the final state of the optical transitions, i.e. the eigenstates of X-Cr, resulting in the observed mirror symmetry in the PL spectra.

The sign of the interaction between the Cr and the hole spin can be found by studying the evolution under magnetic field of the relative intensity of each of the QD peaks. As shown in Fig. IV.2, for a given polarization, each peak can be linked to a Cr spin state. As discussed earlier, applying a magnetic field lifts the degeneracy between the exciton states and allows to efficiently select the polarization of the emission.



Figure IV.9: Linear polarization intensity map (a) X<sup>2</sup>-Cr and (c) X-Cr in QD3. (b) - (d) Respective intensity map of the longitudinal magnetic field dependence of the emission (bottom panel) of

QD4, shown in Fig. IV.10, presents a high contrast in the evolution of the intensity under magnetic field and was used to find the sign of the h-Cr exchange interaction. The central peak intensity stays the stronger of the three peaks, whatever the direction of the magnetic field. This is expected, since the  $S_z = 0$  state is not affected by the Zeeman effect. It remains the lower spin state for the Cr atom in this field range, and therefore concentrate most of the population. In the  $\sigma$ - branch, the high energy peak get brighter while the low energy one disappears for  $B_z \geq 8T$ . The situation is opposite in the  $\sigma$ + branch, where the



Figure IV.10: (a) Evolution in magnetic field of QD4 X-Cr circularly polarized PL. (b) QD3 X-Cr PL at  $B_z = 0$  T and  $B_z = 7$  T in both polarization. A schema presenting the spin configuration for the most intense outer peak under magnetic field is joined on the side.

intensity concentrates on the lower energy peak associated with the bright exciton state.

We will focus in this analysis on the Cr spin states  $S_z = \pm 1$ , associated with the two outside peaks. Under magnetic field,  $S_z = -1$  shifts at lower energy, while  $S_z = +1$  shifts at higher energy, due to the Zeeman effect with  $g_{Cr} \approx$ 2. Therefore, at high enough magnetic field, the recombination occurs mainly toward  $S_z = -1$ . In  $\sigma$ - polarization, the spin state  $|S_z = -1, X_z = -1\rangle$  is detected. The PL intensity concentrates on the high energy peak, meaning that this state is at high energy. The same analysis can be done for an excitation in  $\sigma$ + polarization, detecting the spin state  $|S_z = -1, X_z = +1\rangle$ : the lower energy line is the most intense, meaning that this state is at low energy. This shows that, in



Chapter IV. Magneto-optical study of Cr-doped CdTe quantum dots

Figure IV.11: (a) Evolution in magnetic field of the PL of a single Manganese atom coupled to an exciton in a II-VI QD. (b) PL spectra of the X-Mn system taken at  $B_z = 0$  T and  $B_z = 11$  T in both circular polarizations. These experimental results are taken from Yoan Léger PhD thesis [51].

Cr-doped QDs, the evolution of the peaks relative intensities under magnetic field is consistent with an anti-ferromagnetic h-Cr exchange interaction.

This situation is similar to the one observed in II-VI QDs doped by a single Mn atom, presented in Fig. IV.11. Mn is known to have an anti-ferromagnetic interaction with the hole in CdTe [65]. It was shown in Ref. [51] that, under magnetic field, the intensity was mainly on the high energy side when detecting in  $\sigma$ - polarization, and on the low energy side in  $\sigma$ + polarization.

The same evolution was found in our other QDs, even if the evolution of the intensity distribution is less clear. All of this shows that hole-Cr exchange interaction is anti-ferromagnetic in self-assembled CdTe QDs. As was seen in Sec. I.2.2,

the sign of this interaction strongly depends on the position of the Cr 3d level relative to the valence band top. This position can be affected by the strains and the confinement. A more detailed modelling is therefore required to explain the hole-Cr anti-ferromagnetic coupling.

## IV.2 Modelization of a Cr-doped QD

The system can be described by a spin effective hamiltonian, that we separate as follows:

$$\mathcal{H}_{X-Cr} = \mathcal{H}_{Cr,\varepsilon} + \mathcal{H}_{cCr} + \mathcal{H}_{mag} + \mathcal{H}_{eh} + \mathcal{H}_{band} + \mathcal{H}_{scat}$$
(IV.2)

where:

 $\mathcal{H}_{Cr,\varepsilon}$  describes the fine structure of the Cr atom and its dependency on local strain, as presented in Eq. I.104. It is mainly drived by  $D_0$ , the magnetic anisotropy. The in-plane strain anisotropy E has to be small (in the  $\mu$ eV range) in order for model to reproduce well the data (see Fig. IV.13 for the emission of a dot with a higher E).

 $\mathcal{H}_{cCr}$  describes the coupling of the electron and hole with the Cr spin, depending on  $I_{eCr}$ , the ferromagnetic exchange integral of the electron-Cr spins, and  $I_{hCr}$ , the anti-ferromagnetic exchange integral of the hole-Cr spins, as described in Eq. I.95.

 $\mathcal{H}_{mag}$  describes the effect of a magnetic field, coupled to both the Cr and carrier spins by the Zeeman terms, depending on the *g*-factor of each of them and the Bohr magneton  $\mu_B$ , and including the diamagnetic shift of the electron-hole via the term  $\gamma$ :

$$\mathcal{H}_{mag} = g_{Cr}\mu_B \overrightarrow{B} \cdot \overrightarrow{S} + g_e \mu_B \overrightarrow{B} \cdot \overrightarrow{\sigma} + g_h \mu_B \overrightarrow{B} \cdot \overrightarrow{J} + \gamma B^2 \tag{IV.3}$$

 $\mathcal{H}_{eh}$  describes the short range and long range electron-hole exchange interaction, through the bright and dark exciton splitting  $\delta_0$ , the bright exciton coupling  $\delta_1$ , the dark exciton coupling  $\delta_2$  and the bright and dark exciton coupling  $\delta_{11}$  and  $\delta_{12}$ . All of these terms are described in Eq. I.51.

 $\mathcal{H}_{band}$  is the band Hamiltonian. It is written  $\mathcal{H}_{band} = E_g + \mathcal{H}_{VBM}$ , with  $E_g$  the band gap of CdTe and  $\mathcal{H}_{VBM}$  the valence band mixing, described in Eq. I.52.

 $\mathcal{H}_{scat}$  describes the perturbation of the wave function of the exciton in the initial state of the optical transition by the hole-Cr exchange interaction, controlled by the parameter  $\eta$ . It was described in Sec. III.1.1. It can be written using the second order perturbation theory by an effective spin hamiltonian:

$$\mathcal{H}_{scat} = -\eta S_z^2 \tag{IV.4}$$

113



Figure IV.12: (a) Calculated linear polarization PL intensity map of X-Cr at zero field. The 0° polarization angle correspond to an emission polarized along the [100] axis. (b) Right: Calculated magnetic field dependency of X-Cr circularly polarized PL. See text for details of the model. Parameters are listed in Tab. IV.1. Corresponding anti-crossing are highlighted in the same way as on Fig. IV.8 and IV.10. Left: PL spectra calculated for  $B_z = 0$  T and  $B_z = 11$  T in both circular polarizations. The peaks intensity was calculated using only a thermal distribution. (c) Schema of the magnetic field dependency of the energy levels of the low energy Cr spin states  $S_z = 0$  and  $S_z = \pm 1$ , and corresponding bright ( $|+1\rangle$  blue,  $|-1\rangle$  red) and dark ( $|\pm 2\rangle$  green) X-Cr energy levels.

with  $\eta > 0$ . It is introduced here for a general description.

We considered the general case of QDs with a symmetry lower than  $C_{2v}$  (truncated ellipsoidal lens for example [115], and took into account the influence of this reduced symmetry on the valence band and on the e-h exchange interaction. The population of the X-Cr spin states split by the large magnetic anisotropy and the carriers-Cr exchange interaction is described by a spin effective temperature  $T_{eff}$ , applied on the X-Cr levels. The results of the model obtained with  $T_{eff} = 20$ K,  $D_0 = 2.2$  meV and an electron-Cr (hole-Cr) exchange interaction  $I_{eCr} = -30$  $\mu eV (I_{hCr} = 250 \ \mu eV)$  are reported in Fig. IV.12. The exchange parameters cannot be extracted independently, and are chosen to fit the data to the closest.  $\Delta_{lh} \gg D_0$  is needed to see no effect of the light-holes on the magneto-optics maps.  $\Delta_{lh} = 25$  meV was chosen. The parameters not specific to Cr-doped QDs are listed in Tab. IV.1. Such parameters do not aim to precisely fit the data and are only reasonable order of magnitude to qualitatively reproduce the experimental results of the PL of X-Cr at zero field and its evolution in magnetic field. The splitting of the central line at zero field (anti-crossing (1)) and the anti-crossings under magnetic field (anti-crossings (2) and (3) around  $B_z = 6$  T for the Cr spin states  $S_z = |+1\rangle$  and anti-crossings (4) with the dark exciton around  $B_z = 2$  T) are well reproduced by the model.

This model also predicts an anti-crossing around  $B_z = 5$  T, noted (5), caused by an electron-Cr flip flop, which is not seen in the experiments. Its position is controlled by  $D_0$  and its intensity by  $I_{eCr}$ . If  $D_0 > 3$  meV, the anti-crossing (5) appears for  $B_z > 11$  T, outside of our magnetic field range (-11 T <  $B_z < +11$ T). For lower value of  $D_0$ , a low value of  $I_{eCr}$  is needed to keep the anti-crossing smaller than the peak width, and thus not detectable experimentally. We chose this last solution in order to keep reasonable intensity ratio between the PL peaks (see below).

Finally, the remaining tail of an anti-crossing, labelled (6), also appears at high magnetic field in the  $\sigma$ - polarization due to the coupling a bright and a dark exciton coupled to the Cr state  $S_z = 0$ . Such anti-crossing is observed in some of the Cr-doped QDs like QD4 in Fig. IV.10

The magnetic anisotropy  $D_0$  cannot be precisely extracted from the PL spectra. However, for  $D_0 < 2$  meV, a wide anti-crossing due to a VBM induced hole-Cr flip-flop between the  $|-1,+2\rangle$  and the  $|0,-1\rangle$  would appear for  $B_z < 11$  T on the central line in  $\sigma$ - polarization.  $D_0 > 4$  meV would put the Cr spin state  $S_z = \pm 1$  at high energy, increasing the population of  $S_z = 0$  and leading to a higher PL intensity of the central peak, associated with  $S_z = 0$ , than observed experimentally. For these reasons, a value of  $D_0$  in the range of 2 to 3 meV was chosen. However, even in this range, the intensity distribution of the PL cannot be perfectly reproduced: while the evolution under magnetic field of the intensity ratio of the peaks is quite well predicted for high value of the magnetic field, the

Table IV.1: Values of the parameters used in the model of Cr-doped CdTe/ZnTe quantum dot presented in Fig. IV.12. The value of the parameters not listed in the table is 0. The chosen values are typical for CdTe/ZnTe quantum dots and can be compared with parameters extracted from Mn-doped quantum dots [35, 56]. These values are reasonable to reproduce the emission of the QDs presented in this thesis.

-	$\mathbf{I}_{eCr}$	$\mathbf{I}_{hCr}$	$\delta_0$	$\delta_1$	$\delta_{12}$	$\delta_{11}$	$\frac{ s }{\Delta_{lh}}$	$\frac{ r }{\Delta_{lh}}$
	$\mu eV$	$\mu eV$	meV	$\mu eV$	$\mu eV$	$\mu eV$		
	-30	250	-1	250	150	50	0.05	0.05
5	arg(r)	$D_0$	$g_{Cr}$	$g_e$	$g_h$	$\gamma$	η	$T_{eff}$
		meV				$\mu eV/T^2$	$\mu eV$	Κ
-	$-\frac{\pi}{2}$	2.2	2	-1	0.4	1.5	25	20

 $S_z = 0$  state still presents a stronger emission at  $B_z = 0$  T than the one observed in the experiments. This difference may be due to out of equilibrium phonons, generated during the optical excitation, that can heat the Cr spin, increasing the population of the Cr spin states  $S_z = \pm 1$ .

Our model reproduces the data found experimentally with enough satisfaction. It can now be used to understand the impact on the PL of the different parameters. Especially, an interesting point is the influence of the in-plane strain anisotropy E. The results of the calculations are presented on Fig. IV.13. The QD emission at 0 T splits into six lines with some linear polarization dependence. This dependence is more marked when the value of E gets higher.

As discussed previously, the in-plane strain anisotropy term E couples two states close in energy and separated by two units of spin, such as the Cr spin states  $S_z = +1$  and  $S_z = -1$  in the QD ground state. This coupling splits the levels in two linearly polarized states. The observed peak splitting is caused by a splitting of the final state of the recombination. On the magnetic field map of the PL, this splitting appears as anti-crossings at B = 0 T, noted (9) and (10) in Fig. IV.13.

Two other anti-crossings appear when increasing the value of E. They appear on the low and high energy peaks, around B = 4 T and are labelled (7) and (8) in Fig. IV.13. They occur when the states  $|S_z = +1, X_z = -1\rangle$  and  $|S_z = -1, X_z = -1\rangle$  are brought together by the Zeeman effect. These states are composed of two Cr spin states separated by two units of spin coupled to the same exciton state. Their coupling by E causes the anti-crossing by splitting the initial state of the recombination.

Fig. IV.13 (b) shows the evolution in linear polarization and the circularly



Figure IV.13: Calculated PL map of X-Cr linear polarization intensity at B = 0T (top) and circularly polarized magnetic field dependency (bottom) with (a)  $E = 25 \ \mu \text{eV}$  and (b)  $E = 100 \ \mu \text{eV}$ . Anti-crossings numbered (1) to (6) are still there, but are not highlighted for clarity.

polarized magnetic field dependency of the PL intensity of a Cr-doped QD with a higher in-plane strain anisotropy ( $E = 100 \ \mu eV$ ). The intensity variations of the PL in linear polarization are more marked, and the anti-crossings are wider and occur on a larger range of energy. A large E value is able to couple the states on a wider range of energy before and after they are actually brought in degeneracy. The anti-crossings (7), (8), (9) and (10) merge, giving the complex structure shown in the magnetic field PL map in Fig. IV.13 (b). This complex structure leads to an apparent diminution of the peak splitting at zero magnetic field.

Most of the dot we found presented a vanishing anisotropy term E. The reason

might be a selection bias: when E increases, the PL peaks observed from individual QD with a single Cr broaden, due to the splitting. In such a QD, the individual PL peaks becomes indistinguishable at B = 0 T. The PL spectra of this type of QD might not be selected during the  $\mu$ PL scan.

## IV.3 Charge fluctuation of a Cr ion in the vicinity of the QDs

Dots presenting linear polarization dependency on all their peaks for both X-Cr and  $X^2$ -Cr, were found in the Cr-doped samples. They appear with a high probability in sample with a targeted Cr concentration above 0.10% (see Sec. II.2.2). One of these dots is presented on Fig. IV.14. Each excitonic complex is found to present three lines. The X<sup>+</sup>-Cr complex presents thin and well resolved lines, while X-Cr is often not resolved, appearing as a broad PL line. The splitting of the different PL lines is also different depending of the excitonic species: X<sup>+</sup>-Cr, X<sup>-</sup>-Cr and X<sup>2</sup>-Cr have a smaller peak splitting than X-Cr.



Figure IV.14: (a) QD5 (found in dot390) linearly polarized low temperature (T = 5 K) PL intensity at zero magnetic field. (b) - (c) Respectively QD5 X<sup>2</sup>-Cr and X-Cr linear polarization PL dependence at zero magnetic field. (d) X-Cr magnetic field PL dependence of QD5. Zoom on presents anti-crossing appearing at  $B_z = 9$  T.

The evolution under magnetic field of the three peaks differs strongly from the

case presented in Sec. IV.1.3 and modeled in Sec. IV.2. The same shift is observed on all the lines from -10 T to +10 T. However, none of the anti-crossings explained before is present. A single anti-crossing appears on all the peaks for B = 9 T in  $\sigma$ polarization. These anti-crossings arise from the mixing between bright and dark exciton, as observed in non-magnetic QDs [120]. The PL map is similar to the one expected for three non-magnetic QDs emitting at close energies. However, all the peaks were found to have their maximum intensity for the same laser position on the sample surface, and they share the same excited states. It is highly improbable to find three dots close to each other, emitting almost at the same energy and sharing excited states at several position on the sample; Moreover, many similar dots were found in Cr-doped samples.



Figure IV.15: (a) QD6 (dot390) PL evolution under application of a bias voltage accross the QD. (b) Zoom on X<sup>+</sup>-Cr circular polarization PL intensity evolution under electric field. A strong stark shift is observed, as well as variation in the splitting between the lines. (c) Schema of a sample with a Schottky gate used to to control the charge state of the QD. See Sec. II.3.1for more details

To better understand the nature of those dots, the evolution of their emission under bias voltage was studied. The application of an electric field was realized via a Schottky gate deposited on the MBE grown sample as presented in Sec. II.3.1. Fig. IV.15 (a) presents such a PL map versus bias voltage. The first visible feature is the strong electric field dependency of the emission energy, more pronounced for X-Cr than for X<sup>+</sup>-Cr and X<sup>-</sup>-Cr. The maximum shift of X-Cr is of about 2.9 meV.

Another remarkable point is evidenced in Fig. IV.15(b): the splitting between each peak of  $X^+$ -Cr changes with the applied electric field. The total splitting, measured between the high and low energy peaks, decreases from about 0.7 meV at 8 V down to 0 meV at -4.5 V.



Figure IV.16: PL of X-Cr in QD7 (dot390) at T = 5 K. (a) Linear polarization dependence of the PL intensity, taken at -2.5 V bias voltage. (b) Circular PL intensity evolution as a function of the applied bias voltage. (c)-(d) Circular PL for an applied bias voltage of, respectively, 0 V and -2.5 V.

Fig. IV.16 shows that, using bias voltage, one can manipulate the splitting of any given charged state of the QD. For all positive bias voltages between 0V and 7V, X-Cr presents a broad emission containing six peaks in linear emission, as shown in Fig. IV.16(a). For bias voltage below -1V, the PL divides into three peaks (Fig. IV.16(d)).



Figure IV.17: (a) Cr accessible charged states in ZnTe [121]. (b)-(d) Illustration of the effect of a punctual charge on the wavefunction of an electron (red) and a hole (yellow) in a quantum dots.

The structure found at  $B_z = 0$  T is expected for QDs with a large in-plane anisotropy term E, as presented in Sec. IV.2. However, the behaviour of these QDs under magnetic field and application of bias voltage is not consistent with high E QDs.

We propose that the PL behaviour presented in Fig. IV.14, IV.15 and IV.16 is due to the presence of Cr atoms in the ZnTe barrier close to the dot. As shown in Fig.IV.17 (a), the transitions  $Cr^+/Cr^{2+}$  and  $Cr^{2+}/Cr^{3+}$  states are in the gap and accessible [121], either by capturing an electron (Cr<sup>+</sup>) or a hole (Cr<sup>3+</sup>). Cr<sup>2+</sup> is the neutral state of Cr in ZnTe, sharing its outer shell electrons to bind with the atoms of the crystal. Capturing an electron, the Cr atom attracts the hole confined in the QD and repel the electron. The opposite happens when the Cr captures a hole. The ion can be viewed as a punctual charge, whose effect on the electron and hole wave functions is schematically presented in Fig.IV.17(b)-(d).

The electron is well confined in CdTe/ZnTe quantum dots and is thus not affected strongly by the presence of a punctual charge close to the QD. The hole, on the other hand, is only weakly confined in CdTe/ZnTe QDs. Its wave function

is then strongly affected by the charge variations of the Cr sitting in the vicinity of the QD. It is deformed by the ion electric field, being repel when the atom captures a hole, attracted when it captures an electron. This deformation affects the hole-electron interaction, and thus the emission energy of the exciton.

The application of an electric field through the Schottky gate attracts the hole toward the surface or the back of the sample, depending on the direction of the applied field. This changes the hole interaction with the Cr ion. For a high bias voltage, the h-Cr Coulomb interaction becomes negligible, and the splitting induced by the variation of the charge of the ion disappears.

These variations of a charge close to the dot would also explain the difference of splitting between the different excitonic complex. The application of a magnetic field changes the excitonic species binding energy, changing their emission energy [122]. However, each species is affected differently: the shift energy can be smaller, or even, for  $X^-$ , the shift for a given electric field is opposed to the one of other species. These different shifts of the different excitonic complexes lead to different apparent splittings.

This hypothesis of a Cr in the barrier causing these three peaks emission is currently studied more in details. SIMS and TEM experiments have been proposed to test the possibility for the Cr to diffuse outside the quantum dots layer during the MBE growth. Optically, it has been proposed to excite the  $Cr^{2+}/Cr^{3+}$  transition using a Near Infrared (NIR) laser: this should change the probability of the Cr to be in the  $Cr^{3+}$  configuration, and thus the intensity distribution of the complexes, with the peak associated with  $Cr^{3+}$  becoming more intense.

#### Conclusion

For the first time, the physics of a single Cr atom embedded in a II-VI QD was studied. Its spin was probed optically under magnetic field. The energy structure of the Cr spin in a self-assembled QD was deduced from this experiment. The splitting caused by the strain-induced magnetic anisotropy is strong enough to keep the states  $S_z = \pm 2$  to be thermally populated. Several anti-crossing characteristics of a Cr-doped QDs appear under magnetic field. Several parameters of the dot can be extracted from these anti-crossings. The evolution of the PL under magnetic field also evidences that the h-Cr coupling is anti-ferromagnetic, in contrary to what was expected from the study of Cr in other II-VI semiconductors.

Having successfully inserted and probed single Cr atom spins in CdTe/ZnTe QDs, it is now important to study how this system evolves in time. An important step for further use of the Cr as an hybrid spin-mechanical system is the possibility to prepare the Cr spin in a chosen state, and then control it.

## Chapter V

# Dynamics and optical control of an individual Cr spin in a CdTe QD

#### Contents

V.1 Probing the spin fluctuations of the Cr						
V.2 Resonant optical pumping of a Cr spin 128						
V.3 Dynamics of a Cr spin under optical excitation 133						
V.3.1 Optical pumping induced by h-Cr flip-flop $\ldots \ldots \ldots 135$						
V.3.2 Cr heating by non-equilibrium phonons $\dots \dots \dots \dots \dots 139$						
V.4 Cr spin relaxation in the dark						
V.5 Optical Stark effect on an individual Cr spin 145						

As shown in Chap. IV, we successfully included single Cr atoms in CdTe QDs, and were able to probe them optically. We evidenced a strong spin-to-strain coupling for the Cr, particularly promising for the development of hybrid spinmechanical systems and coherent mechanical driving of the spin of Cr atoms. For the realisation of these experiments, it is important to be able to prepare the spin of a single Cr atom and to study its dynamics.

First, the dynamics of a Cr spin under optical excitation was accessed using photon correlation techniques. Auto-correlation of the photons emitted by the QD under continuous optical excitation reveals fluctuations of the localized spin with a timescale in the 10 ns range. Cross-correlation experiments allow to extract quantitative transfer time between Cr spin states.

In the second part, we demonstrate the possibility to prepare the Cr spin using resonant optical pumping. Monitoring the time dependence of the intensity of the resonant fluorescence of the QD during the pumping permits to probe the dynamics of the optical initialization of the Cr spin. Using resonant excitation, we identify transfer channels for the Cr spin under excitation via phonon-mediated hole-Cr spin flip-flop. Heating of the Cr spin by non-equilibrium acoustic phonons is also evidenced.

Finally, we demonstrate that, under a resonant single-mode laser field, the energy of any spin state of an individual Cr atom can be independently tuned using the optical Stark effect.

### V.1 Probing the spin fluctuations of the Cr

The easiest way to access to the Cr spin dynamics under continuous wave (CW) optical excitation is to probe the statistics of time arrivals of the photons emitted at an energy corresponding to a PL peak. To do that, we used a Hanbury Brown and Twiss (HBT) setup with a time resolution of 0.8 ns. In these start-stop experiments, the detection of the first photon indicates by its energy and polarization that the Cr spin has a given spin state. The probability of detection of a second photon with the same energy and polarization is proportional to the probability of conserving this spin state. This measure gives a good approximation of the autocorrelation function  $g^{(2)}(\tau)$  for processes fast compared to the inverse of the photon count rate.

The experiments, presented in Fig. V.1, were performed on QD2 at T = 5K, whose PL is reported in the inset of the figure. This QD presents a large splitting between each peaks, making the probing of a single spin state easier. Fig. V.1 shows  $g^{(2)}(\tau)$  for the lines (1), (4) and (5) recorded in circular polarization. These signals are compared with the auto-correlation obtained for the PL of a non-magnetic QD (black line) which is characteristic of a single-photon emitter with a dip (antibunching) at short delays, with a full width at half maximum (FWHM) of about 1 ns. The width of the anti-bunching is given by the lifetime of the emitter and the generation rate of excitons and its depth is limited by the time resolution of the HBT setup. As illustrated in Fig. V.1, typical non-magnetic CdTe/ZnTe QDs do not present any significant bunching induced by charge fluctuations [123, 124]. A similar auto-correlation on a X-Cr PL line still presents a reduced coincidence rate near zero delay, but it is mainly characterized by a large photon bunching with a FWHM of about 20 ns. This large bunching reflects an intermittency in the emission of a given line of the QD coming from fluctuations of the Cr spin in a 10 ns timescale as it will be confirmed by cross-correlation measurements.

The amplitude of the bunching reaches 5 for line (1) and is slightly weaker for the lower energy lines (4) and (5). In a simple picture of blinking where the selected QD line can be either in a state ON (populated) or OFF (empty), the amplitude of the bunching is given by  $\Gamma_{OFF}/\Gamma_{ON}$ , with  $\Gamma_{ON}$  the transition rates from OFF to ON, and  $\Gamma_{OFF}$  the one from ON to OFF [125]. An amplitude of



Figure V.1: Auto-correlation of the PL intensity of QD2, collected in circular polarization on the X-Cr lines (1), (4) and (5) and compared with the autocorrelation of the exciton in a nonmagnetic QD (black line). The curves are shifted for clarity. For line (1), the auto-correlation is also recorded under a transverse magnetic field  $B_x = 0.42$ T (blue line). Inset: Circularly polarized PL spectra of QD2. The lines corresponding number are indicated above them.

bunching larger than 1 is then expected in a multilevel spin system where, after a spin relaxation, multiple spin-flips are usually required to come back to the initial state ( $\Gamma_{ON} < \Gamma_{OFF}$ ). Let us also note that the bunching signal is not affected by a weak transverse magnetic field ( $B_x = 0.42$  T in Fig. V.1). This confirms the presence of a large strain induced magnetic anisotropy  $D_0$  which splits the Cr and X-Cr states and blocks their precession in a weak magnetic field.

Increasing the excitation power significantly reduces the width of the bunching (Fig. V.2), linked to an increase of the Cr spin fluctuations. Within the X-Cr complex, the electron-Cr exchange interaction and the hole-Cr exchange interaction in the presence of heavy-hole/light-hole mixing can both induce spin-flips of the Cr. Though weak, the probability of such spin flips increases when the QD is occupied by an exciton and dominates the spin dynamics in the high excitation



Figure V.2: Auto-correlation of the PL intensity recorded in circular polarization on the high energy X-Cr line (1) of QD2 for different excitation powers P, with  $P_0 \approx 2$  mW. The inset shows the corresponding FWHM of the bunching signal versus excitation power.

regime required for the photon correlation measurements.

The excitation power dependence shows that the measured width of the bunching is not limited by the intrinsic Cr spin relaxation time  $\tau_{Cr}$ . This gives a lower bound for  $\tau_{Cr}$  of about 20 ns. A shorter value would impose, at low excitation intensity, faster spin fluctuations than observed experimentally. The Cr spin relaxation time is ultimately controlled by the interaction with acoustic phonons and can depend on the optical excitation through the generation of non-equilibrium acoustic phonons during the relaxation of injected carriers [126, 127]. It is however difficult to probe this spin lattice coupling in autocorrelation measurement: the large photon count rate needed for this experiment means that the QD is most of the time occupied by an exciton.

To analyze more in detail the Cr spin relaxation channels, cross-correlation measurements were performed on the PL emitted by the high energy line (1) and the low energy line (4) in the same circular polarization. The photon emitted at high energy was sent on the start, and the low energy one on the stop. In this configuration, the start detects on given Cr spin orientation (for example,  $S_z = +1$ ), and the stop the opposite orientation ( $S_z = -1$  in the example). The



Figure V.3: (a) Correlation signal of the PL intensity between the lines (1) and (4), recorded in the same circular polarization (cross-correlation) for three different excitation powers. The curves are shifted for clarity. The black line is an exponential fit with a characteristic time  $\tau = 20$  ns. (b) Cross-correlation signal obtained at low excitation power in the presence or absence of a longitudinal magnetic field.

cross-correlation shows a large anti-bunching with a FWHM in the 10 ns range and  $g^{(2)}(0) \approx 0.3$  (Fig. V.3(a)). Whereas the auto-correlation probes the probability for the Cr spin to be conserved, this cross-correlation is a probe of the spin transfer time between the spin states  $S_z = +1$  and  $S_z = -1$ . As for the auto-correlation, the cross-correlation strongly depends on the excitation power. At weak excitation, a spin transfer time of about 20 ns is observed. It is accelerated with the increase of the excitation power (Fig. V.3(a)). This transfer time could be controlled by anisotropic in-plane strain which couples Cr spin states separated by two units through an additional term  $E(S_x^2 - S_y^2)$  in the Cr fine structure Hamiltonian [128]. However, even at low excitation power, the measured transfer time is not affected by a longitudinal magnetic field (Fig. V.3(b)). This shows that for such QD the strain anisotropy term E is weak and is not the main parameter controlling the transfer time between the states  $S_z = \pm 1$ .
spin-flips induced by the exciton/Cr interaction.

This fast transfer time is an indication of efficient carrier-Cr spin flip-flops, an interaction with optically injected acoustic phonons, or both. However, it is hard to extract precise informations from the auto-correlation and cross-correlation experiments only. In order to delve into more details, we have to use more precise tools, such as the time evolution of a prepared state.

#### V.2 Resonant optical pumping of a Cr spin

An efficient way to probe the dynamics of a Cr spin under excitation or in the dark is to perform resonant optical pumping. To do that, we tuned a laser in resonance with one of the transition of the QD: an exciton can only be injected if the Cr spin is in the resonantly excited state. If the intraband relaxation time of the X-Cr complex is smaller than the one of the Cr alone ( $\tau_{Cr} > \tau_{X-Cr}$ ), the Cr may undergo spin-flips after an absorption, progressively decreasing the population of the resonantly excited state. Once it is empty, the resonant laser cannot inject exciton in the QD anymore.

Resonantly exciting the high energy transition, a signature of the pumping can be detected by looking at the cross-polarized PL of the low energy line of the dot, after a spin-flip of the exciton. In this configuration, both the excitation and the detection are done on the same Cr spin state. It supposes that the spin flip time of the exciton in presence of Cr is smaller than the relaxation time of the Cr in the excited state  $\tau_{X-Cr}$ . This process is illustrated on the inset of Fig. V.4 for an excitation of  $|S_z = -1, X_z = -1\rangle$  state.

To perform resonant optical pumping of the Cr spin, we developed a two wavelengths pump-probe experiment. A circularly polarized single mode laser (*resonant pump*) tuned on a X-Cr level is used to pump the Cr spin (i.e., empty the spin state under resonant excitation). Then, a second laser, tuned on an excited state of the QD (*quasi-resonant probe*), injects excitons independently of the Cr spin  $S_z$ and drives the Cr to an effective spin temperature where the three ground states  $S_z = 0, \pm 1$  are populated [128]. By recording the PL of a X-Cr line in circular polarization under this periodic sequence of excitation, we can monitor the time evolution of the population of a given Cr spin state.

Fig. V.5 shows the experimental set-up. The intensity of both lasers can be switched ON and OFF with accousto-optic modulators with a time response of about 10 ns. This permits to create trains of pulses with different durations and delays. The two lasers are focused on the sample with a microscope objective. A high index ( $n \approx 2.5$ ) Solid Immersion Lens (SIL) is also mounted on the surface of the sample, to increase the spatial resolution and the collection of photons emitted by the QD. The emitted light is dispersed and filtered by a double monochromator



Figure V.4: Low temperature PL spectra of QD2 exciton in cross-linearly polarized excitation and detection at B = 0T. No contribution of the charge excitons was found. Inset: Schematic of the energy levels in a Cr-doped QD and configuration of excitation/detection for the resonant optical pumping experiment presented in Fig. V.6.

and is then collected with an avalanche photodiode with a time resolution of about 350 ps.

The main features of the optical pumping experiment are presented in Fig. V.6 (a). The QD is excited on the high energy state of X-Cr with  $\sigma$ - photons (X-Cr state  $|S_z = -1, X_z = -1\rangle$ , line (1)), only creating an exciton in the dot if the Cr spin is  $S_z = -1$ . The resonant pump is then switched off and followed by the quasi-resonant probe.

A clear signature of the optical pumping appears in the time evolution of the PL intensity of the low energy line (4). The PL of this line during the probe pulse, recorded in opposite circular polarization with the resonant pump, depends on the population of  $S_z = -1$ . It strongly differs between the two pump-probe sequences, where the resonant pump is either on or off. The difference of intensity at the beginning of the probe pulse is a measurement of the efficiency of the pumping. The PL transient during the probe pulse corresponds to a destruction of the non-equilibrium population distribution prepared by the pump. As expected for an increase of the Cr spin temperature, the population of the spin ground state  $S_z = 0$  decreases during the probe pulse. This decrease directly appears in the time evolution of the amplitude of the central X-Cr lines during the probe pulse (Det. (3) in Fig. V.6 (a)). The decrease of the population of  $S_z = 0$  during the



Figure V.5: Schematic view of the micro-spectroscopy set-up used for the timeresolved optical pumping experiment. The monomode laser is a dye laser, crosscircularly polarized and tuned on resonance with the studied dot transition, acting as the pump. The other dye laser is tuned on an excited state of the dot, acting as the probe. The laser spots on the sample have a diameter in the  $\mu$ m range. Both beam splitters are non-polarizing.

probe pulse shows that the population of  $S_z = -1$  has been partially transferred to  $S_z = 0$  during the resonant pumping sequence. This will be described in more details in Sec. V.3.2.

A more direct way to probe the optical pumping speed and efficiency is to monitor the time evolution of the PL during the resonant excitation by the pump pulse. Under resonant excitation on the high energy X-Cr line, an exciton spin-flip with conservation of the Cr spin can produce a PL on the low energy line [96]. This is the experiment configuration illustrated in the inset of Fig. V.4. In this



Figure V.6: (a) PL transients recorded in circular polarization on line (3) and on line (4) (as defined in the inset) under the resonant (pump on (1)) and quasiresonant optical excitation sequences displayed at the bottom. Inset: PL of X-Cr and configuration of the resonant excitation and detection. (b) and (c): Energy detuning dependence of resonant PL intensity ( $I_1$ , at the beginning and  $I_2$ , at the end of the pump pulse) and of the corresponding normalized amplitude of pumping transient  $\Delta I/I_2 = (I_1 - I_2)/I_2$ .

process, the exciton flips its spin by emitting (or absorbing) an acoustic phonon. Such spin-flip is enhanced by the large acoustic phonon density of states at the energy of the inter-level splitting induced by the exchange interaction with the Cr spin which act as an effective magnetic field [101, 102]. The resulting weak resonant PL signal depends on the occupation of the Cr state  $S_z = -1$  and is used to monitor the time dependence of the spin selective absorption of the QD.

The time evolution of the PL of the low energy line of X-Cr under an excitation

on the high energy line is presented in Fig. V.6 (a) for two different pump-probe sequences: probe on and probe off. When the probe laser is on, a large effective Cr spin temperature is established before each pumping pulse. The amplitude of the resonant PL is maximum at the beginning of the pump pulse  $(I_1)$  and progressively decreases. A decrease of about 80% is observed with a characteristic decay time in the tens of ns range. When the probe laser is off, the initial amplitude of the PL transient during the pump pulse is significantly weaker. This decrease is a consequence of the conservation of the out of equilibrium Cr spin distribution during the dark time between two consecutive pumping pulses.

The steady state resonant PL intensity reached at the end of the pump pulse  $(I_2)$  depends on the optical pumping efficiency. It is controlled by the ratio of the spin-flip rate for the Cr spin in the exchange field of the exciton and the relaxation of the Cr spin in the dot when empty, except for the presence of optically created acoustic phonons. However, even with cross-circularly polarized excitation/detection, this steady state PL can also contain a weak contribution from an absorption in the acoustic phonon side band of the low energy line [100]. Fig. V.6 (b) presents the amplitude of the resonant PL detected on the low energy line for a detuning of the pump around the high energy line. A resonance is observed in the initial amplitude  $I_1$  of the PL. It reflects the energy dependence of the absorption of the QD. A small decrease of the steady state PL  $I_2$  is also observed at the resonance. As displayed in Fig. V.6 (c), the corresponding normalized amplitude of the pumping transient,  $(I_1 - I_2)/I_2$ , presents a clear resonant behaviour demonstrating the excitation energy dependence of the optical pumping process. The width of the resonance (~  $100\mu eV$ ) is the width of the QD's absorption broadened by the fluctuating environment [129].

A signature of the optical pumping can also be observed without modulating the probe (probe ON all the time). We did the experiment in two configurations, presented in Fig. V.7: either exciting resonantly on the high energy line (1) (corresponding to  $|S_z = -1, X_z = -1\rangle$  in  $\sigma$ - polarization) and detecting on the low energy line (4) (corresponding to  $|S_z = -1, X_z = +1\rangle$ ), or the opposite (exciting at low energy and detecting at high energy). The signal was detected in  $\sigma_{cross}$  configuration. When the pump pulse is turned on the high energy peak, we can see the same transients as shown in Fig. V.6 (a): a first, quick increase followed by a slower decrease. The pumping transient seems smaller due to the high background signal created by the continuous probe. When the pulse is turned off, the PL decreases quickly, followed by a slow increase during about 200 ns before coming back at the intensity it had before the pumping. This is the same transient as the one observed on the probe pulse in Fig. V.6 (a).

The complementary evolution happens when the pump is on the low energy line (4) and detect on the high energy line (1). In this case, when the pump



Figure V.7: Optical pumping under a CW probe at E = 2004 meV. (a) Pumping on line (1) and detecting on line (4). (b) Pumping on line (4) and detecting on line (1).

laser is turned on, we first observe a decrease with a time scale of about 100 ns, corresponding to the pumping of the state  $S_z = -1$ . No increase of intensity is detected because the resonantly excited state  $(|S_z = -1, X_z = +1\rangle)$  is at lower energy than the the monitored state  $(|S_z = -1, X_z = -1\rangle)$ . Therefore, no exciton population transfer can occur between these states, and the observed decrease corresponds only to a decrease of the population of the Cr spin state  $S_z = -1$ . After this decrease, a steady state remains, with a low PL intensity. Turning the pump off, the PL intensity increases slowly in a 200 ns timescale: the population is restored by the quasi-resonant laser, as already illustrated by the probe transient in Fig. V.6 (a).

To summarize, we demonstrated the possibility to optically pepare the spin of a Cr atom embedded in a QD via resonant optical pumping, and the ability to probe the pumped Cr state after an exciton spin-flip. This preparation can be used to study the dynamics of the Cr spin in different configuration, and open the possibility to study other phenomena than the autocorrelation alone, such as the relaxation of the Cr spin in the dark..

## V.3 Dynamics of a Cr spin under optical excitation

Probing the evolution of the pumping and heating transients with the excitation power, one can access the dynamic of the X-Cr system under excitation. This can



confirms the results of the autocorrelation experiments.

Figure V.8: PL transients measured on line (4) while pumping on line (1) at  $P_{pump} = 250 \ \mu \text{W}$  (red) or without pumping (dark). (a)  $P_{probe} = 125 \ \mu \text{W}$ . (b)  $P_{probe} = 250 \ \mu \text{W}$ . (c)  $P_{probe} = 500 \ \mu \text{W}$ .

We first studied the evolution of the heating transient with the probe laser. The results are presented in Fig. V.8. The first noticeable evolution is the expected increase of the PL intensity during the probe pulse, proportional to the increase of the probe power. More interestingly, we observe that the speed of this spin heating process depends on the intensity of the probe laser. The probe pulse lasts for about 500 ns, and, for a laser power of 125  $\mu$ W, the non equilibrium population distribution is not completely destroyed at the end of it (Fig. V.8(a)). The transient reduces to about 200 ns for a laser power of 500  $\mu$ W. One cause of the acceleration of the heating process may be the higher rate of carrier injection. Along with the optically created acoustic phonons, the interaction with the excitons also heats the Cr spin. The probe injects excitons at high energy in the QD, interacting with the Cr independently of its spin state. A higher number of injected high-energy carriers therefore leads to a quicker destruction of the non equilibrium state created by the pump pulse. Other phenomena, such as the coupling of the Cr spin with out of equilibrium phonons, can also cause this spin heating.

A study of the evolution of the pumping transient as a function of the pump laser power was also done, and the results are presented in Fig. V.9. As expected for a spin optical pumping process, the characteristic time of the PL transient



Figure V.9: Detail of the PL transient measured during the resonant pump pulse on line (1) for a power  $P_{probe} = 250$  $\mu$ W. The detection was done on line (4). The exponential fit (green) gives a characteristic time of  $\tau_{pump} = 60$  ns. The inset presents the evolution of  $\tau_{pump}$  as a function of the pump laser power.

decreases with the increase of the pump laser intensity (inset of Fig. V.9) [96]. The transient time scale is close to the bunching time found in Sec. V.1, confirming the results of the autocorrelation and cross-correlation experiment.

#### V.3.1 Optical pumping induced by h-Cr flip-flop

We saw in Sec. V.2 an evidence of a possible transfer between the Cr spin states  $S_z = -1$  and  $S_z = 0$ , marked by the appearance of a transient at the beginning of the PL of the probe pulse taken on line (3) when the resonant pump was turned on. In order to study this transfer in more details, we performed resonant optical excitation of the state  $S_z = -1$ , while detecting on an emission line associated with the state  $S_z = 0$ .

Fig. V.10 (a) shows the PL detected during the probe and pump pulse on the low energy line in red and in the central peak in black. The detection on the low energy line is similar to the one presented in Fig. V.6. It is reported here for comparison with the evolution of the state  $S_z = 0$ .

As noticed previously, during the probe pulse, the central peak presents a slow decrease, lasting for about 250 ns. This intensity decrease contrasts with the increase observed when detecting on the line (4): we see the repopulation of the state  $S_z = -1$  when detecting on line (4), and the population diminution of the state  $S_z = 0$  when detecting on line (3). It suggests that, when pumping the state  $S_z = -1$ , some of the population has transferred to  $S_z = 0$ . When heating with the quasi-resonant pulse, this state is partially emptied and a thermal equilibrium



Chapter V. Dynamics and optical control of an individual Cr spin in a CdTe QD

Figure V.10: (a) Pumping experiment for a circular polarized excitation on line (1) and cross-circularly polarized detection either on line (3) (black) or on line (4) (red). The inset presents the PL of the dot with a reminder of the line numbers. (b) Cross-linearly polarized pumping experiment, exciting on line (1) and detecting on line (3).

is restored.

A clearer signature of the population transfer can be seen during the pump pulse. When exciting on the high energy line and detecting on the line (3), in circular polarization, we observe a high PL intensity as well as a transient at the beginning of the pulse. This high intensity is expected, due to the excitation of the linearly polarized states associated with  $S_z = 0$  via its phonon side band. However, the transient is not caused by this excitation through the phonon band, and is due to the population transfer from  $S_z = -1$ . In order to get rid of the phonon contribution, the experiment was done in cross-linear polarization (Fig. V.10 (b)). However, exciting linearly, both  $|S_z = +1, X_z = +1\rangle$  and  $|S_z = -1, X_z = -1\rangle$  are excited simultaneously. Nonetheless, a high intensity transient is observed at the beginning of both the probe pulse and the pump pulse. This transient evidences that, when either of those high energy states is pumped, part of the population may relax towards the state  $S_z = 0$ .



Figure V.11: Relaxation paths for the X-Cr system for a resonant excitation on the high energy line ( $|S_z = +1, X_z = +1\rangle$  in  $\sigma$ + polarization, or  $|S_z = -1, X_z = -1\rangle$  in  $\sigma$ - polzarization). The relaxation involves a h spin-flip ( $\tau_h$ ) and a hole-Cr spins flip-flop ( $\tau_{hCr}$ ).

This transfer can be explained by a process similar as the one proposed for h-Mn, presented in Sec. III.2.3. When we excite resonantly the QD on the high energy state  $|S_z = +1, X_z = +1\rangle$ , the system will usually cycle between the excited state and the ground state  $S_z = +1$ , through photon absorption and emission. However, in the excited state, the hole spin can flip with a characteristic time  $\tau_h$  of a few ns, getting the system to the state  $|S_z = +1, X_z = -2\rangle$ . Once there, a phonon-mediated hole-Cr spin flip-flop can occur to reach the state  $|S_z =$  $0, X_z = +1\rangle$ , with a characteristic time  $\tau_{hCr}$ . A similar process can occur for an excitation on  $|S_z = -1, X_z = -1\rangle$ . The hole spin flip will then bring the system to  $|S_z = -1, X_z = +2\rangle$ , from which a phonon-mediated hole-Cr spin flip-flop can occur towards  $|S_z = 0, X_z = -1\rangle$ . Those two processes are illustrated in Fig. V.11.

In order to estimate the relaxation time  $\tau_{hCr}$  between  $|S_z = +1, X_z = -2\rangle$ and  $|S_z = 0, X_z = +1\rangle$ , we used the same formalism as in Sec. III.2.3. The nondiagonal term of the hole-Cr exchange interaction mixes the heavy holes and the light hole excitons. The two perturbed exciton ground states can be written:

$$|0\rangle |\widetilde{\uparrow_h}, \downarrow_e\rangle = |0\rangle |\Uparrow_h, \downarrow_e\rangle - \frac{\sqrt{18}}{2} \frac{I_{hCr}}{\Delta_{lh}} |+1\rangle |\uparrow_h, \downarrow_e\rangle \tag{V.1}$$

$$|+1\rangle \widetilde{|\downarrow_h},\downarrow_e\rangle = |+1\rangle |\downarrow_h,\downarrow_e\rangle - \frac{\sqrt{18}}{2} \frac{I_{hCr}}{\Delta_{lh}} |0\rangle |\downarrow_h,\downarrow_e\rangle$$
(V.2)

The effects of phonons are seen by coupling those two states through the Bir-Pikus hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_{BP}$  (Eq. I.24). The phonon induced deformation comes into play through the off-diagonal term of this hamiltonian. The phonon-mediated coupling between  $|0\rangle| \stackrel{\sim}{\uparrow}_h, \downarrow_e\rangle$  and  $|+1\rangle |\downarrow_h, \downarrow_e\rangle$  can then be found through the hamiltonian term:

$$\langle \Downarrow_h, \widetilde{\downarrow_e} | \langle +1 | \mathcal{H}_{BP} | 0 \rangle | \widetilde{\uparrow_h}, \downarrow_e \rangle = 2 \times \left( -\frac{\sqrt{18}}{2} \frac{I_{hCr}}{\Delta_{lh}} \right) \times r^*$$
(V.3)

with  $r^*$  as defined in Eq. I.53.



Figure V.12: Relaxation time  $\tau_{hCr}$  between the states  $|S_z = \pm 1, X_z = \mp 2\rangle$ and  $|S_z = 0, X_z = \pm 1\rangle$  as a function of the energy splitting between those states, calculated at a temperature T =7 K with the gaussian hole wave function parameters  $l_z = 1.2$  nm and  $l_{\perp} = 3$  nm, and the parameters  $I_{hCr} = 0.25$  meV and  $\Delta_{lh} = 25$  meV. CdTe parameters can be found in Tab. III.2.

Using the same steps done in Sec. III.2.3, we can calculate  $\tau_{hCr}$  using Fermi's Golden rule:

$$\tau_{hCr}^{-1} = \sum_{\lambda} \frac{18}{(2\pi)^2} \left(\frac{I_{hCr}}{\Delta_{lh}}\right)^2 \left(\frac{\omega_0}{c_\lambda}\right)^3 \frac{1}{2\hbar\rho c_\lambda^2} \frac{\pi}{4} \left(3b^2 + d^2\right) \\ \times \left(n_B(\omega_0) + 1\right)\right) \int_0^{\pi} d\theta \sin\theta |\mathcal{F}_{\lambda}(\omega_0, \theta)|^2 G_{\lambda}(\theta)$$
(V.4)

138

Fig. V.12 shows  $\tau_{hCr}$  as a function of the splitting between the two states. The splitting between  $|S_z = \pm 1, X_z = \pm 2\rangle$  and  $|S_z = 0, X_s = \pm 1\rangle$  is expected to be in the meV range in the studied Cr-doped QDs. It gives a  $\tau_{hCr}$  of a few ns. This short flip-flop time, consistent with the time measured in optical pumping experiments (see Fig. V.9), controls the exciton-Cr dynamics under resonant excitation.

#### V.3.2 Cr heating by non-equilibrium phonons

We saw that the Cr spin is really sensitive to the local strains. Therefore, it should be possible to act on the spin state of the atom through phonons. To test this, we tried to replace the injection of carriers done by the probe pulse by injection of pure acoustic phonons. Two experiments were performed, presented in Fig. V.13: heating the Cr spin with a probe laser either away from the dot, or at a wavelength where carriers are not injected in the dot. In both configurations, phonons are generated in the sample by carriers injected in other QDs within the laser spot. These carriers relax emitting of non-equilibrium acoustic phonons. The optical recombination of those carriers is not detected by our experiment, which energy window is chosen to only collect photons emitted by the studied QD.

We first put the heating laser away from the QD (Fig. V.13 (a)-(c)). With the probe laser 4  $\mu$ m away from the dot, we recorded the time resolved resonant PL with (red) or without (black) the probe pulse. At this distance, the probability for an optically injected carrier to reach the QD is low: carriers are injected in QDs in the vicinity of the laser spot. As shown on the pulse cycle above the picture in Fig. V.13 (b), the non-resonant probe is turned on between 400 and 800 ns. No PL was detected during the probe pulse, showing that no exciton was injected in the QD during it. However, a strong effect is seen on the pumping transient of the resonant pump: the transient amplitude more intense when the probe pulse is turned on. The evolution of the pumping transient intensity as a function of the probe laser power is presented in Fig. V.13 (c), with a pump-probe distance of 4  $\mu$ m. The normalized transient intensity  $\Delta I/I_2$  increases with the laser power, stabilizing around 2.3 for probe power  $P_{probe} > 300 \ \mu\text{W}$ . This is consistent with a heating via phonons created within the probe spot and propagating in the sample. A more intense laser injects a greater amount of phonons in the sample, heating the Cr spin more efficiently. The pumping transient amplitude is thus higher for a more intense probe pulse.

We also studied the evolution of the pumping normalized transient intensity as a function of the distance between the the pump laser and the probe laser. In a simple picture, phonons are created in the sample in a sphere centred at the position of the probe laser, and we suppose an isotropic diffusion of the phonons. When the probed laser is moved away, the QD occupies a smaller surface on the phonons sphere. Less phonons will reach it, making the heating process less



Figure V.13: (a) Evolution of the pumping transient intensity in a pump-probe experiment as a function of the distance between the probe laser and the dot. (b) PL transients recorded for a probe laser at  $d = 4 \ \mu m$  from the dot. Red: probe on; black: probe off. (c) Evolution of the pumping transient intensity as a function of the probe power, for a probe laser at  $d = 4 \ \mu m$  from the dot. (d) PL transient recorded for a probe laser at  $E_{probe} = 2014.5 \ meV$ , close to the resonant laser ( $E_{pump} = 2001.2 \ meV$ ). Red: probe on; black: probe off. (e) Evolution of the pumping transient intensity as a function of the probe power.

efficient. A decrease of the pumping transient intensity with the distance is then expected. We observed this in our experiment, as presented on the Fig. V.13 (a).

In the second configuration, the probe laser is aligned with the studied QD. We lowered its energy to  $E_{probe} = 2014.5 \text{ meV}$ , only 13 meV above the energy of the pump laser. This energy corresponds to a transparent window of the QD, where the probe laser cannot be absorbed. The only source of heating are the phonons created by the relaxation of high energy carriers injected in QDs in the vicinity of the probed one. Once again, a stronger pumping transient is observed when the heating pulse is turned on. No PL was observed during the probe pulse either (Fig. V.13 (d)). We performed a systematic study of the normalized intensity of the transient as a function of the probe power (Fig. V.13 (e)). Here again, it increases with power before stabilizing at about 2.8 for a pumping power  $P_{probe} = 200 \ \mu\text{W}$ . This normalized transient intensity at high laser power higher than for a heating pulse far from the dot may come from the higher density of phonons injected by a laser at the dot position.

These measurements show that the created non-equilibrium acoustic phonons lead to an increase of the Cr effective spin temperature without injecting carriers in the QD. This effective temperature is much higher than the lattice temperature and changes the spin dynamics of the magnetic atom. Another confirmation of this effect could be obtained by depositing a thin metal layer close to the QD. A laser will then be able to excite phonons in it and inject them in the semiconductors without injecting any carriers [130, 131].

### V.4 Cr spin relaxation in the dark

Using resonant optical pumping technique presented in Sec. V.2 to prepare and read-out the Cr spin, we performed pump-probe experiments to measure its relaxation time in the absence of carriers (Fig. V.14). A non-equilibrium distribution of the Cr spin population is prepared with a circularly polarized resonant pump pulse on the high energy X-Cr line (line (1)). The pump laser is then switched off, and switched on again after a dark time  $\tau_{dark}$ . The amplitude of the pumping transient observed on the resonant PL of the low energy line depends on the Cr spin relaxation time in the dark  $\tau_{dark}$ . As presented in Fig. V.14 (b), the amplitude of the transient seems to be fully restored after a dark time of about 10  $\mu$ s, suggesting that after this delay the Cr spin is in equilibrium with the lattice temperature (T = 5 K). Let us note, however, that the initial amplitude of the pumping transient in this case is weaker than the one observed after a quasi-resonant probe pulse (Fig. V.6 (a)).

From the time delay dependence of the amplitude of the transient, we deduce a Cr relaxation time  $\tau_{Cr} \approx 1.7 \ \mu s$  at B= 0 T and T= 5 K. For such neutral QD



Figure V.14: (a) Time evolution of the PL intensity of line (4) of X-Cr in QD2 under resonant excitation on line (1) with a circularly polarized excitation pulse. (b) Evolution of the amplitude of the pumping transient  $\Delta I/I_2$  as a function of the dark time between the excitation pulses. The black line is an exponential fit with a characteristic time  $\tau_{Cr} = 1.7 \ \mu s$ 

and in the absence of optical injection of carriers, this spin relaxation is likely to be controlled by the spin-lattice interaction. Despite the large spin-phonon coupling expected for this magnetic atom with an orbital momentum and a strain induced spin splitting in the meV range [128], the Cr spin relaxation time remains in the  $\mu s$  range. This spin memory is long enough for a practical use of Cr in an hybrid spin nano-mechanical system and could even be improved in different QD structures with weaker biaxial strain [36], lower magnetic anisotropy splitting and consequently less coupling with acoustic phonons [107].

The Cr spin-flip time found for a relaxation in the dark ( $\mu$ s range) is a lot longer than the one found under optical excitation (tens of ns range, see Sec. V.2). As shown in Sec. V.3, the fast relaxation of the Cr under excitation is caused by the h-Cr efficient relaxation path and the interaction with non-equilibrium acoustic phonon. For the Cr alone, the picture is different.

After the pump pulse, the Cr spin state  $S_z = -1$  is partially empty. During the dark time, it is repopulated from the states  $S_z = 0$  and  $S_z = +1$ . The transfer is possible from the state  $S_z = 0$  by a Cr spin flip mediated by the absorption of a phonon. This one phonon mechanism, called direct mechanism, depends on  $\Delta_{i,j}^3$ , with  $\Delta_{i,j}$  the splitting between the Cr spin states *i* and *j*.

The direct mechanism is efficient for the transfer from  $S_z = 0$ , with  $\Delta_{0,-1} \approx 2$ 

meV, but not for the transfer from  $S_z = +1$ , because  $\Delta_{+1,-1} \approx 0$  meV. However, the states  $S_z = +1$  and  $S_z = -1$  can be coupled by a small in-plane anisotropy term E [128]. A transfer between the two states is therefore also allowed. Another possible source of transfer comes from two phonons mechanism: the system first transfers from  $S_z = +1$  to an excited state by the absorption of a phonon, and then relaxes toward  $S_z = -1$  by the emission of another phonon. Such two phonons mechanism can either be the Raman mechanism, using a virtual state as the excited state, or the Orbach mechanism, using an actual excited state of the system [132].

From this picture, we could expect two transient times: one between  $S_z = 0$ and  $S_z = \pm 1$ , driven by the one phonon mechanism, and one between  $S_z =$ +1 and  $S_z = -1$ , driven by the in-plane strain anisotropy and the two phonons mechanisms. However, Fig. V.14 shows only one time, suggesting that the second might occur at a longer time scale.



Figure V.15: Comparison of the relaxation of the Cr spin after resonant pumping in the line (1) with (red) or without (blue) a probe pulse ( $E_{probe} = 2070 \text{ meV}$ ). (a) Time resolved PL of line (4) for a cross-circular resonant pump on line (1) with a probe pulse. (b)  $\Delta I/I_2$  as a function of the dark time  $\tau_{dark}$  measured for the relaxation between the probe and the pump pulses (red) or between two pump pulses (blue). (c) Time resolved PL of line (4) for a cross-circular resonant pump on line (1) with no probe pulse.

To analyze more in details the relaxation of Cr, we recorded the amplitude of the pumping transient as a function of the delay after a probe pulse. Results are presented in Fig. V.15 (b). We observe the highest transient amplitude for  $\tau_{dark} \approx 0 \ \mu s$ . This amplitude is higher than the amplitude of the pump transient after a long dark time, because of the higher spin temperature created by the probe pulse. The normalized transient intensity decreases when the dark time is getting longer and the Cr spin effective temperature decreases. However, after 20  $\mu s$  of dark time, the transient normalized intensity is still decreasing. For the pump alone, the transient normalized intensity seems to stabilize for  $\tau_{dark} \geq 8 \ \mu s$ , at a lower value than the one measured with the probe ON. It shows that the Cr spin takes a time to cool down in the dark longer than the relaxation time measured with the pump alone. A  $\tau_{Cr}$  of about 10  $\mu s$  was estimated for the relaxation after the probe pulse.

With the quasi-resonant probe, the system is brought to a non-equilibrium state distribution, at higher effective temperature than the lattice. This effective temperature increases the population of the states  $S_z = \pm 1$ . Therefore, during the dark time, the effective temperature of the Cr spin decreases via transfers of population from  $S_z = \pm 1$  to  $S_z = 0$ . This relaxation occurs via the one phonon process presented above. The reduction of the amplitude of the transient with the dark time would then solely probe this transfer time.

Two relaxation times are evidenced by those experiments and can be linked to the two mechanisms proposed above. The time in the 10  $\mu$ s range  $\tau_{|\pm1\rangle\leftrightarrow|0\rangle}$ could be associated to the single phonon process, and the one in the  $\mu$ s range  $\tau_{|\pm1\rangle\leftrightarrow|\mp1\rangle}$  could be associated to the two phonons processes. The one phonon process, between  $|S_z = \pm 1\rangle$  and  $|S_z = 0\rangle$ , is directly probed by the relaxation after a heating probe pulse (Fig. V.15 (a)). The relaxation after a pump pulse (Fg. V.15 (c)) shows at short dark time ( $\tau_{dark} < 10 \ \mu$ s) the relaxation due to the two phonons processes. A second, longer relaxation time should appear for longer dark time (tens of  $\mu$ s), signature of the one phonon process. However, we were not able to do the experiment at such a long time scale, due to low count rate obtained for a pump pulse alone.

More experiments are needed to conclude on those two times. The direct mechanism could be probed using the relaxation in the dark of the state  $S_z = 0$ . A linearly polarized laser can be used to excite both the states  $S_z = +1$  and  $S_z = -1$ , and transfer their populations toward  $S_z = 0$ . The state of  $S_z = 0$  would be probed in cross-linear configuration during the resonant excitation. The evolution of the pumping transient with the time between two pulses  $\tau_{dark}$  would be a measure of the transfer between  $S_z = 0$  and  $S_z = \pm 1$  via the direct mechanism.

The transfer mechanism between  $S_z = +1$  and  $S_z = -1$  could be probed using other experiments. First, probing the Cr spin relaxation in the dark under magnetic field would show whether this relaxation is driven by E or by the two phonon mechanisms: two levels need to be almost degenerate to be efficiently coupled by E. Therefore its effect should disappear quickly in magnetic field, whereas the effect of the two phonon mechanism would need a higher magnetic field to disappear. Probing the evolution of  $\tau_{Cr}$  in temperature would confirm the role of phonons in the transfer mechanism. The two phonons mechanism should be inefficient at low temperature, and become quickly important as the temperature rises.

### V.5 Optical Stark effect on an individual Cr spin

Optical Stark effect can be used to control the energy of a given state of a QD, using a high intensity optical field in resonance with a QD transition [133, 134]. It has been demonstrated that this control can also been achieved in QD doped with a single Mn atom [19]. In this case, each exciton-Mn level can be addressed and tuned individually. We propose in this section to demonstrate the same control for a Cr embedded in a QD.

When a laser is put on resonance with a QD transition, a coupling is created between the laser photons and the resonantly excited QD levels. The photons of the laser field are coherently absorbed by the ground state and emitted by the excited state at a Rabi frequency  $\Omega_r$ , depending on the strength of the coupling between the laser field and the transition dipole. For a *n* photon state of the control laser, the unperturbed states  $|Cr\rangle \times |n\rangle$  and  $|X - Cr\rangle \times |n-1\rangle$ , degenerated at resonance, are no longer stationary solutions of the hamiltonian. Instead, stationary solutions are anti-linear (noted  $|I, n\rangle$  in Fig. V.16) and linear ( $|II, n\rangle$ ) combination of the unperturbed states. They are split proportionally to the Rabi flopping frequency  $\Omega_r$ . This splitting is called Autler-Townes splitting [135] and is well described by the dressed-atom picture. It could be exploited to control the coherent dynamics of a Cr spin [27, 76].

In the dressed-atom formalism, the dressed states and the energy splitting are found using a quantum description of the QD levels and the laser field. We make the assumption that the Rabi splitting  $\Omega_r$  and the laser detuning  $\delta$  are small compared to the splitting between two PL lines of the quantum dot. We can then calculate the dressed states resulting from the interaction between the two levels of the QD addressed by the laser, noted  $|G\rangle$  for the ground state and  $|E\rangle$ for the excited state, and the resonant laser photons, neglecting the light-matter interaction of all the other levels. An illustration of such a system is given in Fig. V.16 for  $|G\rangle = |Cr\rangle$  and  $|E\rangle = |X - Cr\rangle$ , with  $S_z = +1$  and  $X_z = +1$ .

In the absence of coupling between the two considered states, the Hamiltonian of this two level system is written:

$$\mathcal{H}_{AT}^{unpert} = \hbar\omega_L p p^{\dagger} + \hbar\omega_{EG} |E\rangle\langle E| \tag{V.5}$$

with p (resp.  $p^{\dagger}$ ) is the annihilation (resp. creation) operator for a photon in the

145



Figure V.16: Illustration of the energy level of a Cr-doped quantum dot and formation of the dressed-states.

mode  $\omega_L$ . The eigenstates of this system are  $|G, n\rangle$ , with the energy  $\hbar n \omega_L$ , and  $|E, n\rangle$ , with the energy  $\hbar (\omega_{EG} + n \omega_L)$ . Since the detuning  $\delta = \omega_L - \omega_{EG}$  is many order of magnitude smaller than  $\omega_L$  and  $\omega_{EG}$ , the energy level are grouped two by two. The energy levels are organized in doublet, formed by the states  $|G, n\rangle$  and  $|E, n - 1\rangle$ , split by  $\delta$ . The doublet are separated from each other by  $\hbar \omega_L$ . The states are represented in Fig. V.16 by (XCr, n - 1), (Cr, n), (XCr, n) and (Cr, n + 1), for  $\delta = 0$ .

The light-matter interaction originates from the dipole interaction. In second quantification, in the rotating wave approximation, it is written:

$$V \approx \hbar g(p|E\rangle\langle G| + p^{\dagger}|G\rangle\langle E|) \tag{V.6}$$

with g the electric dipole matrix element describing the coupling between the dipole of a QD transition and the mode  $\omega_L$  of the electromagnetic field. The levels  $|G, n\rangle$ and  $|E, n - 1\rangle$  of a multiplet are coupled through stimulated emission  $(p^{\dagger}|G\rangle\langle E|)$ and absorption  $(p|E\rangle\langle G|)$  of a photon. The total hamiltonian for a given n photon state can be written:

$$\mathcal{H}_{n} = \begin{pmatrix} \hbar n \omega_{L} & \frac{\hbar \Omega_{r,n}}{2} \\ \frac{\hbar \Omega_{r,n}}{2} & \hbar (\omega_{EG} + (n-1)\omega_{L}) \end{pmatrix}$$
(V.7)

with  $\Omega_{r,n} = g\sqrt{n}$  the Rabi frequency. We write the mean energy of the *n* photon state multiplet  $E_n^0 = \frac{\hbar}{2}(\omega_{EG} + (2n-1)\omega_L)$ . The hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}_n$  becomes:

$$\mathcal{H}_n = E_n^0 I_2 + \frac{\hbar}{2} \begin{pmatrix} \delta & \Omega_{r,n} \\ \Omega_{r,n} & \delta \end{pmatrix} \tag{V.8}$$

with  $\delta = \omega_L - \omega_{EG}$  the detuning of the laser. Diagonalizing the hamiltonian, we find the eigenstates  $|I, n\rangle$  and  $|II, n\rangle$  described at the beginning of this section:

$$|I,n\rangle = c|G,n\rangle - s|E,n-1\rangle \tag{V.9}$$

$$|II,n\rangle = c|G,n\rangle + s|E,n-1\rangle \tag{V.10}$$

with  $c = \sqrt{\frac{1}{2}\left(1 - \frac{\delta}{\Omega'_{r,n}}\right)}$ ,  $s = \sqrt{\frac{1}{2}\left(1 + \frac{\delta}{\Omega'_{r,n}}\right)}$ , and  $\Omega'_{r,n} = \sqrt{\Omega^2_{r,n} + \delta^2}$  the generalized Rabi flopping frequency. We also find the corresponding energies and the

splitting of the states:

$$E_I = E_n^0 - \frac{\hbar}{2} \Omega'_{r,n} \tag{V.11}$$

$$E_{II} = E_n^0 + \frac{\hbar}{2} \Omega'_{r,n} \tag{V.12}$$

$$\Delta E_{I-II} = \hbar \Omega'_{r,n} \tag{V.13}$$

At resonance  $(\delta = 0)$ ,  $c = s = \sqrt{1/2}$ . The states  $|E, n - 1\rangle$  and  $|G, n\rangle$  corresponding to the upper and lower levels of the transitions have then equal contribution to the dressed levels  $|I, n\rangle$  and  $|II, n\rangle$ : the dressed states are entangled atom-field states.

To observe the influence of a high power resonant laser on a QD doped with a single Cr atom, we used the optical configuration presented in Fig. V.17. A high intensity laser was put in resonance with the high energy transition (line (1)), in  $\sigma$ + polarization, exciting the Cr spin state  $S_z = +1$  in order to induce Autler-Townes splitting of this state. The splitting can be observed on any state sharing the same ground state. A quasi-resonant laser, as presented in Sec. V.2, was used to generate PL on those states. It was detected in cross-circular polarization on the low energy line (4) (recombination from  $|S_z = +1, X_z = -1\rangle$ ) and the dark exciton line (5) (recombination from  $|S_z = +1, X_z = -2\rangle$ ).



Chapter V. Dynamics and optical control of an individual Cr spin in a CdTe QD

Figure V.17: (a) PL of QD2 X-Cr and configuration of excitation in the resonant optical control experiments. The inset illustrate the laser induced splittings in the ground and excited states for a  $\sigma$ + excitation on  $|S_z = +1\rangle$ . (b) PL intensity maps of lines (5) and (4) for an excitation on (1) as a function of the detuning (top) and of the excitation intensity (bottom). The PL is produced by a second quasi-resonant laser.

The results of this experiment are presented in Fig V.17 (b). A splitting of the detected peak is observed for a high resonant laser intensity P. It demonstrates that the laser shifts the energy of the Cr spin states. Both the line (4) and line (5) are split in the same way by an excitation on line (1), showing that all those states share a common ground state. The resonant laser was also scanned around the energy of the peak. We observe a shift of the split levels versus the detuning: the intensity concentrate on a line that shifts toward the original energy of the resonantly excited state.

The splitting measured on line (5) for a resonant excitation on line (1) is plotted as a function of the square root of the resonant laser intensity P in Fig. V.18 (b). The splitting observed experimentally is given by  $\Omega'_{r,n} = \sqrt{\Omega^2_{r,n} + \delta^2}$ , with  $\Omega_{r,n} = g\sqrt{n}$  the Rabi splitting and n the average number of photons of the laser. Since n is proportional to the laser power P,  $\Omega_{r,n}$  is proportional to  $\sqrt{P}$ . As expected, we measured a splitting varying linearly with  $\sqrt{P}$ . The Rabi splitting can reach 150  $\mu eV$  at high excitation power. As the laser is detuned (Fig. V.18 (a)), the optically active transitions asymptotically approaches the original excitonic



Figure V.18: PL spectra of line (5) for an excitation on line (1) at (a) no detuning and max detuning in each direction, and (b) low and high power. The insets show the splitting of the PL doublet as a function (a) of the laser detuning and (b) of the excitation intensity. The fit is obtained with  $\hbar\Omega_r = 100 \ \mu eV$ .

transitions, with the remaining offset corresponding to the optical Stark shift.

A resonant laser permits to address any spin state of the Cr and selectively shift its energies. For instance, as presented in Fig. V.19, a  $\sigma$ + excitation on the dark exciton state (5) induces a splitting of the high energy line (1) in  $\sigma$ polarization (state  $|S_z = -1, -1\rangle$ ) without affecting the central line (2). This confirms that such resonant excitation can be used to tune the energy of  $S_z = -1$ without affecting  $S_z = 0$ .

In this section, we have demonstrated the possibility to tune the Cr energy levels using optical Stark effect. The different Cr spin states can be addressed and controlled individually, without perturbing the other spin states. This opens the possibility for an optical coherent control the Cr spin state.

## Conclusion

The Cr spin dynamics was first observed using autocorrelation and cross-correlation experiments, giving a relaxation time of the Cr spin under optical excitation in



Figure V.19: PL of line (1) and (2) (high energy line) for a laser on resonance with the dark exciton state (5). Inset: PL intensity map of line (1) as a function of the laser detuning around (5).

the 10 ns range.

In order to analyse this dynamics in more details, we developed a resonant optical pumping experiment. Several phonon related mechanisms were evidenced. A fast transfer between  $S_z = 0$  and  $S_z = \pm 1$  under excitation was demonstrated in the excited state. This transfer was explained by a h-Cr spin flip-flop similar to the one proposed for h-Mn in Sec. III.2.3. It gives a h-Cr relaxation time in the ns scale, in agreement with the time scale of the optical pumping.

Using resonant optical pumping, we also showed that the Cr spin dynamics is strongly affected by optically generated phonons. The possibility to heat the Cr spin through non-equilibrium phonons was demonstrated.

The relaxation of the Cr spin in the dark was also probed using resonant optical pumping. Two times were found: one in the  $\mu$ s range, and another in the tens of  $\mu$ s range. Those two times could arise from two transfer mechanism between the Cr spin states: a transfer between  $S_z = 0$  and  $S_z = \pm 1$  via a single phonon, and one between  $S_z = +1$  and  $S_z = -1$  (also mixed by E) via two phonon mechanisms. Several experiments were proposed to test this hypothesis and isolate those two transfer times.

We finally demonstrated the possibility to control the Cr spin state using optical Stark shift. It is possible to independently tune the energy of each Cr spin state. This energy tuning is particularly interesting for the control of the Cr spin states  $S_z = \pm 1$ . These states could be efficiently mixed by applying weak anisotropic in-plane strain through a fine structure term of the form  $E(S_x^2 - S_y^2)$  [128]. A relative shift of the energy of  $S_z = +1$  or  $S_z = -1$  by a resonant optical excitation would affect their coupling and consequently the Cr spin coherent dynamics.

# Conclusion

Two systems were studied in this thesis: single Mn spin in positively charged QD, and single Cr atoms in neutral QDs. We have shown that both are strongly coupled to phonons and strains. This coupling opens new ways to probe and control the spin of the magnetic atoms, not only optically, but by changing the strain state at their position.

We showed that the Mn spin structure in a positively charged QD forms optical  $\Lambda$ -level systems between two hole-Mn ground states and one electron-Mn level. Those  $\Lambda$  systems were used to study the dynamic of the hybrid h-Mn spin. A spin relaxation time in the tens of nanoseconds range was found. A fast relaxation channel between the two hole-Mn ground states of the  $\Lambda$  systems was evidenced. We proposed that this relaxation is caused by the interplay of the coupling to acoustic phonons and the hole-Mn exchange interaction. This results in a hole-Mn spin flip-flop time of a few nanoseconds, reproducing well the experiments. We also demonstrated that degenerated electron-Mn spin states separated by two units of spin are coupled through the in-plane strain anisotropy, and studied this strain induced coherent dynamics. These results demonstrate the potential of magnetic QDs where one could exploit the intrinsic spin to strain interaction to coherently couple the spin of a magnetic atom to the motion of a nano-mechanical oscillator [82, 113] and suggest some possible coherent mechanical spin-driving of a magnetic atom.

For the first time, the physics of a single Cr atom embedded in a II-VI QD was studied. Its spin was probed optically under magnetic field. The energy structure of the Cr spin in a self-assembled QD was deduced from this experiment. The splitting caused by the strain induced magnetic anisotropy is strong enough to keep the states  $S_z = \pm 2$  from being thermally populated. Several anti-crossing characteristic from a Cr-doped QDs appears under magnetic field. Several parameters of the dot can be extracted from these anti-crossings. The evolution of the PL under magnetic field also evidences that the h-Cr coupling is anti-ferromagnetic, in contrary to what was expected from the study of Cr in other II-VI semiconductors.

We finally probed the dynamics of the Cr spin in a QD. Photon correlation experiments gave a spin relaxation time under optical excitation in the 10 nanoseconds range. This number was then confirmed by resonant optical pumping experiments. We demonstrated that it was possible to prepare the Cr spin using this last technique. These experiments were also used to probe the relaxation of the Cr spin in the dark. A relaxation time in the microsecond range was found in this latter case. A strong influence of the phonons on the Cr spin dynamics was also evidenced. Hole-Cr spin flip-flops mediated by acoustic phonons, similar to the hole-Mn ones, were evidenced in the excited state, flipping the Cr spin from  $S_z = \pm 1$  to  $S_z = 0$ . The possibility of heating the Cr spin through phonon alone, without injecting any carrier in the dot, was also demonstrated. Finally, we demonstrated that it was possible to control the energy of a given Cr spin state using the optical Stark effect.

Even though we have a good picture of the Cr spin behaviour in a CdTe/ZnTe QD, many doors remain open for the study. As presented in Chapter V, the presence of a heating pulse before a dark time affects the Cr spin relaxation in the dark. It was supposed that it was caused by two different relaxation processes, mediated either by one or two phonons. Several experiments were proposed to test this hypothesis and probe those two mechanisms in Sec. V.4 and have yet to be realized.

The next important step is to prove the possibility to control the Cr spin with phonons. We propose to develop single spin Surface Acoustic Wave (SAW) devices to demonstrate a complete coherent mechanical driving of the spin of an individual Cr atom inserted in a II-VI semiconductor QD. SAW generated close to the surface of a sample can be used to make time variation of the in-plane strain at a controlled and precise frequency. To generate the SAW, Interdigital Transducer (IDT) on a piezo-electric layer deposited on samples with Cr-doped QDs will be used. SAW will be used to generate phonons tuned on resonance with the energy splitting of the Cr spin states  $S_z = \pm 1$ , tuning the splitting between  $S_z = +1$ and  $S_z = -1$  with a magnetic field. Introducing these SAW during the dark time of a pumping experiment such as the one presented in Sec. V.4, the resonance in the mechanical excitation of the  $S_z = +1$  and  $S_z = -1$  transition should be detected in the amplitude of the resonant optical pumping signal. This will permit to optically detect the mechanical coherent control of the Cr spin and mechanically determine its coherence time. This system forms a promising plateform to study the interaction of a spin *qubit* with SAW, which is proposed as an efficient quantum bus to couple different trails of *qubits* [136].

# Bibliography

- <sup>1</sup>J. R. Petta, A. C. Johnson, J. M. Taylor, E. A. Laird, A. Yacoby, M. D. Lukin, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard, "Coherent manipulation of coupled electron spins in semiconductor quantum dots", Science **309**, 2180–2184 (2005).
- <sup>2</sup>A. Greilich, D. R. Yakovlev, A. Shabaev, A. L. Efros, I. A. Yugova, R. Oulton, V. Stavarache, D. Reuter, A. Wieck, and M. Bayer, "Mode locking of electron spin coherences in singly charged quantum dots", Science **313**, 341–345 (2006).
- <sup>3</sup>D. Press, T. D. Ladd, B. Zhang, and Y. Yamamoto, "Complete quantum control of a single quantum dot spin using ultrafast optical pulses", Nature **456** (2008).
- <sup>4</sup>D. Loss and D. P. DiVincenzo, "Quantum computation with quantum dots", Phys. Rev. A **57**, 120–126 (1998).
- <sup>5</sup>A. Imamoğlu, D. D. Awschalom, G. Burkard, D. P. DiVincenzo, D. Loss, M. Sherwin, and A. Small, "Quantum information processing using quantum dot spins and cavity qed", Phys. Rev. Lett. 83, 4204–4207 (1999).
- <sup>6</sup>D. D. Awschalom and N. Samarth, "Optical manipulation, transport and storage of spin coherence in semiconductors", in *Semiconductor spintronics and quantum computation*, edited by D. D. Awschalom, D. Loss, and N. Samarth (Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2002), pp. 147–193.
- <sup>7</sup>S. A. Wolf, D. D. Awschalom, R. A. Buhrman, J. M. Daughton, S. von Molnár, M. L. Roukes, A. Y. Chtchelkanova, and D. M. Treger, "Spintronics: a spin-based electronics vision for the future", Science **294**, 1488–1495 (2001).
- <sup>8</sup>M. V. G. Dutt, J. Cheng, B. Li, X. Xu, X. Li, P. R. Berman, D. G. Steel, A. S. Bracker, D. Gammon, S. E. Economou, R.-B. Liu, and L. J. Sham, "Stimulated and spontaneous optical generation of electron spin coherence in charged gaas quantum dots", Phys. Rev. Lett. **94**, 227403 (2005).
- <sup>9</sup>A. S. Bracker, E. A. Stinaff, D. Gammon, M. E. Ware, J. G. Tischler, A. Shabaev, A. L. Efros, D. Park, D. Gershoni, V. L. Korenev, and I. A. Merkulov, "Optical pumping of the electronic and nuclear spin of single charge-tunable quantum dots", Phys. Rev. Lett. **94**, 047402 (2005).

- <sup>10</sup>P.-F. Braun, X. Marie, L. Lombez, B. Urbaszek, T. Amand, P. Renucci, V. K. Kalevich, K. V. Kavokin, O. Krebs, P. Voisin, and Y. Masumoto, "Direct observation of the electron spin relaxation induced by nuclei in quantum dots", Phys. Rev. Lett. **94**, 116601 (2005).
- <sup>11</sup>G. D. Fuchs, G. Burkard, P. V. Klimov, and D. D. Awschalom, "A quantum memory intrinsic to single nitrogen-vacancy centres in diamond", Nature Physics 7 (2011).
- <sup>12</sup>M. Pierre, R. Wacquez, X. Jehl, M. Sanquer, M. Vinet, and O. Cueto, "Singledonor ionization energies in a nanoscale CMOS channel", Nature Nanotechnology 5 (2009).
- <sup>13</sup>L. Childress, M. V. Gurudev Dutt, J. M. Taylor, A. S. Zibrov, F. Jelezko, J. Wrachtrup, P. R. Hemmer, and M. D. Lukin, "Coherent dynamics of coupled electron and nuclear spin qubits in diamond", Science **314**, 281–285 (2006).
- <sup>14</sup>M. Veldhorst, C. H. Yang, J. C. C. Hwang, W. Huang, J. P. Dehollain, J. T. Muhonen, S. Simmons, A. Laucht, F. E. Hudson, K. M. Itoh, A. Morello, and A. S. Dzurak, "A two-qubit logic gate in silicon", Nature **526** (2015).
- <sup>15</sup>K. Saeedi, S. Simmons, J. Z. Salvail, P. Dluhy, H. Riemann, N. V. Abrosimov, P. Becker, H.-J. Pohl, J. J. L. Morton, and M. L. W. Thewalt, "Room-temperature quantum bit storage exceeding 39 minutes using ionized donors in silicon-28", Science **342**, 830–833 (2013).
- <sup>16</sup>N. Bar-Gill, L. Pham, A. Jarmola, D. Budker, and R. Walsworth, "Solid-state electronic spin coherence time approaching one second", Nature Communications 4 (2013).
- <sup>17</sup>P. M. Koenraad and M. E. Flatte, "Single dopants in semiconductors", Nature Materials **10** (2011).
- <sup>18</sup>L. Besombes, Y. Léger, L. Maingault, D. Ferrand, H. Mariette, and J. Cibert, "Probing the spin state of a single magnetic ion in an individual quantum dot", Phys. Rev. Lett. **93**, 207403 (2004).
- <sup>19</sup>C. Le Gall, A. Brunetti, H. Boukari, and L. Besombes, "Optical stark effect and dressed exciton states in a Mn-doped CdTe quantum dot", Phys. Rev. Lett. 107, 057401 (2011).
- <sup>20</sup>A. Kudelski, A. Lemaître, A. Miard, P. Voisin, T. C. M. Graham, R. J. Warburton, and O. Krebs, "Optically probing the fine structure of a single mn atom in an inas quantum dot", Phys. Rev. Lett. **99**, 247209 (2007).
- <sup>21</sup>O. Krebs, E. Benjamin, and A. Lemaître, "Magnetic anisotropy of singly mndoped InAs/GaAs quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B 80, 165315 (2009).

- <sup>22</sup>E. Baudin, E. Benjamin, A. Lemaître, and O. Krebs, "Optical pumping and a nondestructive readout of a single magnetic impurity spin in an InAs/GaAs quantum dot", Phys. Rev. Lett. **107**, 197402 (2011).
- <sup>23</sup> J. Kobak, T. Smolenski, M. Goryca, M. Papaj, K. Gietka, A. Bogucki, M. Koperski, J.-G. Rousset, J. Suffczynski, E. Janik, M. Nawrocki, A. Golnik, P. Kossacki, and W. Pacuski, "Designing quantum dots for solotronics", Nature Communications 5, 3191 (2014).
- <sup>24</sup>L. Besombes, C. L. Cao, S. Jamet, H. Boukari, and J. Fernández-Rossier, "Optical control of the spin state of two Mn atoms in a quantum dot", Phys. Rev. B 86, 165306 (2012).
- <sup>25</sup>O. Krebs and A. Lemaître, "Optically induced coupling of two magnetic dopant spins by a photoexcited hole in a mn-doped InAs/GaAs quantum dot", Phys. Rev. Lett. **111**, 187401 (2013).
- <sup>26</sup>L. Besombes, H. Boukari, C. L. Gall, B. Brunetti, C. Cao, S. Jamet, and B. Varghese, "Optical control of the spin of a magnetic atom in a semiconductor quantum dot", Nanophotonics 4, 75 (2015).
- <sup>27</sup>D. E. Reiter, V. M. Axt, and T. Kuhn, "Optical signals of spin switching using the optical stark effect in a mn-doped quantum dot", Phys. Rev. B 87, 115430 (2013).
- <sup>28</sup>M. Goryca, T. Kazimierczuk, M. Nawrocki, A. Golnik, J. A. Gaj, P. Kossacki, P. Wojnar, and G. Karczewski, "Optical manipulation of a single Mn spin in a CdTe-based quantum dot", Phys. Rev. Lett. **103**, 087401 (2009).
- <sup>29</sup>J. C. Oberg, M. Reyes Calvo, F. Delgado, M. Moro-Lagares, D. Serrate, D. Jacob, J. Fernandez-Rossier, and C. F. Hirjibehedin, "Control of single-spin magnetic anisotropy by exchange coupling", Nature Nanotechnology **9** (2013).
- <sup>30</sup> J. Kobak, T. Smoleński, M. Goryca, M. Papaj, K. Gietka, A. Bogucki, M. Koperski, J.-G. Rousset, J. Suffczyński, E. Janik, M. Nawrocki, A. Golnik, P. Kossacki, and W. Pacuski, "Designing quantum dots for solotronics", Nat. Comm. 5, 3191 (2014).
- <sup>31</sup>T. Smoleński, T. Kazimierczuk, J. Kobak, M. Goryca, A. Golnik, P. Kossacki, and W. Pacuski, "Magnetic ground state of an individual Fe<sup>2+</sup> ion in strained semiconductor nanostructure", Nat. Comm. 7, 10484 (2016).
- <sup>32</sup>D. Scalbert, J. Cernogora, and C. A. L. Guillaume, "Spin-lattice relaxation in paramagnetic CdMnTe", Solid State Communications **66**, 571–574 (1988).
- <sup>33</sup>T. Dietl, P. Peyla, W. Grieshaber, and Y. M. d'Aubigné, "Dynamics of spin organization in diluted magnetic semiconductors", Phys. Rev. Lett. **74**, 474–477 (1995).

- <sup>34</sup>C. Le Gall, "Dynamics and Optical contrôl of a single spin in a Quantum Dot", Theses (Université de Grenoble, Nov. 2011).
- <sup>35</sup>B. Varghese, H. Boukari, and L. Besombes, "Dynamics of a Mn spin coupled to a single hole confined in a quantum dot", Phys. Rev. B **90**, 115307 (2014).
- <sup>36</sup>L. Besombes and H. Boukari, "Resonant optical pumping of a Mn spin in a strain-free quantum dot", Phys. Rev. B **89**, 085315 (2014).
- <sup>37</sup>J. K. Furdyna, "Diluted magnetic semiconductors", Journal of Applied Physics 64, R29–R64 (1988).
- <sup>38</sup>A. Continenza and S. Massidda, "Electronic properties and valence-band offset of strained ZnTe/CdTe (001) superlattices", Phys. Rev. B 50, 11949–11954 (1994).
- <sup>39</sup>E. Rosencher and B. Vinter, "Optielectronics", in, edited by C. U. Press (2002) Chap. 3.D, pp. 133–135.
- <sup>40</sup>E. O. Kane, "Band structure of indium antimonide", Journal of Physics and Chemistry of Solids 1, 249–261 (1957).
- <sup>41</sup>L. C. L. Y. Voon and M. Willatzen, "The k.p method", in, edited by Springer (2009) Chap. 7, pp. 184–185.
- <sup>42</sup>J. M. Luttinger, "Quantum theory of cyclotron resonance in semiconductors: general theory", Phys. Rev. **102**, 1030–1041 (1956).
- <sup>43</sup>S. Adachi, "Properties of group IV, II-V and II-VI semiconductors", in, edited by Wiley (2005) Chap. 8, p. 178.
- <sup>44</sup>P. Michler, Single quantum dots fundamentals, applications and new concepts, edited by B. Springer (2003).
- <sup>45</sup>J.-W. Luo, G. Bester, and A. Zunger, "Supercoupling between heavy-hole and light-hole states in nanostructures", Phys. Rev. B 92, 165301 (2015).
- <sup>46</sup>J. M. Luttinger and W. Kohn, "Motion of electrons and holes in perturbed periodic fields", Phys. Rev. 97, 869–883 (1955).
- <sup>47</sup>J.-L. Basdevant and J. Dalibart, "Mécanique quantique", in (Les éditions de l'École Polytechnique, 2002) Chap. 2, p. 80.
- <sup>48</sup>W. Wardzyński and M. Suffczyński, "Dependence of the exchange splitting in excitons on the interatomic distance", Solid State Communications **10**, 417–419 (1972).
- <sup>49</sup>G. E. Pikus and G. L. Bir, "Exchange interaction in excitons in semiconductors.", JETP **33**, 108–114 (1971).

- <sup>50</sup>M. Zieli ński, Y. Don, and D. Gershoni, "Atomistic theory of dark excitons in self-assembled quantum dots of reduced symmetry", Phys. Rev. B **91**, 085403 (2015).
- <sup>51</sup>Y. Léger, "Détection de spins individuels dans les boîtes quantiques magnétiques", Theses (Université Joseph-Fourier - Grenoble I, Sept. 2007).
- <sup>52</sup>Y. Léger, L. Besombes, L. Maingault, and H. Mariette, "Valence-band mixing in neutral, charged, and Mn-doped self-assembled quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B 76, 045331 (2007).
- <sup>53</sup>I. Favero, G. Cassabois, C. Voisin, C. Delalande, P. Roussignol, R. Ferreira, C. Couteau, J. P. Poizat, and J. M. Gérard, "Fast exciton spin relaxation in single quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B **71**, 233304 (2005).
- <sup>54</sup>F. Patella, S. Nufris, F. Arciprete, M. Fanfoni, E. Placidi, A. Sgarlata, and A. Balzarotti, "Tracing the two- to three-dimensional transition in the inas/gaas(001) heteroepitaxial growth", Phys. Rev. B **67**, 205308 (2003).
- <sup>55</sup>F. Tinjod, B. Gilles, S. Moehl, K. Kheng, and H. Mariette, "II–VI quantum dot formation induced by surface energy change of a strained layer", Applied Physics Letters 82, 4340–4342 (2003).
- <sup>56</sup>M. Bayer, G. Ortner, O. Stern, A. Kuther, A. A. Gorbunov, A. Forchel, P. Hawrylak, S. Fafard, K. Hinzer, T. L. Reinecke, S. N. Walck, J. P. Reithmaier, F. Klopf, and F. Schäfer, "Fine structure of neutral and charged excitons in self-assembled In(Ga)As/(Al)GaAs quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B 65, 195315 (2002).
- <sup>57</sup>C. Tonin, R. Hostein, V. Voliotis, R. Grousson, A. Lemaître, and A. Martinez, "Polarization properties of excitonic qubits in single self-assembled quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B **85**, 155303 (2012).
- <sup>58</sup>M. Dyakonov, "Spin physics in semiconductors", in, edited by S.-V. B. Heidelberg (2008) Chap. 13.
- <sup>59</sup>L. Maingault, "Insertion d'ions magnétiques dans les boîtes quantiques de semiconducteurs II-VI", Theses (Université Joseph-Fourier - Grenoble I, Dec. 2006).
- <sup>60</sup>P. Kacman, "Spin interactions in diluted magnetic semiconductors and magnetic semiconductor structures", Semicond. Sci. Technol. **16**, R25 (2001).
- <sup>61</sup>P. W. Anderson, "Localized magnetic states in metals", Phys. Rev. **124**, 41–53 (1961).
- <sup>62</sup>J. R. Schrieffer and P. A. Wolff, "Relation between the anderson and kondo hamiltonians", Phys. Rev. **149**, 491–492 (1966).
- <sup>63</sup>J. Blinowski and P. Kacman, "Kinetic exchange in diluted magnetic semiconductors", Phys. Rev. B 46, 12298–12304 (1992).

- <sup>64</sup>A. Bhattacharjee, G. Fishman, and B. Coqblin, "Virtual bound state model for the exchange interaction in semimagnetic semiconductors such as Cd<sub>1-x</sub>Mn<sub>x</sub>te", Physica B+C **117-118**", 449–451 (1983).
- <sup>65</sup>J. Gaj, R. Planel, and G. Fishman, "Relation of magneto-optical properties of free excitons to spin alignment of  $mn^2$ + ions in  $cd_{1-x}mn_x$ te", Solid State Communications **29**, 435–438 (1979).
- <sup>66</sup>W. Mac, A. Twardowski, and M. Demianiuk, "S,p-d exchange interaction in Crbased diluted magnetic semiconductors", Phys. Rev. B **54**, 5528–5535 (1996).
- <sup>67</sup>T. Wojtowicz, G. Karczewski, and J. Kossut, "Excitons in novel diluted magnetic semiconductor quantum structures", Thin Solid Films **306**, Workshop on Molecular Beam Expitaxy-Growth Physics and Technology, 271–282 (1997).
- <sup>68</sup>M. Herbich, W. Mac, A. Twardowski, K. Ando, Y. Shapira, and M. Demianiuk, "Magnetization and exciton spectroscopy of the diluted magnetic semiconductor  $cd_{1-x}cr_xs$ ", Phys. Rev. B **58**, 1912–1921 (1998).
- <sup>69</sup>J. Kossut and W. Dobrowolski, "Handbook of magnetic materials", in, Vol. 7, edited by E. S. P. K.H.J. Buschow (1993) Chap. 4.
- <sup>70</sup>Y. Tanabe and S. Sugano, "On the absorption spectra of complex ions. I", Journal of the Physical Society of Japan 9, 753–766 (1954).
- <sup>71</sup>D. McClure, "Solid states physics", in, Vol. 9 (Academics, New York, 1959).
- <sup>72</sup>J. Griffith, The theory of transition metal ions (Cambridge University Press, London, 1971).
- <sup>73</sup>M. Qazzaz, G. Yang, S. H. Xin, L. Montes, H. Luo, and J. K. Furdyna, "Electron paramagnetic resonance of Mn<sup>2+</sup> in strained-layer semiconductor superlattices", Solid State Commun. **96**, 405–409 (1995).
- <sup>74</sup>M. Qazzaz, G. Yang, S. Xin, L. Montes, H. Luo, and J. Furdyna, "Electron paramagnetic resonance of mn2+ in strained-layer semiconductor superlattices", Solid State Communications **96**, 405–409 (1995).
- <sup>75</sup>M. Causa, M. Tovar, S. Oseroff, R. Calvo, and W. Giriat, "Spin-lattice coefficients of mn2+ in ii-vi compounds", Physics Letters A 77, 473-475 (1980).
- <sup>76</sup>S. Jamet, H. Boukari, and L. Besombes, "Spin dynamics of a mn atom in a semiconductor quantum dot under resonant optical excitation", Phys. Rev. B 87, 245306 (2013).
- <sup>77</sup>M. Goryca, M. Koperski, P. Wojnar, T. Smole ński, T. Kazimierczuk, A. Golnik, and P. Kossacki, "Coherent precession of an individual 5/2 spin", Phys. Rev. Lett. **113**, 227202 (2014).

- <sup>78</sup>J. T. Vallin and G. D. Watkins, "EPR of Cr<sup>2+</sup> in II-VI lattices", Phys. Rev. B 9, 2051–2072 (1974).
- <sup>79</sup>M. Brousseau, Les defauts ponctuels dans les semiconducteurs (Les Editions de Physiques, Sept. 1988).
- <sup>80</sup>R. D. Greenough and S. B. Palmer, "The elastic constants and thermal expansion of single-crystal CdTe", Journal of Physics D: Applied Physics 6, 587 (1973).
- <sup>81</sup>P. Ovartchaiyapong, K. W. Lee, B. A. Myers, and A. C. B. Jayich, "Dynamic strain-mediated coupling of a single diamond spin to a mechanical resonator", Nature Communications 5, 4429 (2014).
- <sup>82</sup> J. Teissier, A. Barfuss, P. Appel, E. Neu, and P. Maletinsky, "Strain coupling of a nitrogen-vacancy center spin to a diamond mechanical oscillator", Phys. Rev. Lett. **113**, 020503 (2014).
- <sup>83</sup>A. Lafuente-Sampietro, H. Boukari, and L. Besombes, "Strain-induced coherent dynamics of coupled carriers and Mn spins in a quantum dot", Phys. Rev. B 92, 081305 (2015).
- <sup>84</sup>P. Rabl, S. J. Kolkowitz, F. H. L. Koppens, J. G. E. Harris, P. Zoller, and M. D. Lukin, "A quantum spin transducer based on nanoelectromechanical resonator arrays", Nat Phys 6, 602–608 (2010).
- <sup>85</sup>A. Cho and J. Arthur, "Molecular beam epitaxy", Progress in Solid State Chemistry 10, 157–191 (1975).
- <sup>86</sup>J. Cibert, Y. Gobil, L. S. Dang, S. Tatarenko, G. Feuillet, P. H. Jouneau, and K. Saminadayar, "Critical thickness in epitaxial CdTe/ZnTe", Applied Physics Letters 56, 292–294 (1990).
- <sup>87</sup>R. D. Feldman, R. F. Austin, P. M. Bridenbaugh, A. M. Johnson, W. M. Simpson, B. A. Wilson, and C. E. Bonner, "Effects of Zn to Te ratio on the molecularbeam epitaxial growth of ZnTe on GaAs", Journal of Applied Physics 64, 1191– 1195 (1988).
- <sup>88</sup>J. M. Hartmann, G. Feuillet, M. Charleux, and H. Mariette, "Atomic layer epitaxy of CdTe and MnTe", Journal of Applied Physics **79**, 3035–3041 (1996).
- <sup>89</sup> J. H. Chang, M. W. Cho, H. M. Wang, H. Wenisch, T. Hanada, T. Yao, K. Sato, and O. Oda, "Structural and optical properties of high-quality ZnTe homoepitaxial layers", Applied Physics Letters 77, 1256–1258 (2000).
- <sup>90</sup>P. Wojnar, C. Bougerol, E. Bellet-Amalric, L. Besombes, H. Mariette, and H. Boukari, "Towards vertical coupling of CdTe/ZnTe quantum dots formed by a high temperature tellurium induced process", Journal of Crystal Growth 335, 28-30 (2011).

- <sup>91</sup>Y. Léger, L. Besombes, J. Fernández-Rossier, L. Maingault, and H. Mariette, "Electrical control of a single mn atom in a quantum dot", Phys. Rev. Lett. 97, 107401 (2006).
- <sup>92</sup>M. Ediger, G. Bester, B. D. Gerardot, A. Badolato, P. M. Petroff, K. Karrai, A. Zunger, and R. J. Warburton, "Fine structure of negatively and positively charged excitons in semiconductor quantum dots: electron-hole asymmetry", Phys. Rev. Lett. **98**, 036808 (2007).
- <sup>93</sup>J. Cibert, R. André, C. Deshayes, G. Feuillet, P. Jouneau, L. S. Dang, R. Mallard, A. Nahmani, K. Saminadayar, and S. Tatarenko, "CdTe/ZnTe: critical thickness and coherent heterostructures", Superlattices and Microstructures 9, 271–274 (1991).
- <sup>94</sup>K. Shigenaka, L. Sugiura, F. Nakata, and K. Hirahara, "Lattice relaxation in large mismatch systems of (111)CdTe/(100)GaAs and (133)CdTe/(211)GaAs layers", Journal of Crystal Growth 145, 376–381 (1994).
- <sup>95</sup>K. Výborný, J. E. Han, R. Oszwałdowski, I. Žuti ć, and A. G. Petukhov, "Magnetic anisotropies of quantum dots doped with magnetic ions", Phys. Rev. B 85, 155312 (2012).
- <sup>96</sup>C. Le Gall, R. S. Kolodka, C. L. Cao, H. Boukari, H. Mariette, J. Fernández-Rossier, and L. Besombes, "Optical initialization, readout, and dynamics of a Mn spin in a quantum dot", Phys. Rev. B 81, 245315 (2010).
- <sup>97</sup>J. Fernández-Rossier, "Single-exciton spectroscopy of semimagnetic quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B 73, 045301 (2006).
- <sup>98</sup>L. Besombes, Y. Leger, L. Maingault, D. Ferrand, H. Mariette, and J. Cibert, "Carrier-induced spin splitting of an individual magnetic atom embedded in a quantum dot", Phys. Rev. B **71**, 161307 (2005).
- <sup>99</sup>A. H. Trojnar, M. Korkusinski, U. C. Mendes, M. Goryca, M. Koperski, T. Smolenski, P. Kossacki, P. Wojnar, and P. Hawrylak, "Fine structure of a biexciton in a single quantum dot with a magnetic impurity", Phys. Rev. B 87, 205311 (2013).
- <sup>100</sup>L. Besombes, K. Kheng, L. Marsal, and H. Mariette, "Acoustic phonon broadening mechanism in single quantum dot emission", Phys. Rev. B 63, 155307 (2001).
- <sup>101</sup>E. Tsitsishvili, R. v. Baltz, and H. Kalt, "Exciton spin relaxation in single semiconductor quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B **67**, 205330 (2003).
- <sup>102</sup>K. Roszak, V. M. Axt, T. Kuhn, and P. Machnikowski, "Exciton spin decay in quantum dots to bright and dark states", Phys. Rev. B **76**, 195324 (2007).
- <sup>103</sup>G. Mahan, *Many-particle physics*, edited by N. Y. Plenum Press (1993).

- <sup>104</sup>L. M. Woods, T. L. Reinecke, and R. Kotlyar, "Hole spin relaxation in quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B 69, 125330 (2004).
- <sup>105</sup>M. P. van Exter, J. Gudat, G. Nienhuis, and D. Bouwmeester, "Spin quantum jumps in a singly charged quantum dot", Phys. Rev. A 80, 023812 (2009).
- <sup>106</sup>C. Roy and S. Hughes, "Influence of electron-acoustic-phonon scattering on intensity power broadening in a coherently driven quantum-dot-cavity system", Phys. Rev. X 1, 021009 (2011).
- <sup>107</sup>C. L. Cao, L. Besombes, and J. Fernández-Rossier, "Spin-phonon coupling in single mn-doped cdte quantum dot", Phys. Rev. B 84, 205305 (2011).
- <sup>108</sup>L. Cywi ński, "Optical orientation of a single mn spin in a quantum dot: role of carrier spin relaxation", Phys. Rev. B 82, 075321 (2010).
- <sup>109</sup>C. Le Gall, A. Brunetti, H. Boukari, and L. Besombes, "Electron-nuclei spin dynamics in ii-vi semiconductor quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B 85, 195312 (2012).
- <sup>110</sup> J. Houel, J. H. Prechtel, A. V. Kuhlmann, D. Brunner, C. E. Kuklewicz, B. D. Gerardot, N. G. Stoltz, P. M. Petroff, and R. J. Warburton, "High resolution coherent population trapping on a single hole spin in a semiconductor quantum dot", Phys. Rev. Lett. **112**, 107401 (2014).
- <sup>111</sup>A. O. Govorov and A. V. Kalameitsev, "Optical properties of a semiconductor quantum dot with a single magnetic impurity: photoinduced spin orientation", Phys. Rev. B **71**, 035338 (2005).
- <sup>112</sup>C. Cohen-Tannoudji, B. Diu, and F. Laloe, *Mecanique quantique*, edited by P. Hermann (1973).
- <sup>113</sup>S. Kolkowitz, A. C. Bleszynski Jayich, Q. P. Unterreithmeier, S. D. Bennett, P. Rabl, J. G. E. Harris, and M. D. Lukin, "Coherent sensing of a mechanical resonator with a single-spin qubit", Science **335**, 1603–1606 (2012).
- <sup>114</sup>T. Takagahara, "Theory of exciton doublet structures and polarization relaxation in single quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B **62**, 16840–16855 (2000).
- <sup>115</sup>M. Zieli ński, Y. Don, and D. Gershoni, "Atomistic theory of dark excitons in self-assembled quantum dots of reduced symmetry", Phys. Rev. B **91**, 085403 (2015).
- <sup>116</sup> J. McFarlane, P. A. Dalgarno, B. D. Gerardot, R. H. Hadfield, R. J. Warburton, K. Karrai, A. Badolato, and P. M. Petroff, "Gigahertz bandwidth electrical control over a dark exciton-based memory bit in a single quantum dot", Applied Physics Letters **94**, 093113 (2009).
- <sup>117</sup>D. Gammon, E. S. Snow, B. V. Shanabrook, D. S. Katzer, and D. Park, "Fine structure splitting in the optical spectra of single GaAs quantum dots", Phys. Rev. Lett. **76**, 3005–3008 (1996).

- <sup>118</sup>L. Besombes and H. Boukari, "Resonant optical pumping of a Mn spin in a strain-free quantum dot", Phys. Rev. B **89**, 085315 (2014).
- <sup>119</sup>Y. Léger, L. Besombes, L. Maingault, D. Ferrand, and H. Mariette, "Geometrical effects on the optical properties of quantum dots doped with a single magnetic atom", Phys. Rev. Lett. **95**, 047403 (2005).
- <sup>120</sup>M. Bayer, G. Ortner, O. Stern, A. Kuther, A. A. Gorbunov, A. Forchel, P. Hawrylak, S. Fafard, K. Hinzer, T. L. Reinecke, S. N. Walck, J. P. Reithmaier, F. Klopf, and F. Schäfer, "Fine structure of neutral and charged excitons in self-assembled In(Ga)As/(Al)GaAs quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B 65, 195315 (2002).
- <sup>121</sup>J. Dziesiaty, P. Peka, M. U. Lehr, A. Klimakow, S. Müller, and H.-J. Schulz, "The chromium impurity in znte: changes of the charge state detected by optical and EPR spectroscopy", ZPCH **201**, 63 (1997).
- <sup>122</sup>L. Besombes, K. Kheng, L. Marsal, and H. Mariette, "Few-particle effects in single CdTe quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B **65**, 121314 (2002).
- <sup>123</sup>P. Michler, A. Imamoglu, M. D. Mason, P. J. Carson, G. F. Strouse, and S. K. Buratto, "Quantum correlation among photons from a single quantum dot at room temperature", Nature 406, 968 (2000).
- <sup>124</sup>C. Santori, D. Fattal, J. Vuckovic, G. S. Solomon, and Y. Yamamoto, "Indistinguishable photons from a single-photon device", Nature **419**, 594 (2002).
- <sup>125</sup>G. Sallen, A. Tribu, T. Aichele, R. Andre, L. Besombes, C. Bougerol, M. Richard, S. Tatarenko, K. Kheng, and J.-P. Poizat, "Subnanosecond spectral diffusion measurement using photon correlation", Nat Photon 4, 696 (2010).
- <sup>126</sup>A. Hundt, J. Puls, A. V. Akimov, Y. H. Fan, and F. Henneberger, "Photocarrierinduced spin heating and spin-lattice relaxation in diluted magnetic stranskikrastanov quantum dots", Phys. Rev. B 72, 033304 (2005).
- <sup>127</sup>M. K. Kneip, D. R. Yakovlev, M. Bayer, A. A. Maksimov, I. I. Tartakovskii, D. Keller, W. Ossau, L. W. Molenkamp, and A. Waag, "Direct energy transfer from photocarriers to Mn-ion system in II-VI diluted-magnetic-semiconductor quantum wells", Phys. Rev. B 73, 035306 (2006).
- <sup>128</sup>A. Lafuente-Sampietro, H. Utsumi, H. Boukari, S. Kuroda, and L. Besombes, "Individual Cr atom in a semiconductor quantum dot: optical addressability and spin-strain coupling", Phys. Rev. B **93**, 161301 (2016).
- <sup>129</sup>G. Sallen, A. Tribu, T. Aichele, R. André, L. Besombes, C. Bougerol, M. Richard, S. Tatarenko, K. Kheng, and J.-P. Poizat, "Subnanosecond spectral diffusion of a single quantum dot in a nanowire", Phys. Rev. B 84, 041405 (2011).

- <sup>130</sup>A. V. Akimov, A. V. Scherbakov, A. L. Zhmodikov, V. P. Kochereshko, D. R. Yakovlev, W. Ossau, G. Landwehr, T. Wojtowicz, G. Karczewski, and J. Kossut, "Luminescence detection of nonequilibrium phonons in CdTe/Cd<sub>0.6</sub>Mn<sub>0.4</sub>Te semimagnetic quantum wells", Phys. Rev. B 56, 12100–12103 (1997).
- <sup>131</sup>A. V. Scherbakov, A. V. Akimov, D. R. Yakovlev, W. Ossau, A. Waag, G. Landwehr, T. Wojtowicz, G. Karczewski, and J. Kossut, "Heating of the spin system by nonequilibrium phonons in semimagnetic (Cd,Mn,Mg)Te quantum wells", Phys. Rev. B 60, 5609–5616 (1999).
- <sup>132</sup>A. Abragam and B. Bleaney, Electron paramagnetic resonance of transition ions, edited by O. U. Press (1969).
- <sup>133</sup>X. Xu, B. Sun, P. R. Berman, D. G. Steel, A. S. Bracker, D. Gammon, and L. J. Sham, "Coherent optical spectroscopy of a strongly driven quantum dot", Science **317**, 929–932 (2007).
- <sup>134</sup>A. Muller, W. Fang, J. Lawall, and G. S. Solomon, "Emission spectrum of a dressed exciton-biexciton complex in a semiconductor quantum dot", Phys. Rev. Lett. **101**, 027401 (2008).
- <sup>135</sup>S. H. Autler and C. H. Townes, "Stark effect in rapidly varying fields", Phys. Rev. **100**, 703–722 (1955).
- <sup>136</sup>M. J. A. Schuetz, E. M. Kessler, G. Giedke, L. M. K. Vandersypen, M. D. Lukin, and J. I. Cirac, "Universal quantum transducers based on surface acoustic waves", Phys. Rev. X 5, 031031 (2015).